Portland State University PDXScholar

Dissertations and Theses

Dissertations and Theses

11-17-2023

Cognitive Engagement During Group Learning Activities in Chemistry Courses: An Analysis of Student Discourse

Safaa Youssef El-Mansy Portland State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://pdxscholar.library.pdx.edu/open_access_etds

Part of the Chemistry Commons, and the Education Commons Let us know how access to this document benefits you.

Recommended Citation

El-Mansy, Safaa Youssef, "Cognitive Engagement During Group Learning Activities in Chemistry Courses: An Analysis of Student Discourse" (2023). *Dissertations and Theses*. Paper 6556. https://doi.org/10.15760/etd.3688

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations and Theses by an authorized administrator of PDXScholar. Please contact us if we can make this document more accessible: pdxscholar@pdx.edu.

Cognitive Engagement During Group Learning Activities in Chemistry Courses: An

Analysis of Student Discourse

by

Safaa Youssef El-Mansy

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy in Chemistry

Dissertation Committee: Jack Barbera, Chair Gwen Shusterman Erin E. Shortlidge Alissa J. Hartig

Portland State University 2023

© 2023 Safaa Youssef El-Mansy

Abstract

As educators, our goal is to help our students be successful, but in order to accomplish this, we need to understand what factors contribute to student success. One factor, small-group active learning, has been correlated to improved academic outcomes; however, the magnitude of this improvement can vary across different courses, different types of group work, and even across courses that use the same group work structure. Therefore, it is important to understand what aspects of group work contribute to its effectiveness. The work presented in this dissertation investigated one specific aspect: students' cognitive engagement. This was done by analyzing the discourse that occurred between students during group work.

Analysis of the engagement of the group as a whole in General Chemistry suggested some misalignment between how students were expected to engage with activity worksheets and how they actually engaged. Thematic analysis was then used to identify sources of the observed misalignment. The results suggested three themes: 1) model use, where students did not use the models provided in the activity or used them in an incomplete manner; 2) unfamiliar vocabulary, where students engaged at higher modes to understand new scientific terms; and 3) molecular representations, where students struggled to move between different representations of molecules.

Engagement of each individual student within the groups was also analyzed. Results showed trends in engagement related to group size, when the activities were administered during the term, and the type of question being asked during an activity. Students showed higher modes of engagement when groups were small or when students

i

in larger groups worked together in smaller subsets. They also showed higher modes of engagement as well as less variation in engagement during the second half of the term. In addition, questions which required students to perform calculations had higher modes of engagement than questions that were more conceptual in nature.

Analysis of student group conversations also provided insight into how the activity structure can affect student learning. Using cognitive load theory and the principles of scaffolding, activity worksheets in a Physical Chemistry class were redesigned to break down complex concepts into simpler questions and thereby reduce cognitive overload. Analysis of group conversations and both student and instructor interviews indicated that the redesigned worksheets with scaffolded questions were successful in reducing student struggle and improving student understanding.

Acknowledgements

I would first like to thank my advisor, Dr. Jack Barbera, for your support through the past four years. Thank you for always being quick to reply to my many questions as well as asking me insightful questions which forced me to learn to think "big picture" and become a better researcher. I would also like to thank my committee members; first, Dr. Erin Shortlidge, for your feedback during my program exams and for your help developing effective interview questions. Dr. Alissa Hartig, thank you for the many discussions we have had and your patience answering all my questions about qualitative research. I learned so much from you! Dr. Gwen Shusterman, thank you for our many conversations on all kinds of topics, and thank you for allowing me to co-teach quantum mechanics with you. Your advice as I begin my own teaching career has been invaluable, and I will always look to you as a role model for the type of teacher I want to be. In addition, I would like to thank Dr. Dean Atkinson for sharing teaching resources and opening me up to the larger community of chemistry educators specifically interested in improving the teaching of Physical Chemistry. Dr. Eric Sheagley, Dr. Tami Lasseter-Clare, and Dr. Patrick Poletti, thank you for allowing me to collect data in your classrooms.

I would also like to thank my fellow colleagues at PSU. In the Applied Linguistics department, thank you to Abbee Mortensen, Joan Francis, and Shayna Feldman for meeting with me weekly to develop the codebook which was fundamental to this research. In the Barbera research group, thank you to Alexandra Stephens for your help as a secondary coder, and Cecilia Sahnow, thank you for your help in cleaning and editing transcripts. Elizabeth Vaughan, thank you for your help with looking over

iii

presentations and papers and giving great feedback as we took the major steps of this journey to the Ph.D. together. Dr. Nicole Naibert, thank you for lots of great advice and suggestions about even the smallest details. I have really enjoyed our weekly "Zoom work sessions" as it was nice to feel connected even while isolated when working remotely. I would also like to thank Dr. Nicole James at Reed College for her help in looking for job opportunities and preparing job materials.

I could not have completed this Ph.D. without the support of my family. First, thank you to my children, Ibrahim, Yasmeen, Ameen, and Amani, who were unwavering in their support of me and did not bat an eye at the idea of Mom being in school at the same time as them. Thank you to my siblings, Heba and Haddy, and my siblings-in-law, Mohamed and Sally, for their support. Heba and Sally, thank you for long walks and talks which always got me out of my own head. To my husband, Ayman, thank you for always listening when I needed to talk through ideas and questions, and most especially, thank you for always knowing when and how to make me laugh and not take myself too seriously.

Finally, I would like to thank my parents. To my mother, Samia El-Mansy, thank you for always being in my corner, and being my personal cheerleader. It is an amazing feeling to know you are always there for me. And to my father, Dr. Youssef El-Mansy, I want to say thank you for being the inspiration, guide, and role model behind me pursuing this degree and for everything I do in my life.

iv

Table of Contents

Abstracti
Acknowledgementsiii
List of Tables vi
List of Figures vii
Chapter 1: Introduction
Chapter 2: Review of the Literature
Chapter 3: Methods
Chapter 4: Investigating Small-Group Cognitive Engagement in General Chemistry Learning Activities Using Qualitative Content Analysis and the ICAP Framework54
Chapter 5: Factors Affecting Individuals' Cognitive Engagement during Group Work in General Chemistry: Timing, Group Size, and Question Type
Chapter 6: Improving Physical Chemistry Activities: Using Scaffolding to Reduce
Cognitive Overload in Hydrogen Atom and Harmonic Oscillator Worksheets133
Chapter 7: Conclusions and Implications150
References
Appendix A: Interview Guide173
Appendix B: Supporting Information for Chapter 5176
Appendix C: Supporting Information for Chapter 6181

List of Tables

Table 3.1: Activities used for data collection	33
Table 3.2: Course type, term, modality, activity, and number of students per group	
recorded for data collection	36
Table 3.3: Codebook for question, group response, and individual level coding	45
Table 4.1: Groupings for study	64
Table 4.2: Codebook for question and group response codes	65
Table 4.3: Frequency of Active vs. Constructive/Interactive Question Coding by Activit	ty.
, 	70
Table 4.4: Frequency of group response codes by activity and group	76
Table 4.5: Breakdown of frequency of Constructive and Interactive question and group	
response codes by activity and group.	77
Table 4.6: Distribution of response matches between Groups A and B across the	
Constructive/Interactive questions that were answered by both groups	78
Table 4.7: Breakdown of frequency of Active question and corresponding group respon-	se
codes by activity and group	79
Table 4.8: Frequency of mismatched question and response codes with associated theme	es
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	79
Table 5.1: Codebook for individual engagement	04
Table 5.2: Results of McNemar's test. 12	24

List of Figures

Figure 2.1: Possible components which can relate to cognitive engagement	15
Figure 2.2: Modes of cognitive engagement according to the ICAP framework	19
Figure 3.1: Image for explanation question example from Solutions and Dilutions activity	ty
	49
Figure 3.2: Contingency table to compare student engagement with question type	50
Figure 4.1: Modes of cognitive engagement	57
Figure 4.2: Portion of model from Solutions and Dilutions (SD) activity	69
Figure 4.3: Portion of model from the Thermal Energy and Calorimetry (TEC) activity	72
Figure 4.4: Portion of model from the Electronegativity and Polarity (EP) activity	84
Figure 5.1: ICAP cognitive modes (bold) and characteristic behaviors (italics)	99
Figure 5.2: Contingency table to compare student engagement with question type 1	06
Figure 5.3: Individual student's engagement across activities 1	09
Figure 5.4: Image for Exercise 2a of Molecular Polarity activity 1	12
Figure 5.5: Distribution of individual engagement codes based on group size1	16
Figure 5.6: Image for Key Question 5 from Solutions and Dilutions activity 1	21
Figure 6.1: Graphical abstract representing how Physical Chemistry activities are	
scaffolded1	35
Figure 6.2: a) Item from original instructor-designed Hydrogen Atom worksheet b)	
Model and scaffolded items in redesigned Hydrogen Atom worksheet 1	41
Figure 6.3: a) Item from original instructor-designed Harmonic Oscillator worksheet b)	
Scaffolded items and new conceptual item in redesigned Harmonic Oscillato	r
worksheet1	43
Figure 6.4: Redesigned item in Harmonic Oscillator worksheet 1	44
Figure 6.5: Group response to scaffolded items (Figure 6.1b) in the redesigned Hydroge	n
Atom worksheet 1	45
Figure 6.6: Group response to redesigned item (Figure 3) in Harmonic Oscillator	
worksheet1	46

Chapter 1: Introduction

Lecture has been the traditional form of instruction in universities for centuries (Mazer and Hess, 2017). However, in the 1980s, educational performance in the United States was declining due to inadequacies in four main aspects: content, expectations, time, and teaching (National Commission on Excellence in Education, 1983). To address concerns related to teaching, a call to action in 1996 led to a shift from lecture-based teaching to more student-centered pedagogical approaches, i.e., active learning (AL) (National Research Council, 1996). During the past two and a half decades, a wide range of AL approaches have been implemented from methods which target individual participation in the class to methods focused on getting students to work together as a group. In general, a positive relation has been observed between the implementation of active learning methods and student achievement outcomes (Freeman et al., 2014; Wilson and Varma-Nelson, 2016; Deslauriers et al., 2019; Williams et al., 2019). Although this relation is promising, it is not consistent across all AL methods. The magnitude of the improvement varies with both the AL method being implemented and the course it is applied to (Freeman et al., 2014; Rahman and Lewis, 2020).

To understand this variation, it is important to investigate what aspects of active learning contribute to this observed improvement. Research has shown that self-efficacy (students' belief in how well they will do in a course) may explain the positive effect of AL on achievement (Ballen *et al.*, 2017; Corkin *et al.*, 2017). Situational interest (temporary interest stimulated by the task at hand) has also been suggested as a contributing source to the relation between AL and achievement outcomes (Schraw *et al.*,

2001; Corkin *et al.*, 2017). Recent studies have also shown that the implementation of AL classrooms increased student engagement (Odum et al., 2021) and that student engagement positively affected achievement outcomes (Kuh et al., 2008; Delfino, 2019; García-Martínez et al., 2021). Engagement is a complex idea that has multiple dimensions: behavioral, emotional, and cognitive (Fredricks et al., 2004). While student engagement has been defined as the time and energy students commit to their studies (Kuh et al., 2008; García-Martínez et al., 2021), the specific dimensions are defined slightly differently. Behavioral engagement involves participation in academic and social activities, emotional engagement looks at students' positive and negative reactions to classmates and teachers, and cognitive engagement looks at students' effort to comprehend and master new ideas (Fredricks et al., 2004). Previous studies have investigated student engagement as a whole as well as the behavioral and emotional dimensions individually; however, there is limited work studying how students cognitively engage in higher education. Understanding what causes students to cognitively engage at different levels while participating in AL activities could help identify potential sources of the variation in achievement outcomes observed during AL implementation (Freeman et al., 2014; Rahman and Lewis, 2020). This knowledge could also inform the design of future activities so that students can engage more effectively and enhance their understanding of the material presented.

The research presented in this dissertation investigated the different levels students cognitively engage at while participating in small group AL activities during chemistry classes. This work included examining the engagement of the group as a whole as well as the engagement of the individual. Engagement was also examined based on the

type of question students were asked. In addition, activity worksheets were modified based on analysis of group conversations.

Statement of Problem

A well-known meta-analysis investigating the effect of AL in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) classes on achievement outcomes demonstrated that the use of AL resulted in higher learning gains among students (Freeman *et al.*, 2014); however, the magnitude of these gains varied widely across different STEM subjects. In addition, these gains were significantly larger in under-represented populations (Haak *et al.*, 2011). Since AL is broadly defined and encompasses many different techniques, it is difficult to pinpoint the specific aspects of AL which result in the observed learning gains.

AL methods that involve students working together in small groups are beneficial because they allow students to solve higher order level problems and form more complex responses (Haak *et al.*, 2011; Cooper *et al.*, 2021). However, the effect on achievement outcomes still varied in chemistry classes both across different AL methods which implemented group work and within an individual method (Rahman and Lewis, 2020). Understanding the causes of this observed variation could aid in the implementation of more effective AL strategies which use group work.

In general, achievement outcomes are higher on questions where students were asked to perform a calculation or use a pre-determined set of procedures compared to questions that were more conceptual in nature (Nurrenbern and Pickering, 1987; Pickering, 1990; Sawrey, 1990; Nakhleh, 1993; Zoller *et al.*, 2002; Cracolice *et al.*, 2008; Surif *et al.*, 2014). However, research has shown that calculation-based questions promoted lower-order thinking skills while conceptual questions promoted higher-order thinking (Zoller *et al.*, 2002). It is possible that the variation observed in student achievement outcomes with AL may be related to the level of engagement students demonstrate while working on different question types. Additionally, the structure of the activity being implemented may affect students' engagement and their understanding of the material being presented. Therefore, understanding how the structure of the activity affects students' mastery of the concepts being introduced may inform possible improvements to these activities.

The degree to which students engage with both the material and with their group members to understand the concepts being taught (i.e., cognitive engagement) could help explain the observed variation in the relation between AL and achievement outcomes. In addition, understanding how engagement changes based on question type could provide insight into possible reasons behind this variation in the effect of AL on achievement outcomes. Therefore, understanding how students engage, both with other group members and with the activity, to comprehend the material can aid in improving how future small group AL environments are implemented. This could reduce the variability currently observed in the effectiveness of AL.

Purpose of Study

In order to reduce differences in the effectiveness of small group AL as measured by achievement outcomes, one first needs to understand what is occurring during small group interactions. This can be done by analyzing the conversations that occur between students while working together on an activity. Multiple studies have examined group conversations through the lens of argumentation or reasoning (Kulatunga *et al.*, 2013; Young and Talanquer, 2013; Becker *et al.*, 2015; Moon *et al.*, 2016); a similar analysis through the lens of engagement could provide insight into how the level of cognitive engagement differs among students and what factors may be contributing to those differences.

The Interactive-Constructive-Active-Passive (ICAP) framework is a theoretical framework which evaluates students' cognitive engagement based on observable behaviors. ICAP can be applied to student conversations to determine the level of cognitive engagement that occurs. This project used ICAP to identify the different levels of cognitive engagement that occur during group work for 1) the group as a whole and 2) for individual students within the group. Differences in expected and observed cognitive engagement level of students during small-group activities were analyzed, and potential factors that may contribute to these differences were identified. Relations between the types of questions being asked and the engagement of the individual were also investigated. ICAP claims that the highest mode of engagement occurs with discourse; therefore, items in activity worksheets were analyzed and modified to improve student discourse.

Research Questions

The overall goal of this project was to examine how students cognitively engage during small-group activities in chemistry courses. The effect of activity design on cognitive engagement was investigated as well as cognitive engagement at the group and

individual level. The objectives of this project were addressed by the following research questions:

RQ 1. a) How do student groups' expected and observed cognitive engagement align while participating in small-group active learning activities in chemistry courses?

b) What themes may contribute to any observed misalignment?

- RQ 2. a) How does individual students' cognitive engagement vary while participating in small-group active learning activities in chemistry courses?
 - b) What factors may affect individual students' cognitive engagement?
- RQ 3. What relations are observed between the type of question asked in the activities and students' level of cognitive engagement?
- RQ 4. a) How can analysis of group conversations inform improvements to learning activities to enhance student understanding?
 - b) What improvements can be made to learning activities to enhance student understanding?

Significance of Study

This research contributes to current work studying AL by investigating the different levels students cognitively engage at when working in groups. By examining both the content of students' conversation and the manner by which they communicate with one another, the results of this research can aid in understanding: 1) the possible reasons behind the effectiveness of group AL methods and 2) potential sources of the

variations in the learning outcomes of students who participate in group AL activities. The results of this research can be used to inform both activity design and the implementation of the activity during group work so that the benefits of small group activities on academic performance become more consistent across all students.

Limitations

Data collection and analysis for this project involved observing conversations between a small number of students at a single institution. Since students must choose to consent to be observed, the sample may not be representative of all students, and therefore, the results are not generalizable to all populations. This study used the ICAP framework to evaluate the level of cognitive engagement based on observable behaviors. Therefore, there is an inherent assumption that their observable behavior accurately reflects their level of engagement; however, this may not be true (i.e., a student may display behaviors of a lower engagement level such as listening to other students but be silently making connections which is characteristic of a higher level of engagement). Furthermore, previous research shows that engagement is a multi-dimensional construct and that the individual dimensions are related; i.e., cognitive engagement is affected by behavioral and emotional engagement (Fredricks et al., 2004; Naibert and Barbera, 2022). Therefore, it is possible that factors that influence behavioral or emotional engagement may indirectly impact cognitive engagement. Additionally, since only specific activities were selected for analysis based on the potential likelihood for a high level of group interaction, findings also cannot be generalized to all activities.

Data collection occurred during the COVID-19 pandemic when classes were held both in person and remotely. Although students did participate in group work, the interaction of groups may have been impacted by the remote environment. For example, it was more difficult for students to share what they were writing, i.e., they either held papers up to the camera or attempted to verbally describe what was on their paper. This restriction may have affected how students engaged in the activity. Finally, when making comparisons between different groups in the General Chemistry course, individual differences among students could contribute to the engagement modes observed.

Chapter 2: Review of the Literature

Introduction

Active learning (AL) has become a more prevalent teaching pedagogy in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) classrooms in recent years. Studies of AL classrooms have repeatedly shown a positive relation between the implementation of AL and achievement outcomes as measured by exam scores, final course grades, and a reduction in course failure rates (Freeman et al., 2014; Wilson and Varma-Nelson, 2016; Deslauriers et al., 2019; Williams et al., 2019). This improvement in achievement outcomes with AL was also found to differ based on demographics (Haak et al., 2011). Additionally, in some instances, an increase in student failure rate with AL implementation was observed (Freeman et al., 2014). In chemistry-specific classrooms, the magnitude of the effect of AL has been found to be dependent on the type of AL method being employed (Rahman and Lewis, 2020). Under the umbrella of AL, methods that included group work such as Process-Oriented Guided Inquiry Learning (POGIL) and collaborative learning had a positive effect on achievement outcomes (Rahman and Lewis, 2020). Because how students engage during group work could contribute to student success, understanding both the degree to which students engage and the factors that contribute to student engagement could help explain discrepancies seen in AL classes which incorporate group work.

Thinking about Student Learning

Early studies conducted in the 1980s and 1990s in chemistry courses demonstrated that students' achievement scores were higher on algorithmic problems than on conceptual problems (Nurrenbern and Pickering, 1987; Pickering, 1990; Sawrey, 1990; Nakhleh, 1993; Nakhleh and Mitchell, 1993; Salta and Tzougraki, 2011; Surif *et al.*, 2014). These results are consistent across General Chemistry and Organic Chemistry (Pickering, 1990), among low and high achieving students (Sawrey, 1990), and across multiple topics in General Chemistry (Nakhleh, 1993). Research suggests that algorithmic questions tend to promote lower-order thinking skills, such as memorization of procedural steps to solve a problem, whereas conceptual questions promote higher-order thinking skills, such as evaluating a problem and combining multiple pieces of information to develop a novel solution (Zoller *et al.*, 2002). In addition, these studies suggest that traditional instruction (i.e., lecture) does not effectively teach students these higher order skills (Zoller *et al.*, 2002). Therefore, there is a need to explore alternative instructional methods to fill this gap.

During the 1990s, there were also national calls for educational reform focused on a shift from teaching to learning (National Science Foundation, 1996; Boyer Commission, 1998) with a specific call for more student-centered instructional pedagogies (National Research Council, 1996). In a meta-analysis of group learning in STEM courses, Springer stated, "what students learn is greatly influenced by *how* they learn", and active learning experiences may be one way to more effectively influence how students learn (Springer *et al.*, 1999). Thus, there is a need to investigate more student-centered teaching pedagogies, such as AL.

Active Learning

An early definition states that AL "includes instructional activities involving students in doing things and thinking about what they are doing" (Bonwell and Eison,

1991). More recently, AL has been defined as "everything else that students could be doing while not being lectured, often doing collaborative/interactive activities in small groups or dyads" (Chi *et al.*, 2018). Because AL is so broadly defined, it encompasses many different techniques, from methods which include the whole class such as clicker questions or think-pair-share (TPS), to small group activities such as collaborative learning or POGIL.

Clickers are small, handheld devices which allow students to individually respond to a multiple-choice question posed by an instructor in a large classroom (Caldwell, 2017). This system allows all students to participate in answering the question as well as giving the instructor a quick assessment of the understanding of the material presented by the class as a whole. It can also reveal student misunderstandings of the material. However, because clicker questions are intended to give a brief glimpse of the state of the class, writing effective questions in a multiple-choice format which address higher order cognitive skills and conceptual knowledge may be challenging (MacArthur and Jones, 2008; Walvoord and Hoefnagels, 2011).

TPS is an active learning strategy consisting of three steps: 1) students individually think about a question posed by an instructor, 2) students work in pairs or small groups to discuss the question, and 3) the instructor calls on a subset of students to share their thoughts with the whole class (Lyman, 1981; Cooper *et al.*, 2021). Recent research into this method suggests that while the think and pair portions of this technique benefit students by allowing them to improve the complexity of their responses and practice communication with their peers in a low-stakes environment, the benefits to the

share portion are less clear. Some concerns with the share portion of TPS include a lack of representation of the diversity of ideas exchanged during the pair discussion, lack of participation in the share due to anxiety in speaking in front of a large class, and whole class share discussion may be consistently dominated by a subset of students (Cooper *et al.*, 2021). AL techniques which incorporate small group work similar to what occurs in the pair portion of TPS may be beneficial without the concerns of the whole class share.

Collaborative learning is defined as "students working together toward a common goal using well-structured assignments that help guide a group of students toward a particular learning outcome" (Shibley and Zimmaro, 2002). In this environment, students are expected to mutually work together on problems, but their performance on the activity is evaluated individually, not as a group. Although multiple studies have demonstrated an improvement in course grades with collaborative learning, the magnitude of this improvement varies greatly from small to large effect size (Micari and Pazos, 2019; Rahman and Lewis, 2020). Additionally, there has also been a case of no measurable improvement with collaborative learning (Shibley and Zimmaro, 2002).

Process-Oriented Guided Inquiry leaning (POGIL) uses a structured format where the students in a group are assigned specific roles and engage in activities following a three-step learning cycle (Moog and Spencer, 2008; Rahman and Lewis, 2020). This cycle begins with an exploration step where students first cement their knowledge of basic concepts by answering questions based on a provided model. Second is the concept invention step where students investigate trends and patterns to further develop their understanding. The last step of the cycle is the application phase where the new concept

is applied to problems in novel ways. Research on the effectiveness of POGIL implementation in chemistry classes indicates a positive relation on academic performance outcomes, both in small case studies (Ruder and Hunnicutt, 2008) and in large statistical analyses (Vincent-Ruz *et al.*, 2020). However, a meta-analysis conducted by Rahman and Lewis (Rahman and Lewis, 2020) of 99 chemistry classes suggests that although in general, the positive relation previously mentioned is confirmed, there may be some cases where implementation of POGIL results in no effect on performance outcomes.

Understanding what factors within an individual AL method contribute to improved achievement outcomes could help to minimize some of the discrepancies in outcomes observed across implementations of that method. In addition, understanding specific factors could allow for more effective design of future AL activities, specifically how such activities are both structured and how they are supported in the classroom. Research has shown that factors such as positive interdependence among students, faceto-face promotive interaction, and a high level of interpersonal and social skills are critical to a successful cooperative effort in a group activity (Johnson and Johnson, 1999), and it is possible that these traits are related to how engaged students are during the group learning activities.

Student Engagement

In general, studies of student engagement have shown a positive relation between engagement and achievement outcomes (Fredricks *et al.*, 2004; Kuh *et al.*, 2008; Lee, 2014; Wara, Aloka, *et al.*, 2018; Wara, Peter, *et al.*, 2018; Delfino, 2019; García-

Martínez et al., 2021). Although the majority of these studies were conducted among secondary school students, there are a few studies showing a positive correlation between engagement and student grades among university students (Kuh et al., 2005; García-Martínez et al., 2021). A commonly used definition identifies engagement as a multidimensional construct with three dimensions: behavioral, emotional, and cognitive (Fredricks et al., 2004). The behavioral dimension has been defined as what students are "doing" and includes behaviors such as participation and physical effort. The emotional dimension consists of what students are "feeling" and includes affective reactions such as boredom, interest, frustration, etc. The cognitive dimension conveys what students are "thinking" and relates to students' investment in comprehending the material and mastering knowledge. In addition to studies which relate engagement as a whole to achievement outcomes (Kuh et al., 2008; Delfino, 2019; García-Martínez et al., 2021), several studies have focused on how the specific dimensions of engagement relate to achievement (Lee, 2014; Wang et al., 2015; Lei et al., 2018; Wara, Aloka, et al., 2018). However, there is limited work investigating how cognitive engagement affects achievement outcomes. Since working through group learning activities (e.g., collaborative learning or POGIL) involves learning and mastering the concepts being presented in the activity, investigation of how students' cognitive engagement varies during these types of activities may be important in understanding the role of engagement in the relation between group learning activities and improved student achievement outcomes.

Although Fredricks (Fredricks *et al.*, 2004) defined cognitive engagement as students' investment in mastery of knowledge, this definition is not consistently used

throughout the literature. Additional definitions of cognitive engagement include "a willingness to engage in effortful tasks, purposiveness, strategy use, self-regulation" (Sinatra *et al.*, 2015) and "a type or degree of cognitive strategy use, use of self-regulatory processes and degree of effort exerted" (Greene, 2015). Appleton (Appleton *et al.*, 2008) related motivation to cognitive engagement by describing motivation as the "direction, quality, and intensity of one's energies" and engagement as the "energy in action, [connecting the] person and activity. Pitterson (Pitterson *et al.*, 2016) related cognitive engagement to task complexity and mental exertion, and a review by Greene (Greene *et al.*, 2004; Greene, 2015) found cognitive engagement to be very complex, relating to motivation, mastery goals, and self-efficacy. Figure 2.1 presents a diagram displaying various components which could relate to cognitive engagement.



Figure 2.1: Possible components which can relate to cognitive engagement

Using these different definitions of cognitive engagement, multiple survey instruments have been developed. Appleton's Student Engagement Instrument (SEI) used the concepts of self-regulation and strategy in his definition for cognitive engagement (Appleton *et al.*, 2006). They used responses from eighth and ninth grade students to create self-report Likert scale items for the instrument. The Motivated Strategies for Learning Questionnaire (MSLQ) (Pintrich and De Groot, 1990) defined cognitive engagement as motivation and strategy use and was developed by administering self-report measures among seventh-grade students in English and science classes. The Learning and Study Strategies Inventory (LASSI) (Cano, 2006; Greene, 2015) identified cognitive engagement as using learning strategies and self-regulation and was designed to measure cognitive engagement through a self-report instrument among high school and college students. Barlow (Barlow *et al.*, 2020) developed the Student Course Cognitive Engagement Instrument (SCCEI) to measure modes of cognitive engagement defined as degree of peer interaction and notetaking in college engineering students. Naibert (Naibert and Barbera, 2022) developed the Activity Engagement Survey (AcES) to measure behavioral, emotional, cognitive and social engagement of students while working on active learning activities in general chemistry classes.

Survey instruments such as the SEI (Appleton *et al.*, 2006), MSLQ (Pintrich and De Groot, 1990), and the SCCEI (Barlow *et al.*, 2020) measure engagement at a large grain size; i.e., students retrospectively report on their behavior during class (Pintrich and De Groot, 1990; Appleton *et al.*, 2006) or when students are interacting with peers or taking notes (Barlow *et al.*, 2020). Therefore, they assume that cognitive engagement remains stable regardless of what the student is doing. Alternatively, Rotgans and Schmidt (Rotgans and Schmidt, 2011) developed an instrument to measure cognitive engagement during a specific task. The use of this instrument in a flipped learning classroom (Seery, 2015) showed a range of responses of students' perception of their own

engagement while working on solving a problem in class. While the AcES instrument can investigate students' engagement during active learning activities while participating in group work, it combines behavioral and cognitive engagement into a single dimension (Naibert and Barbera, 2022). Furthermore, although survey responses provide quantitative methods to measure cognitive engagement by gathering information from a large number of students quickly and easily, they do not necessarily capture what is occurring in the individual groups (Miles *et al.*, 2014). In addition, quantitative responses to such self-report instruments can lack context as to how deeply students are engaging.

Whereas quantitative analysis is used to investigate trends across populations, qualitative research methods can aid in conceptual development and offer insights into context that are difficult to achieve using quantitative methods (Miles *et al.*, 2014; Hartig, 2021). Qualitative methods have been used in education research to investigate students' argumentation and reasoning patterns during group activities (Kulatunga *et al.*, 2013; Leupen *et al.*, 2020; Hunter *et al.*, 2021). Therefore, it is possible that the use of qualitative methods could similarly provide a deeper understanding of how students are cognitively engaging during group learning activities. This type of qualitative analysis would require the use of a rigorous theoretical framework which: 1) uses a consistent definition of cognitive engagement and 2) provides context and interpretation to the measurement of different engagement modes.

Interactive-Constructive-Active-Passive (ICAP) Framework

Measuring cognitive engagement qualitatively is difficult without something concrete to observe. To address this issue, the Interactive-Constructive-Active-Passive

(ICAP) framework was developed to define and categorize different modes of cognitive engagement by observing students' overt behaviors (Chi, 2009; Chi and Wylie, 2014; Chi et al., 2018). In this framework, cognitive engagement is defined as "the way a student engages with the learning materials in the context of an instructional or learning task" (Chi and Wylie, 2014), which aligns with Fredricks' (Fredricks et al., 2004) definition of cognitive engagement as the student's investment in the comprehension of learning material and mastery of knowledge. Therefore, ICAP can be used to investigate the mastery goals component of cognitive engagement (Figure 2.1). This framework identifies four different engagement modes, with each mode being defined by specific observable behaviors. "Passive" engagement is defined as students simply receiving information without performing any overt action, for example, listening to a lecture. "Active" engagement involves some type of physical manipulation while learning, such as highlighting or underlining a text. "Constructive" engagement encompasses the physical manipulations which define the active mode; however, the students will generate output beyond the information provided in the learning material. This would include behaviors such as summarizing a text or taking notes in one's own words. "Interactive" engagement generates new content ideas like constructive engagement, but the generation of new information occurs through dialoguing between students or between students and instructors. Previous research suggests that positive interdependence (i.e., the perception that students are linked such that one cannot succeed unless the other does), face-to-face promotive interaction (i.e., the idea that students promote each other's success by encouraging each other's efforts to succeed), and social skills (e.g., such as teamwork and conflict resolution) are critical to the success of group activities (Johnson and Johnson,

1999). These variables can be used to support the identification of the interactive engagement mode during group activities. ICAP hypothesizes that students' mode of cognitive engagement increases as one moves from passive to active to constructive to interactive. The ICAP modes are depicted in Figure 2.2.



Figure 2.2: Modes of cognitive engagement according to the ICAP framework (Chi et al., 2018)

Application of ICAP to different classrooms suggests that the nature of group work promotes an improvement in learning outcomes with interactive modes of engagement. Analysis of a nonmajors biology class demonstrated that students working in groups (Interactive mode) performed better than students working alone (Constructive mode) (Linton *et al.*, 2014; Hodges, 2018). In a genetics course, groups of students who all answered a clicker question incorrectly and then discussed their answers (Interactive mode) were then more likely to answer a follow-up isomorphic question correctly (Smith *et al.*, 2009; Hodges, 2018). In an introductory biology class, the application of a jigsaw structure to an activity where each student learned a sub-topic and subsequently taught it to their peers (Interactive mode) showed a significant difference in learning gains over students who engaged in the activity without being required to interact with their peers (Constructive mode) (Wiggins *et al.*, 2017). These results suggest that ICAP can be used to understand how cognitive engagement during group learning activities relates to achievement outcomes. However, while ICAP defines interactive engagement as dialoguing between participants, all the studies discussed thus far have made assumptions about the students' interactive engagement without actually analyzing the context of any overt behavior such as the group conversations that occurred during each activity.

According to the ICAP framework, students who display Interactive engagement are engaging at the highest mode. One can identify Interactive engagement by analyzing the conversations that occur during group activities. Analyses done in an evolutionary biology course (Wiggins *et al.*, 2017) and a materials science course (Menekse and Chi, 2019) used observational protocols which involved measuring time spent interacting with other students to define Interactive engagement. The Interactive engagement of students in the biology class (Wiggins *et al.*, 2017) was measured as the number of times students talked or listened to another student or shared a worksheet with another student. In the materials science class (Menekse and Chi, 2019), Interactive engagement was defined by measuring the amount of time each student contributed to the conversation. Both of these studies attempted to identify Interactive engagement by analyzing group conversations; however, they did not look at the content of the conversation. It is possible that although students are contributing to the conversation, no co-generation of new information is occurring, which is a key component of Interactive engagement according to ICAP. Therefore, it seems inadequate to assume students engaged at the Interactive mode based

simply on quantitative values such as duration length or frequency of student contribution. All the studies discussed thus far have made conclusions about the students' Interactive engagement without analyzing the content of any overt behavior.

In addition, although the ICAP framework identifies cognitive engagement through students' overt behaviors, many studies to date have used it to identify a predicted engagement level based on the activity being presented (Menekse et al., 2013; Chi and Wylie, 2014; Wiggins et al., 2017; Henderson, 2019; Barlow et al., 2020). A study of high school physics classes (Henderson, 2019) using Peer Instruction implemented different instructional methods prior to students answering clicker questions. These methods were coded according to ICAP, where listening to a lecture was identified as Passive engagement and individually writing an answer to a problem was considered Constructive. However, students' overt behaviors were not observed. Furthermore, analysis of cognitive engagement using ICAP in an evolutionary biology (Wiggins et al., 2017) and materials science (Menekse et al., 2013) course related predicted engagement modes to achievement outcomes. In the biology course (Wiggins et al., 2017), cognitive engagement in Constructive and Interactive activities was compared. In the Constructive activity, students were asked to generate new information by using compare and contrast mechanisms and making predictions. In the Interactive activity, students participated in a jigsaw activity where each student learned a sub-topic and subsequently taught it to other group members. Although students worked in small groups for both activities, interaction with other group members was not required for the Constructive activity. Results suggested that the Interactive activities resulted in a significant difference in learning gains over the Constructive activities, supporting the

ICAP hypothesis. Although both activities were conducted in small groups, no investigation into the content of conversation was done to determine if students truly engaged at the Constructive or Interactive mode. In the materials science class (Menekse et al., 2013; Chi and Wylie, 2014), activities dealing with crystal structures and unit cells were classified according to ICAP. Active activities asked students to copy information from a unit cell diagram onto a blank piece of paper and Constructive activities asked students to construct unit cells given specific indices. Interactive activities asked students to make calculations regarding the number of atoms in a unit cell to investigate the cell's properties. In order to classify these activities as Interactive, students were asked to discuss the decisions they made with one another. Although these classifications align with ICAP, they were based on a prediction of how students would engage with the activity; however, students' overt behaviors were not observed. Even with assigning ICAP modes to the activity based on predicted student behavior, the results still confirmed an increase in student achievement with predicted engagement, supporting the ICAP hypothesis. Increasing engagement to the next consecutive mode showed a significant increase in learning gains across all modes with a medium effect size (Menekse *et al.*, 2013). Although the results of these studies suggest that increasing cognitive engagement does improve the effectiveness of group learning activities, their application of the ICAP framework assumed specific engagement modes instead of identifying overt student behaviors.

Further review of these studies revealed that they also assigned a single engagement mode to an entire activity, which may be inaccurate as students could engage with different parts of an activity using different engagement modes. There has been

limited research using ICAP to examine cognitive engagement at a finer grain size. In a study conducted in a Physical Chemistry class, a modified form of ICAP was used to identify engagement (Liyanage *et al.*, 2021). Verbal interactions were analyzed, and a single engagement mode was identified over the course of a conversation which may have included multiple questions; however, it is possible that students' engagement changed across the different questions. Additionally, this study only focused on *one* student's statements when categorizing engagement level; thus, Interactive engagement may have been coded incorrectly as it is defined as the co-dialoguing between students.

By applying ICAP in the ways summarized above, researchers assume, perhaps erroneously, that students will 1) engage at a single mode over the course of an activity, and 2) engage at the mode assigned to the activity without evidence of any overt behavior. In order to analyze an overt behavior such as conversations during group activities, specific methods to study verbal interactions are needed. Qualitative techniques such as thematic analysis and conversation analysis could provide insight into the content of conversation during group activities (Hsieh and Shannon, 2005; Clayman and Gill, 2012; Greene, 2015; Braun and Clarke, 2020). These methods in combination with the ICAP framework can be used to investigate student engagement during group activities.

Qualitative Methods

Most qualitative data analysis involves the examination of text-based data sources, which include transcripts from interviews or recorded observations, written responses to survey questions or journal entries (Suter, 2012). Analysis of these sources has the goal of gaining insight into patterns or themes that may emerge from the text

under investigation. In education research, interviews and recorded observations are the primary sources of qualitative data. Although interviews can provide complete in-depth data in an interactive environment where the interviewer can probe for clarity, this method also has some well-defined limitations (Alshenqeeti, 2014). These limitations may include faulty memory and subconscious bias on the part of the interviewee. Therefore, if interviews are used to study group interactions during an active learning activity, it is possible that students may not remember specific actions or statements during the course of the activity or that students may reveal only specific perceptions of occurrences during the activity, thereby giving a subjective viewpoint.

In contrast, recorded observations provide a permanent account of a transient situation which includes both verbal and non-verbal behaviors (Latvala *et al.*, 2000; Simpson and Tuson, 2003; Caldwell and Atwal, 2005). Information from recorded observations is more detailed and direct than information that is obtained from interviews. Use of recordings also creates a more credible result by allowing multiple researchers to examine the same recording, known as investigator triangulation (Lincoln and Guba, 1985), or allowing the application of multiple analytical techniques to the same data source, known as analysis triangulation (Hussein, 2009). Additional advantages of the use of recorded observations include minimizing self-report fatigue that may occur with interviews, reducing participant bias, i.e., students may not tell the interviewer all the information relevant to a specific phenomenon, and the ability to repeatedly watch the recordings for a complete thorough analysis (Latvala *et al.*, 2000; Caldwell and Atwal, 2005).

Recordings of small group conversations during active learning activities can be investigated to determine how cognitive engagement of students as individuals and as a group change during the course of the activity. Discourse analysis has been used extensively in chemistry education research to study small group work in different AL environments (Krystyniak and Hekkinen, 2007; Young and Talanquer, 2013; Becker et al., 2015; Moon et al., 2016; Repice et al., 2016). Discourse analysis is generally defined as investigating "texts and talk in social practice" (Wood and Kroger, 2000); in an educational context, Cole (Cole et al., 2014) defines it as a family of approaches used in the analysis of verbal or written language. Analytical techniques include thematic analysis (TA) and conversation analysis (CA). Thematic analysis is a broad analytical method which involves interpretation of the content of text sources to identify patterns and grouping of identified patterns around a central idea or theme (Braun *et al.*, 2019; Pearse, 2019; Braun and Clarke, 2020). The coding of segments of text with similar patterns into specific categories is sometimes called content analysis (Hsieh and Shannon, 2005). In psychological literature, content analysis has also been called the constant comparison technique. Leech et al. (Leech and Onwuegbuzie, 2008) defined constant comparison as a systematic approach of coding and categorizing textual data to understand multiple meanings. For the purposes of this dissertation, the analytical approach of coding data into categories and subsequently assigning themes to the categories will be referred to as thematic analysis. In contrast, conversation analysis does not look at *what* is being said but instead examines talk for *how* people produce social interaction (Leech and Onwuegbuzie, 2008). Conversation analysis identifies specific features in talk such as gaps and overlap (participants speaking at the same time) to

understand the participants' actions (Sert and Seedhouse, 2011; Strauss and Feiz, 2014).

Application of Thematic and Conversation Analysis in Education Research

Several studies in chemistry education applied thematic analysis to the investigation of student problem solving and reasoning. A study of a Peer-Led Team Learning (PLTL) chemistry classroom used thematic analysis to investigate types of student talk which develop problem-solving skills (Repice *et al.*, 2016). The study produced a variety of codes from the conversation student groups participated in while solving specific chemistry problems. Analysis of the codes suggested that student talk could be divided into two categories: regulative talk, consisting of conversation which aided the groups in working collaboratively, and instructive talk, consisting of chemistrycontent related conversation. Investigation of student discourse using thematic analysis during small group POGIL activities in a Physical Chemistry class found that students consistently use particulate-level reasoning to explain chemical and physical properties (Becker *et al.*, 2013). Thematic analysis was also used to analyze student-instructor verbal interactions in order to understand the nature of levels of confusion in an openinquiry General Chemistry lab (Krystyniak and Hekkinen, 2007). Student conversations during group activities using thematic analysis across multiple studies have also shown that higher-order questions promote argumentation, meaning-making talk, and increased conceptual learning, whereas lower-order questions have more procedural and off-topic talk (Osborne, 2010; Young and Talanquer, 2013; Repice et al., 2016; Leupen et al., 2020). In addition, thematic analysis of small group conversations in an introductory chemistry course suggested that more exploratory activities promoted higher levels of meaningful engagement with course content than commonly used data analysis activities
(Young and Talanquer, 2013). These results show that qualitative methods such as thematic analysis can be used to identify types of talk that students use to solve problems. It is possible that these methods could also be used to investigate what role cognitive engagement may play in the relation between activity design and higher and lower-order thinking.

Outside of chemistry education, research in an undergraduate biology lab used thematic analysis to explore the different ways students engage in group conversation and what effect group dynamics have on these conversations (Paine and Knight, 2020). A study in an undergraduate physiology class used thematic analysis and the ICAP framework, to investigate the relation between the complexity of questions being asked and the level of student engagement (Leupen *et al.*, 2020). Results indicated that higherlevel questions promoted an increase in interactive conversations that focused on conceptual explanations.

While thematic analysis has been used in chemistry education research to examine what students are saying to understand how they solve problems, there is a distinct lack of the use of conversation analysis (CA) to investigate how students interact with one another. However, CA has been used in other education research. For example, one study investigated how language teachers' perception of the knowledge they bring to a classroom as documented through journal entries differed from how that knowledge actually manifested during classroom communicative practices (Fagan, 2012). Comparison of journal entries with CA of the classroom discourse indicated instances of both complementary and contradictory findings between the two sources. A different

study explored the strategies parents who self-identified as engineers employed while reading an engineering storybook to their children (Brinkman and Louise, 2015). Use of CA found that the interaction between parent and child was shaped by the parents' background, attitudes, and beliefs.

The majority of work looking at group conversations in STEM courses investigated the content of these conversations to make conclusions regarding student reasoning; a similar analysis could be used to examine cognitive engagement in group activities.

Engagement, Discourse, and Cognitive Load

In the ICAP framework, the highest mode of engagement, Interactive, involves discourse between the students or instructors (Chi *et al.*, 2018). Small group work is a learning environment that lends itself to students engaging in the Interactive mode because students work together and converse to solve problems. Exploration of the conversations that occur can provide insight into where and how students struggle on activity worksheets.

Students' struggle in mastering new material can be analyzed through the lens of cognitive load theory (CLT). This theory claims that the capacity of an individual's working memory is limited, and when the capacity or cognitive load needed to master new information exceeds the capacity available in the working memory, learning is hampered (Paas *et al.*, 2003; de Jong, 2010). Therefore, in order to optimize learning, CLT attempts to design instructional systems to reduce cognitive load. Three types of cognitive load exist: 1) intrinsic load is the difficulty of the subject material and includes

the number of elements that interact to comprehend the material, 2) extraneous load, which includes the load caused by aspects of the instructional design which do not contribute to learning, and 3) germane load, which consists of the learning processes that students use, such as interpretation, classification, and organization (de Jong, 2010). By analyzing group conversations for elements that contribute to cognitive overload, this information can be used to design and modify items in activity worksheets to reduce the overload and optimize student learning.

Trustworthiness

In qualitative research, trustworthiness is used to evaluate if the results of the study can be trusted; this is established through quality criteria such as credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability (Lincoln and Guba, 1985; Korstjens and Moser, 2018). Credibility provides confidence that the research findings represent a correct interpretation of the participants' original views. This is established through prolonged engagement with the participants through observations or interviews, and through triangulation. Data triangulation involves using multiple data sources (i.e., recorded observations and interviews) and investigator triangulation uses multiple researchers to analyze the data. Transferability is how applicable the research study may be to other settings. It is established through a "thick description", i.e., clear details of the participants and research process, which would allow other researchers to determine if the findings would be applicable to their own setting. Dependability looks at consistency or repeatability of the results. This is accomplished through an audit trail, i.e., a complete record of all decisions made throughout the research process. Confirmability is defined as the objectivity or neutrality of the data. This can be evaluated by determining qualitative

reliability. Reliability is generally defined as the consistency of a specific measurement. When looking at qualitative data and a set of codes, it is important to reduce the subjectivity of code assignments by employing more than one coder to evaluate the data. Inter-coder reliability (ICR) is a quantitative measure of the level of agreement between coders and can help improve the trustworthiness of the analysis (O'Connor and Joffe, 2020). The most commonly reported measure of ICR is the percentage of data units where the coders agree; however, there is concern that these values are overestimated due to some percentage of agreement between coders occurring by chance (Cohen, 1960; Hallgren, 2012). To correct for the possibility of chance agreement, rigorous statistical measures are available such as Cohen's kappa (κ). Kappa values of greater than 0.8 are generally considered to show good reliability (Landis and Koch, 1977).

Chapter 3: Methods

As active learning, and specifically active learning which incorporates group work, becomes more prevalent as an instructional pedagogy, it is important to understand the specific elements which make it effective in the classroom. While there are many possible elements that could contribute to the success of AL, this project focused on investigating the different levels students cognitively engage at and what factors may influence the differences observed in students' cognitive engagement. These goals were addressed by the following research questions:

- RQ 1. a) How do student groups' expected and observed cognitive engagement align while participating in small-group active learning activities in chemistry courses?
 - b) What themes may contribute to any observed misalignment?
- RQ 2. a) How does individual students' cognitive engagement vary while participating in small-group active learning activities in chemistry courses?
 - b) What factors may affect individual students' cognitive engagement?
- RQ 3. What relations are observed between the type of question asked in the activities and students' level of cognitive engagement?
- RQ 4. a) How can analysis of group conversations inform improvements to learning activities to enhance student understanding?

b) What improvements can be made to learning activities to enhance student understanding?

Chapter 4 will look at the engagement of the group as a whole and investigate the alignment of expected and observed engagement (RQ1). In Chapter 5, a finer grain size will be explored, where each individual student's engagement is analyzed and trends in engagement based on various factors are investigated (RQs 2 and 3). Chapter 6 will focus on the activity itself and how its structure influences student understanding (RQ4).

Human Subjects Research

All parts of this project that involved human subjects received Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval (HRPP# 207004-18 and 217370-18).

Activities

In order to gather a reasonable number and variety of group conversations for analysis, up to three activities were selected during each term of data collection in General Chemistry and Physical Chemistry classes. Activity selection was based on the likelihood that the activity would promote group conversation between multiple students based on the type and complexity of questions being asked. The Molecular Polarity activity used in Fall 2021 was a modified version of the Electronegativity and Polarity activity used in Fall 2020. Group conversations during Fall 2020 were analyzed, and select questions were removed so that the activity could be completed in a single class session. The Hydrogen Atom and Harmonic Oscillator activities that were used in Spring 2022 are also modified versions of the same activities that were used in Spring 2021. In the new versions, based on analysis of group conversations in Spring 2021, new models were added to the activities, questions were rigorously scaffolded, and conceptual questions were added to promote an improvement in student understanding. Table 3.1

shows the activities that recordings were collected from during the 2020-2021, 2021-

2022, and 2022-2023 academic years.

Honors General Chemistry		General Chemistry		Physical Chemistry	
Fall 2020	Winter 2021	Fall 2021	Fall 2022	Spring 2021	Spring 2022
Mole and Molar Mass	Thermal Energy and Calorimetry	Solutions and Dilutions	Solutions and Dilutions	Hydrogen Atom	Hydrogen Atom [*]
Solutions and Dilutions		Limiting Reactants	Periodic Trends and Electron Configuration	Harmonic Oscillator	Harmonic Oscillator [*]
Electronegativity and Polarity		Molecular Polarity ^{**}	Molecular Polarity**		

Table 3.1: Activities used for data collection

*These activities are modified versions of the same activity run the prior year

** The Molecular Polarity activity is a modified version of the Electronegativity and Polarity activity

All activities for General Chemistry and Physical Chemistry were created in house at PSU. In the Honors General Chemistry class, the instructor gave a short lecture introducing concepts in the activity prior to groups starting to work on the activity, and in the General Chemistry class, there was minimal lecture prior to the start of the activity. Activities were implemented during a single day in both classes. The activities consisted of models, key questions (KQ), exercises (E), and problems (P). The models contained conceptual information needed to answer the questions in the activity. Key questions were generally simple questions which could be answered with information explicitly present in the model, exercises asked students to perform a calculation or make an inference based on model content, and problems were multi-step questions or asked students to use the model in an original way.

In the Physical Chemistry class, there was a short lecture each day introducing concepts prior to the start of the activity. The Hydrogen Atom activity was implemented over multiple days, and the Harmonic Oscillator activity was done in a single day. The activities used in Spring 2021 did not contain models; instead, the questions were based on material presented in lecture. The re-worked versions of the Hydrogen Atom and Harmonic Oscillator activities which were implemented in Spring 2022 contain simple models provide key equations and relations necessary to answering the questions. The re-worked Harmonic Oscillator activity labeled the questions as key questions, exercises, and problems in a similar manner to the General Chemistry activities; however, in the Hydrogen Atom activity, due to the large amount of content and complexity of the different types of question being asked, the key question, exercise, and problem labels were not used.

Group Recordings

Participants

The initial sample pools were created using convenience sampling. This is a sampling technique which uses a period of open recruitment among subjects of the population that are easily accessible to the researcher (Luborsky and Rubinstein, 1995; Etikan *et al.*, 2016). For this project, the population was students in either General Chemistry, Honors General Chemistry, or Physical Chemistry classes. Since data was collected during the COVID-19 pandemic, recordings occurred in both in-person and

remote classes that were held through the Zoom platform. For in person classes, up to two groups could be recorded due to the numbers of cameras available. For remote classes, up to three groups could be recorded due to the numbers of researchers available to record breakout rooms. Observed groups were capped at a maximum of five students to increase the likelihood of interaction and conversation occurring among all group members. When the number of students in the convenience sample was larger than the number of students possible based on the maximum number of groups, quota sampling was used to reduce the sample size. Quota sampling selects participants to ensure representation of all groups (Luborsky and Rubinstein, 1995; Sharma, 2017). In this project, it was used to ensure inclusion of underrepresented groups based on gender identity and race/ethnicity. Once a sample pool was established, students were randomly assigned to groups using Google's random number generator.

For the Fall 2020 Honors General Chemistry and Spring 2021 Physical Chemistry classes, recruitment occurred at the beginning of the term, and the convenience sample pool did not require any additional reduction. For the Fall 2020 Honors General Chemistry class, students who consented were randomly assigned to a specific group by the instructor. The students then participated in the same groups for all three observed activities. For the Spring 2021 Physical Chemistry class, the student groups were consistent throughout the term; however, on observation days, these groups were changed so that consenting students were grouped together. The groups on observation days were the same for all observed activities. During the 2021-2022 and 2022-2023 academic years, for the General Chemistry class, students consented prior to each activity, and group makeup was not consistent throughout the term. Therefore, group assignment

occurred using the Google random number generator for each observed activity. For the Spring 2022 Physical Chemistry class, students consented at the beginning of the term to be observed, and the consenting groups were kept consistent for the entire term. The course, term and modality (remote vs. in person), activity and number of students in each observed group are shown in Table 3.2.

participants Course Term and Modality Activity* per group 3 MM 3 3 Fall 2020 Honors (remote) SD 3 3 EP 3 3 Winter 2021 Honors (remote) TEC 4 LR 4 5 Fall 202 Dr. Green (remote) 4 MP 4 3 General Chemistry 4 SD 4 4 LR Fall 2021Dr. Black (in person) 5 3 MP 5 2 SD 3 Fall 2022 (in person) Dr. Red 3 PT 2 2 MP 4 SD Fall 2022 (in person) Dr. Black 4 PT 3

Table 3.2: Course type, term, modality, activity, and number of students per group recorded for data collection

			5
		MD	2
		MP	2
Physical Chemistry	Spring 2021 (remote)	HA	2
			3
		НО	2
			3
	Spring 2022 (in person)	HA	3
			3
		НО	3
			3

^{*}MM = Mole and Molar Mass, SD = Solutions and Dilutions, EP = Electronegativity and Polarity, TEC = Thermal Energy and Calorimetry, LR = Limiting Reactants, MP = Molecular Polarity, PT = Periodic Trends, HA = Hydrogen Atom, HO = Harmonic Oscillator

Data Collection

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, recordings of group work occurred during remote and in-person classes. In the remote environment, consenting students were placed together in a breakout room, and they kept their cameras and microphones on. A researcher was also present in the breakout room (with their camera and microphone off) to record the group. For the in-person environment, two video cameras were placed on opposite sides of the group for recording in order to capture all the voices conducting conversation equally.

During the 2020-2021 academic year, data was collected during the Honors General Chemistry and Physical Chemistry class which were all held remotely. During the Fall 2021 term, data was collected in two sections of General Chemistry, where one section was conducted in a synchronous format remotely and the other section was held in person. Due to technical difficulties recording with Zoom, no data was collected during the Solutions and Dilutions activity in this class. In addition, observed groups in this class tended to work silently on their worksheets with very little interaction between students. For this reason, data from this class was not used in any analysis. During the first two activities of the in-person General Chemistry class in the Fall 2021 term, it was difficult to hear and understand the conversation between students due to the high level of background noise in the classroom and the muffling effect of students wearing masks. Therefore, from the third activity of Fall 2021 and onward, two audio recorders were placed on a table in the center of the group facing opposing directions to obtain clearer audio recordings. During the Fall 2022 term, data was collected in two sections of General Chemistry, one taught by Dr. Red and one taught by Dr. Black. Both instructors implemented the activity in a similar manner with minimal in-class instruction and the bulk of the class time was spent working on the activity worksheets in small groups.

Recordings were transcribed first using an automated transcription service (TEMI). The transcripts were then cleaned by a chemistry or linguistics researcher. Cleaning included identifying a change in speaker and editing incorrectly transcribed content.

For the General Chemistry class during the Fall 2021 and Fall 2022 terms, activity worksheets were also collected as an additional data source. During the Fall 2021 term, students were asked to email a copy of their worksheet to the researcher after the observed class period was over. However, students were inconsistent about emailing their worksheets, and in some instances, students completed the worksheet on their own prior to emailing their copy. By doing this, it was difficult to determine which answers occurred during group work. For this reason, during the Fall 2022 term data collection, the researcher collected the worksheets at the end of the group work and emailed students

a copy of their worksheet by the end of the day.

Interviews

Interviews were conducted among students who participated in the recorded groups to supplement knowledge obtained from the group recordings by gaining insight into students' perceptions of how the activity influenced students' understanding of the material presented.

Participants

For the Spring 2021 Physical Chemistry class, students who participated in recorded groups during the Hydrogen Atom activity were emailed a request for an interview immediately after the activity was completed. Interviews were then conducted one week after the activity. All students who consented participated in an interview. For the Fall 2021 General Chemistry class, students were interviewed after the term ended. At the beginning of the Winter 2022 term, emails were sent to students who participated in at least two of the three activities, and the interview covered all activities the student participated in. Since these interviews occurred 3-6 weeks after the activity occurred, students seemed to have difficulty recalling specific details about work on the activity and group interactions. Therefore, in the Spring 2022 term and the Fall 2022 term, interviews were conducted on up to two activities per term and within one week following the activity.

Data Collection

Interviews were conducted using a semi-structured format. This type of interview begins with a pre-determined set of questions but allows for flexibility of follow-up

questions for an in-depth exploration or clarification as needed (Herrington and Daubenmire, 2014). The full set of interview questions can be found in Appendix A. Interviews were conducted and recorded remotely using the Zoom platform. Recordings were then transcribed and cleaned using the same method as with the group recordings.

Data Analysis Techniques

Recordings were analyzed using deductive and inductive coding. A code is a word or phrase which captures the interpreted meaning of a portion of text (Saldaña, 2013). Coding then refers to the process of assigning codes throughout the text of interest. Deductive coding applies a pre-determined set of codes to the data whereas in inductive coding, the codes emerge from the data itself (Bingham and Witkowsky, 2022). This project used thematic analysis which falls under the general umbrella of inductive and deductive coding. This technique was used to investigate what was being said during group conversations or interviews and how the conversations showed evidence of cognitive engagement. In addition, conversation analysis was used to examine specific features of the talk in group conversations to understand how the manner students interacted with one another may have affected their engagement.

Thematic Analysis

Thematic analysis (TA) identifies patterns among codes and groups similar codes together around a central organizing concept or "theme" (Braun *et al.*, 2019; Pearse, 2019). A number of different methods, both inductive and deductive, exist under thematic analysis. The "coding reliability" TA method, also known as directed content analysis (Hsieh and Shannon, 2005), uses a deductive approach where a codebook is developed

based on an existing theoretical framework. The codebook is then applied to the text and revised as needed. Multiple coders are used in this method to minimize the threat of researcher subjectivity in the interpretation of the data. Under coding reliability TA, themes are simply summaries of the things most frequently said with little interpretation involved in theme development (Pearse, 2019; Braun and Clarke, 2020). "Codebook TA", or conventional content analysis (Hsieh and Shannon, 2005), is a second method that extends coding reliability TA by starting with the deductive approach to group similar codes together but then uses inductive coding to develop new themes by examining the codes for similar patterns. With codebook TA, the themes are determined by both the researcher's objective and their interpretation of the patterns of shared meaning (Thomas, 2006; Braun *et al.*, 2019).

Conversation Analysis

Conversation analysis (CA) focuses on understanding participants' actions by looking at the talk that occurs (Sert and Seedhouse, 2011). CA uses a detailed set of conventions for transcribing features of spoken language such as turn-taking, pauses and gaps in conversation, repair (participants correct misunderstandings to get conversation back on track), and overlap (participants speaking at the same time) (Strauss and Feiz, 2014; Hartig, 2021). This type of analysis can be used to understanding students' engagement by exploring the strategies participants use to interact with one another (Halpin *et al.*, 2021). Additionally, what students mean can be analyzed by investigating their actions (Ingram, 2021). Such actions may include non-verbal behaviors such as eye gaze (where they are looking during the conversation), timing (at what point during the conversation students write their answers), and the content of their written responses on their worksheets.

Coding using the ICAP Framework

The Interactive-Constructive-Active-Passive (ICAP) framework was used as a basis for coding both the questions in the activities and the responses. The grain size was at the item level, where the unit of analysis was an individual item or part of an item in multi-part items. Coding of responses was done for both the group as a whole and for each individual student within the group.

Question Coding

For all observed activities, each item was coded based on the intended engagement of student groups. The code was identified by examining the item and determining how the answer would be generated by the group. The Passive mode of engagement from ICAP was not used as a code. Since the items were designed for use in a *group* activity, it was expected that students would work together and therefore, the group's lowest level of engagement should be Active. Items were coded as Active (A) if the answer was provided within the activity (i.e., within a model). According to ICAP, both Constructive and Interactive engagement involve the generation of new knowledge; however, in Interactive engagement, the knowledge is co-generated by more than one student where each students' contribution builds on the statement made by the previous student. This difference cannot be distinguished by looking at the item alone; therefore, Constructive and Interactive engagement were collapsed into a single code for question coding, Constructive/Interactive (C/I). Items were coded as Constructive/Interactive (C/I)

if the answer to the item required the generation of new knowledge beyond the information provided in the activity models.

Response Coding

For both group and individual level response coding, the highest mode of engagement shown by the group or individual in their response to a specific item was identified as their engagement mode for that response.

Group Level

For all observed activities, the Passive mode of engagement was not used as a code since it was expected that students converse as a group (at least some fraction of them) to determine an answer, and because the act of conversation involves manipulation of information, students would engage at the Active level at a minimum. The engagement of the group as a whole was determined by looking at the entire conversation to answer the item. Regardless of the differing engagement levels of each student, the engagement of the group was determined by the highest engagement level that occurred during the conversation. If students explicitly referred to information in the model to answer the item, the group response was coded as Active (A). If only a single student generated new information to answer the question, the response was coded as Constructive (C). If conversation among the group occurred and involved only agreement such as head nods or saying "Yes" or "uh huh", this was still coded as Constructive since the conversation did not co-generate any new information. The group response was coded as Interactive (I) if the conversation between students generated new information where more than one student contributed to the new information and the contributions from each student built

upon one another.

Individual Level

For each group response to an item, each individual student's engagement level was determined. Within each group response, the statements made by an individual student, their physical actions, and their written responses on their activity worksheets were examined to evaluate that individual's engagement level. Students who did not participate in conversation, were not looking at other group members (i.e., looking at their phone), or did not appear to be working on the activity were coded as Unengaged (U). If students did not converse with other group members but appeared to be listening the group conversation (i.e., they are looking at the group and may nod in agreement) but did not seem to be working on the activity in any visible way, they were coded as engaging at the Passive (P) level. An individual was coded as Active if their statements referred to the model or they repeated statements made by another student without the generation of new information. If a student's statements or gestures of agreement with another student's Active or Constructive statement, the student's engagement level was also identified as Active. Additionally, if a student listened to the group conversation and subsequently wrote their answer on their worksheet or the student's written answer reflects the content of the conversation, this was identified as Active engagement. An individual's engagement level was coded as Constructive if that student generated new information to provide an answer without contributions from other students in the group. This may occur if one student "teaches" and the other students are "catching up". If conversation is about how to solve a problem, and each student subsequently writes on

their worksheet or the written responses show that each student independently generated their own answer, each student in the group would be engaging at the Constructive mode. The engagement level of individual students was coded as Interactive if the student's statements generated new knowledge during conversation with other students, learning assistants, or the instructor. During conversation between students, the knowledge of more than one student increases. During conversation with learning assistants or instructors, the conversation co-generates information for the entire group. The codebooks for question, group response, and individual level coding are shown in Table 3.3.

Level	Code	Description	
Orrection	Active (A)	 Information to answer the question can be found in provided models. 	
Question	Constructive/Interactiv e (C/I)	 New information needs to be generated to answer the question prompt. 	
	Active (A)	• Conversation reflects that an answer was taken from information provided in the models.	
Group Response	Constructive (C)	 One person provides the answer, generating new information. Can include forms of agreement from other group members (e.g., head nods, "yeah", "uh-huh"). 	
	Interactive (I)	 Participants generate information to answer the question based on one another's responses. Other participants' contributions of off-topic talk or forms of agreement are not included in this code. 	
Individual	Unengaged (U)	 Student does not appear to be working on the activity. Makes statements unrelated to activity. On their phone. Other behaviors unrelated to working on the activity. 	
	Passive (P)	 Student's gaze is directed towards other group members or activity worksheet. Student may nod in agreement with the conversation regarding the activity but does not orient to the content of the activity in any visible way (e.g., they do not write down any information, do not point to specific parts of the activity). 	
	Active (A)	• Repeating content from the activity or repeating a statement made by another student in reference to a	

Table 3.3: Codebook for question, group response, and individual level coding

		simple idea (i.e., identifying and writing down
		something specific from an equation or model).
		• Statements or gestures of agreement with an answer
		provided by another student (e.g., nodding while
		writing down an answer, giving a "thumbs up").
		• Other evidence of orienting to the content of the
		activity but without generating new information (e.g.,
		asking what number they are on).
		• Students listen to statements/conversation occurring
		among others students (i.e., orienting to the question)
		and then write their answer on their worksheet, and/or
		their written response on the worksheet reflects the
		content of the conversation.
		• Student provides an answer to question, generating
		new information independent of other members in the
		group.
		• This may take the form of a statement or a
		request for confirmation. Other students may
		agree with the original student's statement
		and provide evidence of their own
		generation of information which does not
		add any new information to the group.
		• If a single student's knowledge increases
		through dialogue, but the group's does not,
		this would be Constructive for that student.
		(If one student has the answer and "teaches"
		and others are learning or "catching up", the
	Constructive (C)	original student is Constructive).
		\circ If the conversation is about how to solve the
		problem and the students write after the
		discussion, we can assume each student is
		independently generating information to
		answer the item
		• Student may be writing their answer to a
		specific item prior to conversation shout that
		item among group members
		• Student's written response on their
		worksheet may show information not
		present in the group conversation.
		suggesting independent generation of
		knowledge.
		• Student's contribution co-generates new information
		with other students or instructor/learning assistants to
		answer the item. Neither party shows evidence of
		generating the answer independently.
	Interactive (I)	• If the conversation occurs between students.
		knowledge of more than one group member
		increases through this conversation.
		• If the conversation occurs between a student
		and an instructor, the conversation results in
		co-generation of information for the students

	engaged in the conversation or for the entire
	group.
	• Student's statements add to information that has been
	previously contributed by another student.
	• Student provides new information to answer
	a question posed by another student.
	• Student poses a question that leads to
	generation of new information later in the
	conversation about the question.
	• The generation of new information by the
	first student prompts a second student to
	provide additional information.

Coding of Question Types

Multiple studies have investigated differences in algorithmic and conceptual questions (Nurrenbern and Pickering, 1987; Nakhleh, 1993; Zoller et al., 2002; Cracolice et al., 2008; Salta and Tzougraki, 2011; Surif et al., 2014). However, these studies lack consistency in defining the terms "algorithmic" and "conceptual". Cracolice (Cracolice et al., 2008) defined algorithmic as problems that can be solved using a memorized set of procedures, whereas Salta (Salta and Tzougraki, 2011) defined it as problems requiring students to manipulate a formula or work though an algorithm to find a numerical solution, and Surif (Surif et al., 2014) defined algorithmic as "problems where all the required data, including the solution path, is known". Similar discrepancies were found with the term "conceptual". Cracolice (Cracolice et al., 2008) and Nakhleh (Nakhleh, 1993) both defined conceptual as problems which require an understanding of the principles of the topic or concept where no memorized procedure or algorithm is required. Salta (Salta and Tzougraki, 2011) described conceptual as questions which "elicit student understanding of chemical ideas" by justifying a choice or making a prediction whereas Surif (Surif et al., 2014) and Zoller (Zoller et al., 2002) defined conceptual as questions which present an unfamiliar chemical situation which require

skills such as analysis and synthesis to solve. Due to these inconsistencies, clear definitions are needed in differentiating the question types. This project used the term "algorithmic" for items where students used a set procedure or series of steps to determine the answer. Items may require algebraic manipulation of numbers to determine a numerical solution or students may need to recall or apply basic knowledge of a theory. Items were coded as "explanation" if students needed to use descriptive explanations, manipulate algebraic expressions using variables to provide conceptual explanations, or synthesize multiple pieces of knowledge together to determine an answer. For example, in the Solutions and Dilutions activity (Table 3.1), students are asked the following question: "What is the concentration when 32.74 g sucrose is used to make a 500.0 mL aqueous solution?" This question was coded as an algorithmic item since the students will mathematically manipulate the numbers given to produce a numerical result. In contrast, the following item from the same activity asked students to demonstrate their conceptual understanding of concentration and therefore was coded as an explanation item: "The images below (Figure 3.1) represent the same small volume within three different solutions and the spheres represent solute particles (solvent particles are not shown). Which solution has the lowest concentration? Circle your response and explain why you chose it."



Figure 3.1: Image for explanation question example from Solutions and Dilutions activity

In this item, students must be able to define what concentration is in terms of solute particles and apply that knowledge to the images to determine which image shows the lowest concentration. They must also be able to express in words their reason for their selection.

Question vs. Group Response Coding

For each item, the question code and group response code were compared to determine if they matched. If an item was coded as Constructive/Interactive (C/I), a group response code of Constructive (C) or Interactive (I) was considered a match. In cases where the codes did not match, the group conversation was examined using thematic analysis to identify phrases which could explain the causes of the mismatch. Common causes were then combined into themes (Hsieh and Shannon, 2005; Braun and Clarke, 2020).

Factors Contributing to Individual Engagement

Using the codebook for individual engagement, codes were assigned to each student in a group for each item in the activity worksheet for each activity the student participated in. For students who participated in more than one activity during the term, for each activity, the number of codes for each ICAP category was summed, and the distribution of each student's engagement codes for each activity was determined. The trends in these distributions across multiple activities were then analyzed. In addition, trends in engagement based on group size were explored. For each activity, engagement codes were assigned to each item for each student in the group. The number of codes for each ICAP category were summed, and trends in the distribution of codes across different group sizes were observed. Conversation excerpts and interview data were used to provide support for the observed trends.

To investigate the relation between engagement and question type, once each question has been identified as an algorithmic or explanation item, a 2 x 2 contingency table was used to analyze the relation between question type and Constructive or Interactive engagement of each individual student's response to each item in the activity worksheets (Figure 3.1).

	Algorithmic	Explanation
Constructive		
Interactive		

Figure 3.2: Contingency table to compare student engagement with question type

At the Passive and Active engagement modes, no generation of new information occurs; therefore, these modes were not included in the analysis of the relation between engagement and question type. Because the difference between Constructive and Interactive engagement is based on whether the generation of new information occurs through dialogue, analysis of the relation between these higher modes of engagement and question type can give insight into how different question types affect dialogue among group members. Contingency tables provide a method to statistically determine if a significant relation exists between two categorical variables (e.g.,

Constructive/Interactive engagement and calculation/explanation question type). These two categorical variables are not completely independent because each student is represented multiple times in the dataset since they answered multiple items in the worksheets. Therefore, McNemar's test was used to determine if a statistically significant relation exists. McNemar's test is a test to determine if a statistically significant difference exists between paired categorical data. The variables have a statistically significant relation if p < 0.05. If a significant relation was established, thematic analysis was applied to group responses to determine possible reasons for the relation.

Activity Structure

Recordings of student groups were also used to evaluate the effectiveness of activity worksheets on student learning in a Physical Chemistry class. The recordings of group work were analyzed using cognitive load theory to determine which items created struggle or confusion among students. The principles of scaffolding were then applied to modify these items where scaffolding is the idea of breaking down complex ideas into simpler parts (Wood *et al.*, 1976). The modified worksheets were implemented the following year and group work was again recorded. The group work using the modified

worksheets was evaluated, and the effectiveness of the modified worksheets was determined.

Trustworthiness

In order to have a high level of confidence in the results of this study, its trustworthiness must be established. This can be done by evaluating the transferability, dependability, confirmability, and credibility of the work (Lincoln and Guba, 1985; Suter, 2012). Trustworthiness in this study was primarily established through credibility and confirmability.

Credibility provides evidence that the analysis of the data is an accurate representation of what actually occurred. This was established through both investigator and data triangulation. Investigator triangulation uses multiple researchers analyzing the same data whereas data triangulation uses multiple data sources for analysis, e.g., group recordings and interviews. Identification of themes which explained the mismatch in engagement codes between questions and group responses was determined by two different researchers. The researchers then discussed differences and came to consensus on the final themes.

Credibility of the individual codes was also established by investigator triangulation. Two researchers worked together to analyze conversation excerpts to identify engagement codes and develop and revise the codebook iteratively until no further revisions were needed based on transcripts. Data triangulation was established by applying thematic analysis to interview data to identify excerpts which provide additional support of the possible causes behind the observed trends in group size.

Confirmability refers to the neutrality of the researcher's analysis. When multiple researchers code text, researcher bias is minimized if agreement between the coders is high. This can be determined by calculating the inter-coder reliability (ICR) (O'Connor and Joffe, 2020). Although multiple measures of ICR exist, this project employed the commonly used Cohen's kappa (κ), a statistical measure of agreement which includes a correction for chance agreement (Cohen, 1960). Coding of a group recording of a single activity which included question, group response, and individual level was completed separately by two researchers. The researchers discussed differences in coding, modified the codebook as needed, and iteratively coded the activity until consensus was reached. The codebook was then applied by both researchers to all remaining recordings, and Cohen's κ was determined. Values of greater than 0.8 are generally considered to be a measure of good reliability (Landis and Koch, 1977).

Chapter 4: Investigating Small-Group Cognitive Engagement in General

Chemistry Learning Activities Using Qualitative Content Analysis and the ICAP

Framework

El-Mansy S. Y., Barbera J., and Hartig A. J., (2022), Investigating small-group cognitive engagement in general chemistry learning activities using qualitative content analysis and the ICAP framework. *Chem. Educ. Res. Pract.*, **23**(2), 335–347.

Safaa Y. El-Mansy, Jack Barbera, Alissa J. Hartig

El-Mansy collected and analyzed data, wrote manuscript; Barbera designed experiment,

revised manuscript; Hartig analyzed data, wrote and revised manuscript.

DOI: 10.1039/d1rp00276g

https://pdxscholar.library.pdx.edu/chem_fac/432/

Abstract

The level of students' engagement during active learning activities conducted in small groups is important to understanding the effectiveness of these activities. The Interactive-Constructive-Active-Passive (ICAP) framework is a way to determine the cognitive engagement of these groups by analyzing the conversations that occur while student groups work on an activity. This study used qualitative content analysis and ICAP to investigate cognitive engagement during group activities in a General Chemistry course at the question level, a finer grain size than previously studied. The analysis determined the expected engagement based on question design and the observed engagement based on group conversations. Comparisons of expected and observed engagement showed cases of mismatch, and further analysis determined that incorrect model use, unfamiliar scientific vocabulary, and difficulty moving between molecular representations were all contributing themes to the observed mismatches. The implications of these findings with regard to teaching and research are discussed.

Introduction

Active learning (AL) strategies have been shown to enhance student success beyond traditional methods (Kuh *et al.*, 2005; National Research Council, 2012; Freeman *et al.*, 2014), often improving outcomes for students who have been historically underrepresented within science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) fields (Lorenzo *et al.*, 2006; Haak *et al.*, 2011; Eddy and Hogan, 2014). For these reasons, AL strategies have been at the center of national calls for the adoption of evidence-based instructional practices to transform education in STEM fields (National

Research Council, 2012; President's Council of Advisors on Science and Technology (PCAST), 2012).

At the same time, evidence supporting the effectiveness of a given strategy can be inconsistent (Andrews *et al.*, 2011) and simply adding AL strategies to a learning environment does not necessarily lead to the same performance outcomes across groups (Shortlidge *et al.*, 2019). Likewise, a 2019 meta-analysis of peer-reviewed studies on the effectiveness of a wide range of AL strategies within chemistry found that the effect size of these practices varied widely, in some cases resulting in no positive impact (Rahman and Lewis, 2020). As Cooper (Cooper, 2016) points out, the umbrella of AL also covers a wide range of classroom practices, making it difficult to define what specific aspects of AL are effective and under what conditions such strategies work.

At a minimum, the effectiveness of any AL strategy depends on learners' meaningful cognitive engagement with the learning materials (Bonwell and Eison, 1991). While there is little dispute that learners benefit more from active compared to passive learning (Freeman *et al.*, 2014), a broader hierarchy of cognitive engagement has been proposed (Chi, 2009; Chi and Wylie, 2014). The ICAP framework (Chi, 2009; Chi and Wylie, 2014) offers a way to understand the varied outcomes in AL through a hierarchy of four levels of cognitive engagement: Interactive, Constructive, Active, and Passive. In this framework, simply being Active is one of the lower levels of engagement and is less likely to foster students' understanding than the higher level Constructive or Interactive modes (Chi and Wylie, 2014). In the ICAP framework, students' level of cognitive engagement is evaluated based on their overt physical and verbal behaviors (Figure 4.1). For example, behaviors related to receiving information, such as reading a text or listening to instructions would indicate Passive engagement. Active engagement would involve physical manipulations of information while learning, such as highlighting or underlining text. During Constructive engagement, students would perform the same physical manipulations that occur in Active engagement; in addition, they would generate output beyond the information provided in the learning materials. Examples of Constructive engagement include summarizing a text or taking notes in one's own words. Similar to the Constructive mode, during Interactive engagement, students would generate new information; however, this generation would occur through dialoguing among students or between students and instructors.



Figure 4.1: Modes of cognitive engagement (in bold) and characteristic behavior (in italics) according to the ICAP framework (Chi et al., 2018)

Studies within the ICAP framework have operationalized cognitive engagement by observing students' physical behaviors (Villalta-Cerdas and Sandi-Urena, 2014; Wiggins *et al.*, 2017), categorizing activities by their broad instructional design features (Wiggins *et al.*, 2017; Henderson, 2019; Lim *et al.*, 2019; Menekse and Chi, 2019), and analyzing student conversations (Chi, 2009; Menekse and Chi, 2019; Liyanage *et al.*, 2021). Each of these approaches has strengths and weaknesses. ICAP studies that examine engagement in terms of students' physical behaviors have used large-scale observation of overt behaviors at regular intervals at a distance in order to capture wholeclass data (i.e., an observer seated in the back of the room with a chart, such as the "live coding" used by Wiggins et al. (Wiggins *et al.*, 2017) or the observation procedures used in Villalta-Cerdas & Sandi-Urena (Villalta-Cerdas and Sandi-Urena, 2014)). While this approach may be able to distinguish Passive engagement from higher ICAP levels, the differences between Active, Constructive, and Interactive engagement are difficult to tease out at this level of granularity. For example, if a student is writing something on a worksheet, this could be simply Active engagement if it involves identifying relevant information on a graph and recording the answer. However, if the student is making inferences based on trends observed in the same graph, this student would be engaging at a Constructive level. What students are saying while engaging in these physical behaviors is essential to determining what level of engagement they reflect.

ICAP studies that rely on the instructional design features of the activity as a whole are based on the idea that the structure of the activity itself will constrain the ways that students can engage with it. For example, to assess the impact of cognitive engagement on learning, Henderson (Henderson, 2019) used a series of instructional conditions designed to reflect various ICAP levels, in which a lecture-based condition was used for Passive engagement, an individual writing activity was used to elicit Constructive engagement, and a peer instruction format was used to prompt Interactive engagement. This focus on coding engagement based on instructional design features assumes, however, that all students in a group will engage at the same level throughout an activity and does not distinguish among the levels of cognitive engagement required for different types of questions or phases within an activity.

These assumptions merit greater scrutiny. Research has shown that the type of activity students participate in can affect the nature of their conversation when working in small groups (Young and Talanquer, 2013). These differences in group conversations may reflect different modes of engagement. A study on small group activities using Peer-Led Guided Inquiry (PLGI) found that students' construction of arguments varied based on the number of students participating (Kulatunga et al., 2013). It is possible that these students were engaging at different levels. Variations in conversation may also be important in Process-Oriented Guided Inquiry Learning (POGIL) activities (Farrell et al., 1999; Hanson *et al.*, 2018). Through the lens of the ICAP framework, not every part of an activity may elicit the same level of cognitive engagement. For example, POGIL activities involve a three-step learning cycle (Atkin and Karplus, 1962) where students first explore information provided in a model, then identify trends and patterns during the concept invention step, and finally apply the learned concept to new situations (Hanson et al., 2018). The direct questions about a model during the exploration stage of this cycle are meant to ensure that students understand the model on which later parts of the activity are based. In terms of the ICAP framework, many of these questions rely primarily on Active engagement because they ask students to identify and/or reflect on information in a model that is provided for them and do not require the generation of additional information. By contrast, questions from the concept invention and application stages are more likely to elicit Constructive or Interactive engagement because they require students to make inferences that go beyond the information provided in the original model. This type of variation might be expected in any type of scaffolded learning activity.

ICAP studies that examine student conversations have generally used discourse analysis as a means for understanding student engagement during AL activities. Discourse analysis examines texts and talk in context in order to understand participants' actions (Wood and Kroger, 2000), and in education research, discourse analysis focuses on the role of spoken language in teaching and learning (Cole et al., 2014). Discourse analysis research in chemistry education research has largely focused on patterns of interaction or argumentation in various instructional settings (Kulatunga et al., 2013; Xu and Talanquer, 2013; Young and Talanquer, 2013; Warfa et al., 2014; Current and Kowalske, 2016; Moon et al., 2016; Repice et al., 2016; Shultz and Li, 2016; Stanford et al., 2016; Dohrn and Dohn, 2018). The use of discourse analysis in ICAP studies both within and outside of chemistry education research has generally been oriented toward the coding of individual student conversational turns; for example, the frequency of specific discourse moves (e.g., claim, accept, oppose) (Menekse and Chi, 2019), or the frequency, distribution, and engagement level evident in student conversational turns during small-group discussions (Liyanage *et al.*, 2021).

Discourse analysis can also be applied at a broader level, beyond individual turns. Because the highest two engagement levels outlined in the ICAP theory rely on distinctions that relate not just to what individual students are doing but to how they respond to one another during small-group conversations, coding longer exchanges is especially useful for distinguishing between Constructive and Interactive engagement. As noted above, there is a need to examine the extent to which actual student engagement in an activity matches the planned level of engagement based on the instructional design features of the activity itself. Therefore, using these ICAP levels as coding categories for

both the activity design features and for students' observed engagement as evident in their conversations across different parts of an activity can provide a systematic way of investigating this alignment.

Whereas discourse analysis is useful in understanding how students interact with one another, an alternative method is needed to investigate *what* is being said, i.e., the content of the conversation. Qualitative content analysis (QCA) is well suited to filling this gap. QCA offers a method for systematically coding the content of textual data, whether verbal or written, to identify patterns (Schreier, 2012). QCA includes both deductive approaches (directed content analysis) and inductive approaches (conventional content analysis) (Hsieh and Shannon, 2005). Conventional content analysis can provide insights into phenomena that are not yet well described (Hsieh and Shannon, 2005). Because little research to date has explored the alignment between the instructional design features of individual parts of an activity and the actual level of engagement that they generate, an inductive approach is better suited to developing an understanding of instances where mismatches occur. Where mismatches between the planned and actual levels of engagement are found, conventional content analysis can be used to examine the content of students' discussions during these parts of an activity in order to identify patterns or themes that explain these mismatches. Therefore, conventional content analysis can be used to identify patterns as to which specific aspects of question design seem to foster higher or lower engagement across different groups as well as any other relevant themes that arise in students' conversations.

Research Questions

The purpose of this study is to investigate cognitive engagement during small-group activities at the question level. To do so, we used qualitative content analysis and the ICAP framework to answer the following research questions.

- 1. What range of engagement modes are expected during a general chemistry AL activity based on the question design?
- 2. What range of engagement modes are observed during a general chemistry AL activity based on students' physical and verbal behaviors during group conversations?
- 3. If mismatches occur between the expected and observed levels of cognitive engagement, what themes account for this mismatch?

Methods

Setting

Students from the first and second terms of a three-term General Chemistry sequence at Portland State University in the Pacific Northwest of the United States participated in this study. This course consisted of 20-30 students who were enrolled in the Honors College. Students in these courses come from a variety of STEM majors, including biology, chemistry, physics, and the pre-professional tracks, such as premedical and pre-dental. The first term occurred during fall quarter 2020, the second term occurred during winter quarter 2021, and the fall and winter term courses were taught by two different instructors. Classes met three times per week for 65 minutes and were conducted remotely through Zoom due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Each activity day began with a short lecture introducing the new material. Students were then placed in
groups of 3-4 students in breakout rooms to work collaboratively on an activity worksheet. These groups remained consistent over the course of the term.

Activity worksheets were developed in house and structured using a format which included a model containing conceptual material followed by key questions, exercises, and problems. Key questions (KQ) generally asked about information explicitly presented in the model, providing an opportunity for students to gain familiarity with the content. Exercises (EX) included questions which required students to apply the content and infer an answer either conceptually or by performing a calculation. Problems (P) were similar to exercises but tended to be more complex, generally involving multiple steps or novel applications of the model content. The completed activity worksheets were turned in through the learning management system, and a nominal number of points were awarded for participation and attendance during the activity.

Data Collection

Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval for this research study was received from Portland State University (HRRP# 2007004-18). Students were recruited at the beginning of each term by author S.Y.E. During the fall term, seven students consented to participate and were divided into two groups: Group A consisted of four students and Group B consisted of three students (Table 4.1). Three students from the fall also consented to participate during winter term and formed a new group: Group C. All student names reported in this manuscript are pseudonyms.

Three activities were observed during fall term and one activity was observed during winter term. The activities during the fall were evenly spaced, with the first one

covering the concepts of mole and molar mass occurring near the beginning of the term, the second one covering concepts involving solutions and dilutions occurring near

Fall 2020		Winter 2021		
Group A	Group B	Group C		
Nani	Jacob	Nani		
Beth	Helen	Helen		
Katie	Grace	Grace		
Leslie				

Table 4.1: Groupings for study

polarity occurring near the end of the term. During winter term, the single activity occurred near the beginning of the term and covered concepts surrounding thermal energy and calorimetry. Each breakout room session was audio and video recorded. These recordings were transcribed verbatim by a transcription service. Transcripts were then reviewed and edited as needed by author S.Y.E and pertinent physical actions from the participants (e.g., nod of agreement) were added to the transcripts. Unclear conversation was denoted by [XXX] in the transcripts.

Data Analysis

Most of the prior work done using ICAP to investigate engagement during group activities assumed a single engagement mode over an entire activity (Menekse *et al.*, 2013; Wiggins *et al.*, 2017; Henderson, 2019). As these activities may contain different types of questions, this assumption may not be correct. Therefore, for the four activities observed, a finer grain size was used. The unit of analysis was each question within an activity. At this level of analysis, each question was first coded according to the ICAP framework where the intended engagement mode of students was identified based on the question design. Previous work investigating group conversations using ICAP looked at quantitative measures such as frequency of conversational turns or discourse moves (Wiggins *et al.*, 2017; Menekse and Chi, 2019); however, this type of analysis does not provide insight into the relation between the group conversation and the question design. To address this gap, a second round of coding applied the ICAP framework to the group responses to each question in an activity. Each group's response to a question was coded based on the content of the conversation and the definition of each of the ICAP modes. The codebook for both types of coding is presented in Table 4.2. Each question and group response in the transcripts was coded deductively based on features of the levels of engagement outlined in the ICAP framework (Chi, 2009; Chi and Wylie, 2014).

Question Codes			
	Information to answer the question can be found in the		
ACTIVE (A)	provided materials.		
CONSTRUCTIVE/INTERACTIVE (C/I)	New information needs to be generated to answer the		
	question prompt.		
Group Response Codes			
ACTIVE (A)	Conversation reflects that an answer was taken from		
	information provided.		
	One person provides the answer, generating new		
CONSTRUCTIVE (C)	information. Can include forms of agreement from other		
	group members (e.g., head nods, "yeah", "uh-huh", etc.).		
	Participants generate information to answer the question		
INTERACTIVE (I)	based on one another's responses. Other participants'		
	contributions of off-topic talk or forms of agreement are not		
	included in this code.		

Table 4.2: Codebook for question and group response codes

Question Coding

Three of the four engagement modes of ICAP (Figure 4.1) were applied to each question in an activity (Table 4.2). For multi-part questions, each part was assigned a

separate code. Passive engagement was not used to code questions because the questions were designed to be used in a group activity with the *intent* for students to engage actively at a minimum. Questions were coded as Active (A) if the information to answer the question could be found in the presented materials; it was assumed that students would use this information in their response. For the higher engagement modes (i.e., Constructive and Interactive), the difference between these modes is determined by whether the generation of new information occurs through dialogue. Since it is not possible to distinguish this difference based on the structure of the questions alone, Constructive and Interactive engagement were collapsed into a single code, Constructive/Interactive (C/I).

Group Response Coding

Each group response to a question (or part of a question, for multi-part problems) was coded separately, resulting in a response code for each question answered in each activity. Passive engagement was not used as a code because by virtue of conversation simply occurring, students were manipulating information, and therefore, the lowest mode of engagement students could participate in at the whole-group level would be Active. Although it is possible for *individual* students to be engaging passively, the group response code was based on the conversation that occurred among all group members. The response was coded as Active (A) if the students in a group explicitly referred to the information presented in the activity in their response. The Constructive (C) code was defined by the conversation generating new information to respond to the question; this new information was generated by a single student. Conversation may still occur between

students with other students agreeing with the student generating information; however, this type of dialogue does not constitute *co*-generation of information and therefore would still be coded as Constructive. This contrasts with the Interactive (I) code where new information is generated through dialogue between two or more students. During the dialogue, each student contributed new information and each contribution built upon information previously generated in the conversation.

Mismatch between question and group response codes

Across all four activities and three groups, group responses were observed, coded, and compared to the corresponding question code. When the question code and the group response code were not the same, this was identified as an instance of mismatch. Since Constructive and Interactive engagement were a single code (i.e., C/I) for the questions, if the corresponding group response was coded as Constructive or Interactive, either of these was considered a match. For each case of mismatch, the group conversation was examined inductively using conventional content analysis (Hsieh and Shannon, 2005) to determine if there were any themes that may explain the cause of the mismatch. To identify potential causes, each question and group response showing mismatch was read by two researchers. The researchers then independently identified specific phrases which were thought to contribute to the cause of the mismatch. The researchers then discussed these mismatch causes and combined common causes into themes.

Trustworthiness

Trustworthiness of the findings in this study was established through the evaluation of quality criteria such as qualitative reliability and credibility (Korstjens and

Moser, 2018; O'Connor and Joffe, 2020). To enhance reliability in coding the questions and responses, a secondary coder was employed to evaluate the application of the codes in a two-stage process. The author S.Y.E developed the codebook (Table 2), and both author S.Y.E and the secondary coder first each individually coded each question and group response in a single activity. The coders met, discussed and resolved differences in coding, and came to consensus. Through the discussion to achieve consensus, the coders agreed that no modifications to the codebook were needed. The two coders then coded all the questions and group responses across the remaining activities. Inter-rater reliability (IRR) at each stage was evaluated by calculating Cohen's kappa (Cohen, 1960). During the first stage, the IRR values for question and group response coding of the single activity were 0.88 and 0.56, respectively. The IRR values for the subsequent question and group response coding across all remaining activities during the second stage were 1.00 and 0.99, respectively. Kappa values greater than 0.8 are generally considered to have good reliability (Landis and Koch, 1977). For the identification of themes related to mismatched engagement levels between the questions and group responses, investigator triangulation (Lincoln and Guba, 1985) was used to establish credibility. Two of the authors (S.Y.E and A.J.H) used conventional content analysis to identify patterns in the transcripts and worked together to combine these patterns into themes.

Results and Discussion

Question Coding

Questions were coded as either Active (A) or Constructive/Interactive (C/I) based

on how the information to answer would be derived (Table 4.2). Figure 4.2 presents a

portion of the model from the Solutions and Dilutions (SD) activity.

Excerpt of Model from Solutions and Dilutions (SD) Activity					
What are stock and dilute solutions? – Often times in lab you are given a stock solution, this solution typically has a higher concentration than you will need for your experiment. In running an experiment, you typically use dilutions made from this stock solution. <i>Dilutions</i> (or dilute solutions) are solutions with <u>lower concentrations</u> than the stock solution.					
In a dilution, an aliquot of the stock aqueous solution is diluted by <u>adding more water</u> . In doing this, the volume of the dilute solution increases but the number of moles of solute remains constant. As the number of moles of solute remain constant, the following equality can be reade					
Relation between concentrated and dilute solutions					
$M_c \times V_c = moles \ of \ solute = M_D \times V_D$					
M _C = molarity of concentrated solution M _D = molarity of dilute solution					
V _C = volume of concentrated solution V _D = volume of dilute solution					

Figure 4.2: Portion of model from Solutions and Dilutions (SD) activity

For example, Key Question 6 from the Solutions and Dilutions activity (SD-KQ6) was coded as Active because the information in the model (Figure 4.2) explicitly states the required information in the text blurb and in the equation in the gray box at the top of the table.

SD-KQ6) When making a dilute solution, which of the following remains constant?

i) The concentration ii) The moles of solute iii) The volume of the solution

However, Key Question 9 from the same activity (SD-KQ9) asks students to provide an algebraic expression for M_D (i.e., the molarity of the dilute solution). Since this question asks students to manipulate the equation in the model (Figure 4.2), they would be

generating new information. Therefore, SD-KQ9 was coded as a Constructive/Interactive question.

SD-KQ9) In preparing for an experiment, you need to know what the <u>concentration of a</u> <u>dilute solution</u> (M_D) will be. Provide an algebraic solution using the relation in the model

for this concentration.

In total, 68 questions were coded across the four activities (Table 4.3). Since the groups did not complete the activities in their entirety during the time allotted, the data includes only those activity questions which had a corresponding group response. Additionally, questions which were answered by both Groups A and B were counted only once. The overall results show that 13 questions were Active and 55 questions were Constructive/Interactive.

Table 4.3: Frequency of Active vs. Constructive/Interactive Question Coding by Activity. Percentage of question codes per activity are given in parentheses

Activity	Active	Constructive/Interactive
Activity	Questions	Questions
Mole and Molar Mass	2 (11)	16 (89)
Solutions and Dilutions	3 (23)	10 (77)
Electronegativity and Polarity	3 (17)	15 (83)
Thermal Energy and Calorimetry	5 (26)	14 (74)
Total	13 (19)	55 (81)

In general, the majority of questions (81%) were Constructive/Interactive questions across all activities. Table 4.3 shows that within the different activities, the percentage of questions coded as Active can vary, consisting of up to around one quarter of the total coded questions. Such variation was not captured in previous studies which coded at the activity level (Menekse *et al.*, 2013; Wiggins *et al.*, 2017; Henderson, 2019).

Group Response Coding

Group responses were coded as Active (A), Constructive (C), or Interactive (I) based on if more than one student contributed to the answer and whether their response(s): 1) generated new information, and 2) involved students building upon each other's statements to develop a final answer. In the conversation excerpts that follow, line numbers are used to allow for easy identification of pertinent portions of the text, information in parentheses refers to non-verbal actions, and information in square brackets has been added to the transcripts for clarity.

Excerpt 1 illustrates a group response that was coded as Active. In this excerpt, members of Group A are responding to SD-KQ6. Beth's comment (line 261) mentions looking at the equation which is a reference to the model (Figure 4.2); therefore, this group response was coded as Active.

SD-KQ6) When making a dilute solution, which of the following remains constant?i) The concentration ii) The moles of solute iii) The volume of the solution

Excerpt 1: Group response to SD-KQ6, coded as Active

260 KATIE: Okay. So, key question six: "When making a dilute solution, which of the following remains constant?" Circle your response: "One, the concentration, two, the moles of the so-, solute, or three, the volume of the solution."

- 261 BETH: It looks from the equation [in the model] that the moles of the solute stay constant.
- 262 NANI: Yeah.

Excerpt 2, on the other hand, illustrates a group response that was coded as Constructive. This excerpt focuses on Group C's response to Key Question 3 from the Thermal Energy and Calorimetry activity (TEC-KQ3) where students are asked to explain the difference in heat capacity between two blocks. Figure 4.3 presents a portion of the model from the Thermal Energy and Calorimetry (TEC) activity.



Figure 4.3: Portion of model from the Thermal Energy and Calorimetry (TEC) activity

In Excerpt 2, Helen provides the answer to the question associated with this portion of the model (lines 52), and the contributions from Nani and Grace are forms of agreement

(lines 53 and 54). Therefore, Helen is the only student generating new information and this group response was coded as Constructive.

TEC-KQ3) How does the <u>difference in specific heat capacity</u> between blocks 2 and 3 relate to their final temperature? Briefly explain.

Excerpt 2: Group response to TEC-KQ3, coded as Constructive

- 51 GRACE: So, "How does the difference in specific heat capacity between blocks two and three relate to their final temperature?"
- 52 HELEN: So it, it's the same as mass, right? So, like a greater specific heat capacity will result in a lower final temperature.

53 GRACE: Yeah.

54 NANI: (nods).

55 HELEN: So, so block two will have a greater final temperature.

586 GRACE: Mm hmm.

Excerpt 3 gives an example where the coding of the group response was ambiguous. In this excerpt, students from Group A respond to Key Question 7 from the Solutions and Dilutions activity (SD-KQ7). Although the answer is present in the model (Figure 4.2), and Katie gives the correct answer (line 271), it is unclear from the conversation whether Katie's response was based on the information in the model (Active) or she generated new knowledge (Constructive). In the absence of evidence that the response came from the model, it was assumed that she generated new knowledge and the group response was coded as Constructive.

SD-KQ7) When making a dilute solution, which of the following **decreases**? Circle your response.

i) The concentration *ii)* The moles of solute *iii)* The volume of the solution

Excerpt 3: Ambiguous group response to SD-KQ7, coded as Constructive

270 BETH: Okay. The sec-, or the seventh quest-, seven, seventh key question is, um, "When making a dilu-, dilute solution, which of the following decreases, circle your response? Um, one, the concentration, two, the moles of the solute, or three, the volume of solution."

271 KATIE: Wouldn't it be the concentration since we're diluting it?

272 BETH: Yeah, I think so.

Excerpt 4 shows an example of interactive engagement where Katie, Leslie, and Beth all contribute new information to solving the calculation in Exercise 5 from the Solutions and Dilutions activity (SD-EX5). Leslie and Katie start by determining what variable they are solving for (lines 400 and 401). Leslie then builds on this by identifying the numerical value for M_C , and Katie further contributes new knowledge by mentioning the form of the equation they should use to solve (lines 403 and 404). Beth further builds on this knowledge by providing the numerical solution (line 408). Since Leslie, Katie, and Beth all contribute pieces of information to answer the question and each of their statements builds upon the previous student's comment, this response was coded as Interactive.

SD-EX5) What is the concentration when 11.75 mL of 0.375 M sucrose is diluted to 50.0

mL?

Excerpt 4: Group response to SD-EX5, coded as Interactive

- 400 KATIE: Ok, "What is the concentration when 11.75 milliliters of
 0.375 molarity or mole?" I don't even know. Sucrose is
 diluted to 50 milliliters. Okay. So now we're trying to find
 M_C. Again, M_C.
- 401 LESLIE: No, we're find-, we're trying to find, M_D now.
- 402 BETH: Yeah. I think M_D.
- 403 LESLIE: Cause M_C is that 0.375.
- 404 KATIE: Oh yeah, so we're finding...so we would do our M_C times V_C divided by V_D then?
- 405 BETH: Yeah.
- 406 LESLIE: Did you guys get there?
- 407 KATIE: Just about...Oh geez!
- 408 BETH: Do you guys get 0.0881?
- 409 LESLIE: Mm hmm.

In total, 101 group responses were coded (Table 4.4). Groups A and B have a different number of response codes for each activity because they moved at different speeds and therefore did not answer the same number of questions. As with the question coding, since students did not complete the activities during the time allotted, coded responses are only for completed questions, not all questions in the activity. Overall, group responses were distributed across the three engagement modes with 8 responses coded as Active, 32 responses coded as Constructive, and 61 responses coded as Interactive. Results indicate that Interactive group responses ranged from 64% to 87% for Group A and from 39% to 77% for Group B across the Mole and Molar Mass, Solutions and Dilutions, and Electronegativity and Polarity activities. Only Group C completed the Thermal Energy and Calorimetry activity, and only 58% of their responses during this activity reached the level of Interactive engagement. Overall, observed engagement levels across groups and across questions within an activity varied widely.

Activity	Group	Active Responses	Constructive Responses	Interactive Responses
Mole and Moler Mess	А	0 (0)	1 (13)	7 (87)
Mole and Molar Mass	В	1 (6)	7 (39)	10 (55)
Solutions and Dilutions	Α	1 (9)	3 (27)	7 (64)
Solutions and Dirutions	В	1 (8)	2 (15)	10 (77)
Electronogativity and Polarity	Α	0 (0)	5 (36)	9 (64)
Electronegativity and Folarity	В	2 (11)	9 (50)	7 (39)
Thermal Energy and Calorimetry	С	3 (16)	5 (26)	11 (58)
Total		8 (8)	32 (32)	61 (60)

Table 4.4: Frequency of group response codes by activity and group. Percentages of group response codes by activity and group are given in parentheses

Matches between question and group response codes

A total of 68 questions (Table 4.3) and 101 group responses (Table 4.4) were coded across the three groups and four activities. We began the comparison between coding groups by examining the questions coded as Constructive/Interactive and their corresponding group responses. Table 4.5 shows the breakdown of the frequency of Constructive/Interactive coded questions by activity and group. It also shows how the group responses were distributed across the Constructive and Interactive codes. These results indicate that when the question was coded as Constructive/Interactive, all the group response codes were either Constructive or Interactive, indicating a match with this question code but different levels of engagement. Across all groups and activities, the portion of group responses coded as Interactive ranged from 40% to 90%. In total, just over two-thirds of the responses were coded at the level of Interactive engagement.

Table 4.5: Breakdown of frequency of Constructive and Interactive question and group response codes by activity and group. Percentages of Constructive and Interactive group responses are given in parentheses

Activity	Group	Constructive/Interactive Question Codes	Constructive Group Response Codes	Interactive Group Response Codes
Mole and Molar Mass	Α	8	1 (13)	7 (87)
Mole and Molal Mass	В	16	7 (44)	9 (56)
Solutions/Dilutions	А	8	1 (13)	7 (87)
	В	10	1 (10)	9 (90)
Electronogetivity/Delevity	А	11	4 (36)	7 (64)
Electronegativity/Folarity	В	15	9 (60)	6 (40)
Thermal	C	14	5 (36)	9 (64)
Energy/Calorimetry				
Total		82	27 (33)	55 (67)

In addition to variation in response coding seen across activities, variation was also observed across groups (Table 4.6). For groups A and B, who completed the same three activities, several of the response codes differed across the two groups on the questions that both groups completed. For example, Table 4.6 shows that on the 8 completed questions coded as Constructive/Interactive in the Mole and Molar Mass activity, the responses of groups A and B only overlapped on 6 question responses, all coded as Interactive. The fewest matches between groups were observed on the 11 Electronegativity and Polarity questions, with only 5 of the response codes matching.

Table 4.6: Distribution of response matches between Groups A and B across the Constructive/Interactive questions that were answered by both groups

Activity	Constructive/Interactive Questions Answered by Both Groups	Constructive Group Response Matches	Interactive Group Response Matches
Mole and Molar Mass	8	0	6
Solutions/Dilutions	8	1	5
Electronegativity/Polarity	11	2	3

Upon comparison of question codes to the response codes of each group, mismatches were found exclusively in questions coded as Active. A breakdown of the frequency of questions and group responses coded as Active is shown in Table 4.7. While 19 total questions were coded as Active, only 8 responses were also coded as Active, a 42% match. This means that more than half of the questions coded as Active had a mismatch with their corresponding group response codes, where students were responding at a higher engagement mode than was indicated by the question design. Among the 11 Active questions which showed a higher group response engagement mode, the responses split almost evenly between Constructive (5) and Interactive (6) engagement.

To further investigate these mismatches, conventional content analysis was used to identify the potential causes by examining each mismatched question and group response for specific phrases that identified the source of the mismatch. Causes were then collected into common themes. Table 4.8 summarizes these results. Each of the questions in these mismatched cases was coded as Active because the information to answer the question was explicitly available in the activity.

Activity	Group	Active Question	Active Response	Constructive Response	Interactive Response
		Codes	Codes	Codes	Codes
Mole and Molar Mass ^a	А	0	0	0	0
wole and wolar wass"	В	2	1	1	0
Solutions/Dilutions	А	3	1	2	0
	В	3	1	1	1
Electronegativity/Polarity	А	3	0	1	2
	В	3	2	0	1
Thermal Energy/Calorimetry	C	5	3	0	2
Total		19	8	5	6

Table 4.7: Breakdown of frequency of Active question and corresponding group response codes by activity and group

^a Groups A and B have different numbers of Active questions because Key Questions 1-4 were assigned prior to class, and Group A did not discuss them while Group B went over them as a group before proceeding.

Theme	Activity	Group	Mismatched Cases
Model Use	Thermal Energy/Calorimetry	С	2
WIDdel Use	Mole and Molar Mass	В	1
Unfamiliar Vocabulary	Solutions/Dilutions ^a	А	1
Unraininai Vocabulary	Solutions/Dilutions	В	1
Molecular	Electronogativity/Polarity ^a	А	2
Representations	Electronegativity/Folarity	В	1
	Solutions/Dilutions ^a	А	1
Ambiguous	Solutions/Dilutions	В	1
	Electronegativity/Polarity	А	1

^a The mismatched cases in these activities occurred on the same questions in Groups A and B.

Themes relating to mismatch

Conventional content analysis was used to investigate each of the group responses for details that explain the higher level of engagement displayed by the conversation compared to the question. The analysis suggested three possible themes: model use, unfamiliar vocabulary, and molecular representations. Although Key Question 7 from the Solutions and Dilutions activity (SD-KQ7) and Key Question 4 from the Electronegativity and Polarity activity (EP-KQ4) showed a mismatch, our inductive analysis did not suggest that the cause of mismatch in these cases falls into one of the identified themes. The group responses on these items were deemed to be ambiguous because it was not clear from the conversation if the students' response was taken from the activity material.

Theme 1: Model Use

Three of the 11 instances of mismatch were due to improper model use. These cases occurred during the Thermal Energy and Calorimetry (TEC) and the Mole and Molar Mass (MM) activities. Because the answers to these questions were explicitly stated in the model, it was expected that the students would use the model to answer these questions, and that the group conversation would show evidence of this.

For example, in Excerpt 5, Group C responds to Key Questions 4 and 5 from the Thermal Energy and Calorimetry activity (TEC-KQ4 and TEC-KQ5). Since the answers to both these questions are explicitly stated in the model (Figure 4.3), these questions are coded as Active. Although the group response to TEC-KQ4 did refer to the model and was coded as Active, the response was incomplete. The correct response should have included ΔT and q, but Helen and Grace used the model to decide that the answer should only include ΔT (lines 68-71). Because of this incomplete use of the model, Helen and Grace engaged interactively to answer the next question in the activity, TEC-KQ5, which built upon the aspects of the model highlighted in TEC-KQ4. This interaction starts from line 72 and Grace's realization that they need two variables. From there, Helen builds upon this, suggesting the two variables are T_i and T_f (line 73). Although the final answer they come to is incorrect, one can see that it is the incomplete use of the model in TEC-KQ4 which prompts the interactive engagement in TEC-KQ5.

TEC-KQ4: When mathematically determining q, which variables can be positive or negative?

TEC-KQ5: *How are the two variables in KQ4 related?*

Excerpt 5: Example of incomplete model use

- 68 GRACE: It s-, it shows at the top model [referring to the model in Box 2], which ones. So...
- 69 HELEN: Yeah, it does. So only ΔT .
- 70 GRACE: Yeah. ΔT , and if you want to include the thermal energy, you could say that, but we're already talking about it, so...
- 71 HELEN: Yeah. I don't think you would include q.
- 72 GRACE: And then, "How are the two variables related?" Um...Oh, they said the two variables. Okay. So, you can't include q. It's the same thing...

- 73 HELEN: Okay. No, no. So, it's temperature final and temperature initial.
- 74 GRACE: Oh, those are the two variables. Ohhh...
- 75 HELEN: Yeah.
- 76 GRACE: Okay. Never mind. Um, But the temp...Oh yeah. The temp can be negative.
- 77 GRACE: Well If one's, if one's, it depends on which one, if the final's higher than the initial, then you get a positive number. If the initial's higher than the final, you get a negative number. So I suppose that's how it's related...right.

Theme 2: Unfamiliar Vocabulary

Two of the 11 instances of mismatch involved students' use of unfamiliar vocabulary, specifically the scientific term "aliquot" in Key Question 8 of the Solutions and Dilutions activity (SD-KQ8). Although this question is coded as Active because the information to answer the question is explicit in the model (Figure 4.2), responses from both Groups A and B display a higher mode of engagement due to unfamiliarity with the term "aliquot". For example, in Excerpt 6, the higher engagement mode of Group B's response is prompted by Helen's question about the meaning of "aliquot." Jacob responds and Grace looks up the definition ostensibly on Google (lines 166-168). It is evident that the interactive engagement resulted from unfamiliarity with the term "aliquot".

SD-KQ8) In a dilution, which is always *larger*? Circle your response.

i) The volume of the aliquot *ii)* The volume of the final solution

Excerpt 6: Example of unfamiliar vocabulary

- 166 HELEN: I know it's the second one, but what exactly is the ali- aliquot? Cause I know [XXX] fairly small, so small sample or whatever.
- 167 JACOB: I guess the aliquot would be, do you think it would be the given volume?
- 168 GRACE: I'm just looking it up.
- 169 JACOB: Fair enough.
- 170 HELEN: What does Google say?
- 171 GRACE: A portion of a larger whole, a specific sample taken for chemical analysis or other treatment. I think it's like a portion of the sample. So the portion is obviously going to have less.
- 172 JACOB: So in a dilution, which is yeah, the volume of final solution will be larger.

Theme 3: Molecular Representations

Communicating complex scientific ideas is dependent on using multiple "languages of science", which may include symbolic, graphical, or mathematical representations (Osborne, 2010). Four of the 11 instances of mismatch involved students' struggles in moving between different representations in the Electronegativity and Polarity activity. Figure 4.4 depicts a portion of the model from this activity. Key Question 8 from the Electronegativity and Polarity activity (EP-KQ8) asks students to explain why DL_2 is a polar molecule. Since this information is depicted in the model (Figure 4.4), this question is coded as Active. Students in Groups A and B seemed to have difficulty moving between the Lewis structure representation and bond dipole representation of molecules. In Excerpt 7, the Interactive engagement of Group A is



Figure 4.4: Portion of model from the Electronegativity and Polarity (EP) activity prompted by Beth asking about the number of arrows that should be drawn (line 285). Leslie builds on the question explaining that she drew three arrows (line 286), and the instructor (INST in excerpt) builds further adding new information that there should be two component arrows for each bond dipole (line 290).

EP-KQ8: Using the blank Cartesian coordinate system, draw the x- and y-components of each bond and use them to explain why DL₂ is a polar molecule.

Excerpt 7: Example of molecular representations (Group A)

285 BETH: For this one, do you only draw two arrows or should there be more than two?

- 286 LESLIE: I'm doing three for that one. So like the two going on the X and then the one going down for the Y.
- 287 BETH: OK.
- 288 INST: [Key Question] Eight. Okay. And are you looking at it or have you talked about it?
- 289 BETH: Um, we've talked about how many arrows to draw and um, I think we decided on drawing like three arrows. Uh, I drew like two, um, on the X axis like going different directions and then one down on the Y axis.
- 290 INST: Okay. So for each of the diagonal arrows, they have both an X and a Y component. Yeah. So the downward, yes. I see what, you're what you're drawing, Katie. So you, so you have for each of the diagonals, you have an X and a Y. And so for this one, you have an X and a Y. So you actually have two downward arrows on the Y axis.

291 BETH: Two downwards? Ok.

While the Interactive engagement in Excerpt 7 was prompted by difficulty in translating between the Lewis structure and the representation depicting bond dipoles, in Except 8, we see a desire to understand more deeply the role of specific features of the Lewis structure (i.e., lone pairs of electrons) in the dipole representation is the trigger for the Interactive engagement. In Excerpt 8, Group B engages interactively to try to gain a

deeper understanding of what the vector model of dipoles represents. Their response to the same question begins with a discussion of the Lewis structure to identify the molecular geometry (lines 368-371). From there, they reference the model to determine how to draw the components of the bond dipoles (lines 373-386). Lines 387-396 show the group generating new information as they attempt to make the connection between the lone pairs of electrons in the Lewis structure and the bond dipoles. In lines 385 and 386, both Helen and Jacob directly refer to Figure 4.4 in the model, stating that the answer is there (Active engagement). However, Grace's desire to understand how the lone pairs fit into the vector representation causes the group to engage at the higher Interactive mode (lines 387 and 393). In both groups' conversations, it is apparent that the students attempting to move from the Lewis structure representation of the molecule to the vector model of bond dipoles is the trigger for the higher mode of engagement.

Excerpt 8: Example of molecular representations (Group B)

- 368 GRACE: Oh, and this one has lone pairs. What kind of structure does that make?
- 369 JACOB: The chart's...DL2, lone pairs.
- 370 JACOB: It's bent.
- 371 GRACE: I think bent?
- 372 JACOB: Yeah.
- 373 JACOB: Cause if we're looking at the model, um, the model gives like the best description of it above, uh, for the DL2. So net molecular

dipole due to bent geometry. And it shows you below what that bent geometry looks like on the planes.

- 374 GRACE: So for this we're doing four.
- 375 JACOB: And it's asking us why it's polar.
- 376 GRACE: Oh, I'm assuming they don't cancel each other out.
- 377 HELEN: The left and right aspects do, but they still have a net, like, down.
- 378 GRACE: Wait, what?
- 379 JACOB: It has a net molecular dipole.
- 380 GRACE: Yeah. No...Have you guys started drawing the coordinate? I don't know how they'll look. Are they pointing down Y?
- 381 JACOB: They're pointing down, yeah, Y.
- 382 GRACE: Okay. At what angle?
- 383 HELEN: Like 45ish each in the third and fourth quadrant.
- 384 JACOB: Like it's coming out of the origin.
- 385 HELEN: I mean, it's just like the green and pink arrows in Figure 4 is what I drew. But on one axis or like one....
- 386 JACOB: Same. I simply, I literally don't know why, like I know, but I also like don't know, so I just looked at Figure 4 that has the answer so... Well, it has what we're supposed to be gathering from it.

387 GRACE: What about the lone pairs?

- 388 JACOB: Um, it shows in Figure 4, like kind of, uh, the lone pairs are kind of like on the arrows or like, do you see Figure 4?
- 389 GRACE: Oh yeah.
- 390 JACOB: So that's kind of what Figure 4 does with the...
- 391 GRACE: So I've got two of them with the arrows pointing opposite ways in the third and fourth quadrants.
- 392 JACOB: Yes.
- 393 GRACE: What are the ones for the lone pairs?
- 394 HELEN: It just says of each bond. I don't think you have to worry about the lone pairs.
- 395 JACOB: And then ask why it's polar. And um, like Helen said, it doesn't cancel because of the net molecular dipole.
- 396 HELEN: I said it's polar because though the dipoles cancel out in the xdirection, they have a net downward dipole moment. I don't think that's like correct language, but...

397 JACOB: I mean, I think it's it, but it gets your point across.

Conclusion

Previous studies using the ICAP framework of cognitive engagement to investigate active learning environments assumed a single engagement mode for the entire activity (Wiggins *et al.*, 2017; Henderson, 2019). However, the data examined above suggest that students may engage differently with different parts of an activity. In addition, some studies have also assumed an engagement mode based on the activity design instead of overt student behavior (Menekse *et al.*, 2013; Wiggins *et al.*, 2017). ICAP identifies engagement modes based on student behavior, and as seen above, it may not be accurate to assume the expected engagement mode based on activity design would be the same as the observed engagement mode based on student behaviors. To address these concerns, we used ICAP to investigate cognitive engagement of student groups during AL activities in answering the following research questions.

RQ1: What range of engagement modes are expected during a general chemistry AL activity based on the question design?

This study used a finer grain size, i.e., identifying engagement modes at the question level rather than the activity level. Results indicated that across the four activities observed, the majority of questions (81%) were designed to elicit Constructive or Interactive engagement. Investigation at this finer grain size confirms that not all questions were designed with the same mode of engagement in mind, and therefore studies which assume a single engagement mode for the entire activity may miss insights that can be seen when looking at engagement at the question level.

RQ2: What range of engagement modes are observed during a general chemistry AL activity based on students' physical and verbal behaviors during group conversations?

The study also identified observed engagement modes of student groups by using ICAP to examine group conversations. Results indicated that within a single activity, the

engagement of the group based on their conversation varied from Active to Interactive, with the majority of the group responses (60%) showing Interactive engagement. Additionally, within each group, the percentage of Interactive responses was not consistent across all activities (64%-88% for Group A; 39%-77% for Group B). These results provide further evidence that coding engagement at the question level for both questions and responses can give insight into students' engagement which is lost when coding at the activity level.

RQ3: If mismatches occur between the expected and observed levels of cognitive engagement, what themes account for this mismatch?

By comparing the expected engagement mode based on the question design with the observed engagement mode based on the group responses, cases of mismatch were identified. The group conversations were then further investigated using qualitative content analysis for common themes that caused the mismatches. Results suggested that the causes of the higher than expected observed engagement levels were related to three themes: model use, unfamiliar vocabulary, and struggles with different molecular representations.

Limitations

Due to the small sample size used in this study, these results are not generalizable to large populations. Additional studies are being conducted in author Barbera's research group to provide more generalizable insights into students' engagement in small group learning activities. Since the observed groups were recorded through Zoom, we were unable to see what students were writing unless papers were held up to the camera. Because of this limitation, engagement modes of groups were based solely on the group conversation. However, being able to see what students were writing on their worksheets could have provided additional insight into their cognitive engagement. Future data collections will take place in person and will be able to account for these actions. Finally, the coding of activity questions according to ICAP was based solely on design features present in each question and not explicitly on any stated intention on the part of the activity designers. Therefore, although the activity questions may have been written to elicit a specific type of thinking or engagement on the part of the students, the questions could only be coded based on specific features that were present in the questions themselves.

Implications for Instructors

Results of this study showed that there were multiple instances of Constructive or Interactive engagement occurring in Key Questions where Active engagement was expected. Incomplete or lack of model use was one reason for this. In some cases, this resulted in students engaging at a higher level but obtaining an incorrect answer. While many instructors discuss the structure of and expectations for these types of learning activities at the start of a term, we would suggest that instructors regularly remind students to read through the model prior to answering any questions in the worksheet and to refer back to it in their responses. This would reinforce the purpose of the models and may focus the groups' conversations on the data and details within the materials.

Use of new and potentially unfamiliar scientific terms can possibly promote students' curiosity and potentially lead to higher modes of engagement. This idea was supported in this study where use of the unfamiliar term "aliquot" resulted in more

conversation and a higher engagement mode. Although there is the danger that discussion of such vocabulary could result in unhelpful, tangential conversations, group discussions around the term "aliquot" seemed to help students reason out an answer to the question. In addition, learning relevant new vocabulary is essential to students' growth as scientists. Therefore, use of unfamiliar vocabulary that is relevant to the concept being taught can be a useful tool to promote student learning.

It should be noted that although ICAP states that cognitive engagement increases as one moves from Passive to Active to Constructive to Interactive, it should not be inferred that Interactive engagement is always the most desirable. As shown in this study, these higher than expected modes were due to a variety of factors that could provide insight to future improvements in the activities or instructional practices. Worksheets for these activities were structured such that students begin with Key Questions which are designed to orient students to the pertinent information in the model (i.e., Active engagement), followed by Exercises and Problems, which allow students to manipulate and apply the information in a more advanced manner (i.e., Constructive or Interactive engagement). By scaffolding worksheets in such a manner, students use knowledge gained at the lower engagement modes to foster a deeper understanding during the more complex Exercises and Problems.

Implications for Research

Investigation of student conversations using qualitative content analysis has opened avenues of further exploration. While this study looked at the engagement mode of the group as a whole, it is apparent that not all participants within a group are engaging

to the same degree. For example, in Group A, Nani was a very quiet student who rarely contributed to conversations but was always writing on her worksheet and nodding along with other students' statements. Exploring the individual students' engagement could provide insight into how a student's engagement correlates with learning outcomes. Other factors such as group dynamics and how these dynamics change over time may also be understood by analyzing the engagement of each individual. In addition, further exploration into the root causes of the identified mismatch themes can be explored. For example, the unfamiliar vocabulary theme could be due to differences in prior knowledge that students bring to the activity. Research in this area could increase understanding of how prior knowledge affects students' engagement in small-group activities.

Conflicts of Interest

There are no conflicts of interest to declare.

Acknowledgements

This material is based upon work supported by the National Science Foundation under Grant No. 2120843. Any opinions, findings, and conclusions or recommendations expressed in this material are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of the National Science Foundation. The authors would like to thank AJ Bastyr for their aid in providing secondary coding for the transcripts.

Chapter 5: Factors Affecting Individuals' Cognitive Engagement during Group

Work in General Chemistry: Timing, Group Size, and Question Type

El-Mansy S. Y., Stephens, A., Mortensen, A., Francis, J.M., Feldman, S., Sahnow, C.A., Barbera J., and Hartig A. J., (2023), Factors Affecting Individuals' Cognitive Engagement during Group Work in General Chemistry: Timing, Group Size, and Question Type. *Chem. Educ. Res. Pract.*, (In Review, 10/2023).

Safaa Y. El-Mansy, Alexandra Stephens, Abigale Mortensen, Joan M. Francis, Shayna Felman, Jack Barbera, Alissa J. Hartig

El-Mansy collected and analyzed data, developed codebook, wrote manuscript; Stephens provided secondary coding for question type items; Mortensen developed codebook; Francis developed codebook; Feldman developed codebook; Sahnow reviewed and cleaned transcripts; Barbera revised manuscript; Hartig analyzed data, developed codebook, revised manuscript.

Abstract

Understanding how individual students cognitively engage while participating in small group activities in a General Chemistry class can provide insight into what factors may be influencing their level of engagement. The Interactive-Constructive-Active-Passive (ICAP) framework was used to identify individual students' level of engagement on items in multiple activities during a General Chemistry course. The effects of timing, group size, and question type on engagement were investigated. Results indicate students' engagement varied more in the first half of the term and students demonstrated higher levels of engagement when working in smaller groups or subsets of larger groups when these groups contained students with similar levels of knowledge. Finally, the relation between question type (algorithmic versus explanation) and engagement depended on the activity topic. In an activity on Solutions and Dilutions, there was a significant relation where algorithmic items had higher occurrences of Interactive engagement. The implications of this work regarding teaching and research are discussed.

Introduction

Active learning (AL) has become an increasingly prevalent teaching pedagogy due to the positive effect on achievement outcomes, particularly for marginalized student populations (Haak *et al.*, 2011; Freeman *et al.*, 2014; Harris *et al.*, 2020). Furthermore, a meta-analysis which looked at multiple research studies that used a variety of different AL techniques in chemistry classrooms showed the effect of AL on achievement outcomes can vary greatly based on the AL technique being implemented (Rahman and Lewis, 2020). For example, one result of this analysis showed that across multiple studies

which used Process-Oriented Guided Inquiry Learning (POGIL), the outcomes of POGIL implementation on academic performance ranged from no effect to a medium effect size. One factor that may contribute to this result is cognitive engagement, which has been defined as the effort students put forth towards learning and mastering new material (Fredricks *et al.*, 2004). Therefore, understanding how students cognitively engage while participating in small group activities, and more specifically, identifying what factors may be influencing engagement, could be important in optimizing the positive effect of group work on student performance.

One factor that has been shown to affect student engagement is how long students have been in school. For example, longitudinal studies have investigated student engagement from one to three years and have found fluctuations in the level of engagement students exhibit (Bruce et al., 2010; Kahu et al., 2020). A study among Chinese university students measured student engagement using surveys over a two-anda-half-year period and found an increase in engagement across this time (Guo et al., 2023). While most longitudinal studies have investigated engagement over multiple years, Kahu et al. analyzed engagement over a single year through narratives provided by interviews and found engagement for first year university students fluctuated throughout the year due to factors such as self-efficacy and sense of belonging (Kahu *et al.*, 2020). Therefore, it can be expected that student's engagement may not even be consistent across a single term as students adapt to their course schedule and become settled into a routine. Additionally, most of these studies have investigated engagement at an institutional level rather than the course level. Students' engagement within a single course may also show variation due to factors related to the specific course content or

environment. Therefore, looking at individual students' cognitive engagement across the course of a single term in chemistry classes may offer insights that could provide instructors with actions they could use to improve student engagement.

A second factor that may influence student engagement is group size. Research has shown that group size can have an effect on an individual's learning outcomes, team performance, and learning satisfaction. A review of the effect of group size for elementary, secondary, and post-secondary students showed a negative relation between the number of students in a group and learning outcomes (Wilkinson and Fung, 2002), and that the optimal group size for learning is three to four students (Lou et al., 1996). Work done among secondary school physics students showed that students progressed further in their reasoning when working in groups of four versus pairs (Alexopoulou & Driver, 1996). A study conducted in an undergraduate marketing class demonstrated that group performance increased with number of students in a group up to five students and then decreased (Treen *et al.*, 2016), while a second study investigated the differences between two, three and four person teams on team performance and found that four person teams showed higher performance than two or three person teams (Cossé *et al.*, 1999). Research has also shown that college engineering students who worked in groups of two to four students showed stronger learning satisfaction than those who worked in groups of five to seven students (Chou and Chang, 2018). In summary, previous research indicates that optimal group size may range from three to five students based on its effect on learning outcomes, performance and satisfaction. It may also be dependent on education level (i.e., secondary versus higher education) and subject matter. Although the impact of group size on academic performance and outcomes has been investigated in the

literature, we were unable to find similar research on the relation between group size and engagement. However, since research has shown that both engagement and group size can influence learning outcomes, it is possible that group size may also affect student engagement. Therefore, investigating the effect of group size on individuals' cognitive engagement in General Chemistry may provide valuable insight that can be used to optimize student engagement.

The type of question asked in an activity could also contribute to the mode at which students engage. Previous research has shown that achievement outcomes vary depending on whether students were asked to perform a calculation or use a predetermined set of procedures versus if they were asked questions that were more conceptual in nature (Zoller *et al.*, 2002; Cracolice *et al.*, 2008; Surif *et al.*, 2014). Additional work indicated that questions more focused on calculations promoted lowerorder thinking skills whereas questions focused more on concepts and explanations promoted higher-order thinking (Zoller *et al.*, 2002). While question type seems to have an effect on both achievement outcomes and the level of thinking skills students exhibit, it may also be related to the degree to which students engage with the question; therefore, the relation between question type and engagement should be further investigated.

To investigate the effect of the previously mentioned factors on engagement, a way to measure individual students' cognitive engagement is needed. The Interactive-Constructive-Active-Passive (ICAP) framework provides a model which can be used to measure the mode at which students cognitively engage by looking at overt behaviors that students display (Figure 5.1) (Chi *et al.*, 2018). This framework provides an ideal
tool to measure cognitive engagement during group work by examining the content of the group conversation as well as non-verbal behaviors (El-Mansy *et al.*, 2022). During group work, in the lowest mode, Passive engagement, students display behaviors which demonstrate that they receive information but do not physically manipulate the information in any way, e.g., nodding in agreement with statements made by members of the group but not writing anything down. In the Active mode, students physically manipulate information but do not generate any new information. For example, students may nod in agreement but also write their answer on their worksheet. For the Constructive mode, students generate new information beyond that which is presented to them. During group work, this may include making statements that demonstrate independent generation of information. At the highest mode, Interactive, students and instructors. This may be posing a question which results in generation of information by another student or answering a question posed by a student.



Figure 5.1: ICAP cognitive modes (bold) and characteristic behaviors (italics) (based on Chi et al., 2018)

Research Questions

The purpose of this study is to investigate how individual students within a first term General Chemistry course cognitively engage when working in groups on activity worksheets and to identify factors which may be influencing the level at which they engage. To do so, we used the ICAP framework and deductive coding to answer the following research questions:

- 1. How does individual students' cognitive engagement vary across activities?
- 2. What is the effect of group size on individual students' cognitive engagement?
- 3. What relation is observed between the type of question asked in the activities and students' level of cognitive engagement?

Methods

Setting

Students from two sections of the first term of a General Chemistry course at Portland State University (PSU) in the Pacific Northwest of the United States participated in this study. The course was conducted during the Fall 2022 term (a 10-week quarter), and each section was taught by a different instructor and contained approximately 200 students. The course was taught twice a week for 110 minutes. One day of the week was "lecture" day where the instructor presented the material and engaged students through the use of clicker questions, and the other day was an "activity" day where students generally worked in groups of 3-5 students to complete an activity worksheet. The activity worksheets were developed in-house at PSU and consisted of models which

presented conceptual material and/or pertinent equations followed by a mix of calculation-based and conceptual items of increasing difficulty.

Data Collection

The data collected for this analysis was part of a larger research study which was approved by PSU's Institutional Review Board (HRRP# 217370-18). Students were recruited by author S.Y.E. approximately one week prior to each activity being observed. Due to equipment constraints, a maximum of two groups per activity per section were recorded. Groups were capped at five students with the goal of fostering conversation among all group members. Students were selected to maximize racial and gender diversity. These students were then randomly divided into one of the groups for observation. Group sizes varied across the activities and sections based on the number of consenting students who showed up for class on data collection days. Twenty-three students participated across both sections of the course, and six of the twenty-three participated in more than one observed activity. All student names used in this manuscript are pseudonyms.

Three activities were observed during the 10-week term: Solutions and Dilutions in week 3 contained 18 items, Periodic Trends in week 7 contained 37 items, and Molecular Polarity in week 10 contained 24 items. Each group was audio and video recorded for each activity, and the recordings were transcribed verbatim using an automated transcription service. The transcripts were then reviewed and edited by author C.A.S., and pertinent physical actions such as nodding in agreement or pointing to a particular item on the worksheet were added. The completed activity worksheets were

collected by author S.Y.E. at the end of the class period. The worksheets were scanned as an additional resource which could be used to aid in the identification of engagement modes. The scanned copies were returned to students the same day as the activity. Additionally, semi-structured interviews were conducted with consenting students approximately one week after the activity day. The purpose of these interviews was 1) to gain insight into the students' perception of the effectiveness of both the activity and the dynamics within their group and 2) as a second data source to triangulate the results obtained from analysis of the recorded observations.

Data Analysis

Individual Coding

Development of the codebook for individual students' cognitive engagement began with a codebook that had been previously developed using ICAP to identify the engagement mode of the group (El-Mansy *et al.*, 2022). In that study, the highest observed engagement mode during group response to an item was identified as the engagement mode of the group for that item. That codebook was applied to group work that was conducted remotely over Zoom and focused primarily on participants' verbal contributions since most of their non-verbal behaviors were not visible in the recording and the overall level of engagement for the group as a whole could usually be determined based on their verbal contributions alone.

During the Winter 2022 term, author S.Y.E. began by applying this prior codebook to each individual student's statements within a group response to a specific item to determine their cognitive engagement. The codebook was first applied to data collected from one group participating in the Molecular Polarity activity during the Fall 2021 term. As coding progressed, S.Y.E. found statements or behaviors that did not align with the code descriptions given in the codebook. To develop the codebook to be more focused on individual students' engagement, during the Spring 2022 term, S.Y.E. met weekly with author A.J.H., an applied linguist, and two undergraduate applied linguistics students, authors A.M. and J.M.F., to analyze conversation excerpts that were difficult to code. Through these meetings, the definitions of each engagement code were expanded and other sources of evidence were looked at, including where students were looking, when students wrote their answers relative to when the group conversation occurred, and their written response on their worksheet. These meetings continued throughout the Spring 2022 term until all ambiguous excerpts were coded to consensus. During the Fall 2022 term, the codebook was further refined by applying it to similar data collected in Spring 2022 from a Physical Chemistry course. This process involved discussing ambiguous excerpts with A.J.H. and an applied linguistics master's student, author S.F., and coding the excerpts to consensus. Additional refinements were made to the codebook, and S.Y.E. used the final codebook (Table 5.1) to code all remaining transcripts from the Fall 2022 General Chemistry classes.

To investigate the effect of when the activity occurred during the term, codes were assigned to each student for each item completed in each activity. For students that participated in more than one activity, the number of codes assigned to a student for each ICAP category were summed, and the distribution of these "summed" ICAP codes was graphed for each activity in which they participated. Trends in these distributions across multiple activities for a single student were then explored.

	<i>Table 5.1:</i>	Codebook for	individual	engagement
--	-------------------	--------------	------------	------------

UNENGAGED (U)				
• Student does not appear to be working on the activity.				
 Makes statements unrelated to activity. 				
• Off-task use of their phone.				
 Other behaviors unrelated to working on the activity. 				
PASSIVE (P)				
• Student's gaze is directed towards other group members or activity worksheet.				
• Student may nod in agreement with the conversation regarding the activity but does not orient to the				
content of the activity in any visible way (e.g., they do not write down any information, do not point to				
ACTIVE (A)				
ACTIVE (A)				
• Repeating content from the activity or repeating a statement made by another student in reference to a				
simple idea (e.g., identifying and writing down something specific from an equation or model).				
• Statements or gestures of agreement with an answer provided by another student (e.g., nodding while				
writing down an answer, giving a "thumbs up").				
• Other evidence of orienting to the content of the activity but without generating new information (e.g.,				
asking what number they are on).				
• Students listen to statements/conversation occurring among other students (i.e., orienting to the				
question) and then write their answer on their worksheet, and/or their written response on the				
worksheet reflects the content of the conversation.				
CONSTRUCTIVE (C)				
• Student provides an answer to question, generating new information independent of other members in				
the group.				
• This may take the form of a statement or a request for confirmation. Other students may agree				
with the original student's statement and provide evidence of their own generation of information				
which does not add any new information to the group.				
• If a single student's knowledge increases through dialogue, but the group's does not, this would				
be CONSTRUCTIVE for that student. (If one student has the answer and "teaches" and others				
are learning or "catching up", the original student is CONSTRUCTIVE).				
• If the conversation is about how to solve the problem, and the students write after the discussion,				
this implies that each student is independently generating information to answer the item because				
the answer itself has not been co-generated through group conversation.				
• Student may be writing their answer to a specific item prior to conversation about that item				
among group members and does not alter their written response after the discussion.				
• Student's written response on their worksheet may show information not present in the group				
conversation, suggesting independent generation of knowledge.				
INTERACTIVE (I)				
• Student's contribution co-generates new information with other students or instructor/learning				
assistants to answer the item. Neither party shows evidence of generating the answer independently.				
• If the conversation occurs between students, knowledge of more than one group member				
increases through this conversation.				
• If the conversation occurs between a student and an instructor, the conversation results in co-				
generation of information for the students engaged in the conversation or for the entire group.				
• Student's statements add to information that has been previously contributed by another student.				
• Student provides new information to answer a question posed by another student.				
• Student poses a question that leads to generation of new information later in the conversation				
about the question.				
• The generation of new information by the first student prompts a second student to provide				
additional information.				

To investigate the effect of group size, the number of codes in each ICAP category for each item in an activity for a specific group was determined. For example, for a single item answered by a four-person group, one student was Active, one was Constructive, and two were Interactive. This distribution was determined for every group for every item in every activity. The number of codes for each ICAP category for each group were then summed together. The distribution of these "summed" ICAP codes was plotted across different group sizes, and trends were observed and analyzed.

Question Type Coding

Items in the activities were defined as either "algorithmic" or "explanation". Algorithmic items were defined as those requiring a set procedure or series of steps to determine the answer. Such items may involve a mathematical calculation to determine a numerical solution or require students to recall or apply basic knowledge of a theory. Explanation items were defined as those requiring descriptive explanations, manipulation of algebraic expressions using variables to provide conceptual explanations, or synthesizing multiple pieces of knowledge together to determine an answer.

To investigate the relation between question type and engagement, instances of Constructive and Interactive engagement for each item for each student were tabulated based on question type. While there are four engagement modes, Passive and Active engagement were not investigated in this analysis because students do no generate new information at these lower modes. The Constructive and Interactive modes require students to generate new information, and the difference between these modes is based on whether that generation occurs independently or through dialogue. Therefore,

investigating the relation of question type with these modes could provide insight into how and/or why question type promotes dialogue. Each item from each of the three activities was coded as either algorithmic or explanation. The activities were analyzed separately for the relation between question type and engagement mode. This was done to reduce variation caused by the fact that the tasks required by the items for each activity were quite different.

A 2 x 2 contingency table (Figure 5.2) was used to determine if a significant relation exists between the type of question being answered and the Constructive or Interactive engagement mode individual students showed in their response to each item in each activity.

	Algorithmic	Explanation
Constructive		
Interactive		

Figure 5.2: Contingency table to compare student engagement with question type Since a single student is represented multiple times in the dataset, because they answered multiple items, the two categorical variables are not completely independent. Therefore, McNemar's chi- squared test was used to determine if a statistically significant relation exists.

Data Cleaning

Analysis of the timing and group size factors did not require data cleaning. Because analysis of the question type factor required a statistical test, data cleaning was required. This is because two sources of variation occurred due to the fact that 1) the students across a single activity completed differing numbers of items, and 2) some items had a large number of students who demonstrated Passive or Active engagement or did not answer the item at all. To reduce these sources of variation, the data was cleaned in three steps. First, for each activity, any item that a student did not answer or engaged at the Active or Passive mode was removed for that student. Second, the total number of items that each student answered at the Constructive or Interactive mode was tabulated. If this total was fewer than 50% of the items in the activity, all of that student's responses were removed from the data because by completing such a small part of the activity, these students would not be representative of group work across an entire activity. Third, for each item within an activity, the total number of students who answered the item were tabulated. If this total was fewer than 50% of the students who participated in the activity, the item was removed from the data because such a small sample of student responses to a specific item may not reflect how most students in the group would engage with that type of item. After cleaning, the data consisted of 11 students each in the Solutions and Dilutions and Periodic Trends activities, and 6 students in the Molecular Polarity activity. Six items were removed from the Solutions and Dilutions activity, leaving 12 items for analysis; 3 items were removed from Periodic Trends, leaving 34 items; and 3 items were removed from Molecular Polarity, leaving 21 items.

Trustworthiness

For the individual codes, trustworthiness was established by using investigator triangulation to determine credibility (Lincoln and Guba, 1985; Korstjens and Moser, 2018). This was accomplished through iterative revision of the codebook by authors S.Y.E., A.M., J.M.F., S.F., and A.J.H. until saturation was reached. The remaining data was coded by author S.Y.E. in consultation with author A.J.H. on ambiguous excerpts,

and these excerpts were coded to consensus. For question type codes, the codebook was developed by author S.Y.E., and all items on all three activities were coded to consensus with a secondary coder (author A.S.). Data triangulation was also used to assess credibility, with student interviews providing a second data source. The interview responses were used to confirm observed trends of individual engagement across the course of the term.

Results and Discussion

Engagement Across Activities

Six of the twenty-three students who consented to this study participated in more than one activity. Figure 5.3 shows the distribution of each individual's engagement based on the activity they participated in. Tammy, Adriana, Mai, and Melissa participated in both the Solutions and Dilutions (conducted in week 3) and the Periodic Trends (conducted in week 7) activities. All the students except Adriana showed an increase in Interactive engagement; Tammy increased from 50% to almost 90%, Mai increased from 25% to 35%, and Melissa increased from 50% to over 70%. Tammy, Adriana, Melanie, and Molly participated in both the Periodic Trends activity and Molecular Polarity activity which was conducted in week 10; all the students except Adriana showed relative consistency in their Interactive engagement. Tammy's was close to 90% for both activities, Melanie's was approximately 65%, and Molly's was 40%. These results suggest that student engagement within a group may be more likely to change earlier in the term, and their behavior seems to stabilize in the second half of the term. It is possible that students' engagement increases earlier in the term because they are developing

patterns in their study behaviors and schedule. Later in the term, students may be more set in their ways and less willing to change their established behaviors.



Figure 5.3: Individual student's engagement across activities. SD = Solutions and Dilutions, PT = Periodic Trends, MP = Molecular Polarity. Number in parentheses refers to group size.

However, Adriana did not follow this trend. She participated in all three activities and her Interactive engagement stayed stable around 30% for the first two activities and increased dramatically to approximately 85% for the third activity. For the first two activities, Adriana was in large groups (four people for Solutions and Dilutions and five people for Periodic Trends) and in a small two-person group with Tammy for the Molecular Polarity activity. During an interview after the Solutions and Dilutions activity, Adriana discussed how working in a group with students whose understanding varied resulted in students working at different speeds. She said (key ideas are in bold):

"...and I think it matters what kind of group you're in, what people's levels are. It is nice to have the variety, the range of like, somebody who doesn't know very much maybe and then somebody who knows more 'cause if everybody knows a little bit, you can work it together. But if you are in a group where myself, or the person feels like the others are way ahead, then that gets challenging 'cause you do feel like you're slowing everything down...So having, having a group that's kind of, I don't know if it's better, but working with people that are a little bit in your range of knowledge or speed of understanding matters because you don't want to feel like you're the one who's holding the group back from moving onto questions because you still don't understand it or you're just a little slower to understand all the concepts."

Because Adriana felt that the different levels of understanding created pressure on her as a student who did not work as fast (i.e., she did not want to hold up the group from moving forward), this may be what led her to engage more at a lower (e.g., Constructive or Active) mode during the first two activities. Example 1 shows the response of the fiveperson group consisting of Tammy, Adriana, Anita, Walt, and Kim to Key Question 19 from the Periodic Trends activity (PT-KQ19).

Example 1: Key Question 19 from the Periodic Trends activity (PT-KQ19) and the group response between Anita, Tammy, Walt, Kim, and Adriana

Describe how Boron, Aluminum, and Gallium are similar and different from one another.

2519 WALT:	They all have the exact same number of valence electrons.

2520 TAMMY: Yep. Same valence electrons.

2521 ANITA: Also aluminum and gallium are metals. And boron is a metalloid.

2522 TAMMY: It is a metalloid, correct.

2523 ADRIANA: Say it another more time?

2524 ANITA: (speaking to Adriana) So aluminum and gallium are metals. Uh, boron is a metalloid.

Tammy and Walt discussed the fact that the three elements all had the same number of valence electrons (lines 2519 and 2520), and Anita added that gallium and aluminum are metals and boron is a metalloid (line 2521). Adriana began writing her answer after these statements were made. In addition, she asked for Anita to repeat her answer (line 2523), demonstrating that she was working slower than the other group members. Furthermore, her written response contained only the information that was discussed in the group conversation. All these pieces of evidence suggest Adriana demonstrated Active engagement because she was working slower than the rest of her group.

However, in the Molecular Polarity activity, Adriana worked with Tammy in a two-person group, and both students showed approximately 85% Interactive engagement. Example 2 shows their response to Exercise 2a (MP-EX2a). In this excerpt, Tammy and Adriana work together to determine the bond dipoles for the SO₂ molecule.

Example 2: Tammy and Adriana's group response to Exercise 2a from the Molecular Polarity activity (MP-EX2a)

*The Lewis structure of SO*² *is provided below (Figure 5.4). Its molecular geometry is bent. (Note: sulfur is an exception to the octet rule.) Draw in the bond dipole moments.*



Figure 5.4: Image for Exercise 2a of Molecular Polarity activity
448 TAMMY: So now moving on to 2 with, SO₂, the molecular, it already gives us the molecular geometry, it's bent and sulfur is an exception to the octet rule.

449 ADRIANA: Correct.

450 TAMMY: Draw in the bond dipole moments. So S and O.

451 ADRIANA: So S, I have to look at this and-

452 TAMMY: I have to look up the electronegativity of S.

- 453 ADRIANA: (points to the periodic table) But I, I think- what's the rule, with the table? Is- it's, it's low to high?
- 454 TAMMY: I think so-

455 ADRIANA: So-

456 TAMMY: Sulfur is.

457 ADRIANA: Sulfur is less?

458 TAMMY: 2, sulfur's about uh, 2.58 and oxygen I believe...hold on. Oxygen's going to be 3.44.

459 ADRIANA: So it is more.

460 TAMMY: It is way more.

461 ADRIANA: So it should go, oh wait no the other direction.

- 462 TAMMY: So we want it to be, um, 3.44 minus the 2.58 is 0.86. So the difference is 0.86 and I think they're about equal for each side, right?
- 463 ADRIANA: Mm-hmm.
- 464 TAMMY: So one is going 0.86 and it's going away from the central atom and then the other way, 0.86 away from the central atom. Okay, so those are the dipole. So kind of like circle that, that's the dipole moments.

Tammy first recognized that she needed to know the electronegativity of sulfur, and Adriana built upon this idea by mentioning that lower electronegativity values are found in the lower rows on the periodic table (lines 452-453). Adriana also recognized the direction the bond dipoles will point, and Tammy then added on with the numerical electronegativity difference and the fact that the bond dipoles are equal on both sides (lines 461-462). Because Adriana and Tammy seemed to be at the same level of knowledge and were working at the same speed, they both displayed Interactive engagement because they successfully worked together by each contributing pieces of information and combining these pieces to generate the final answer.

Additional insights into how a student engages with both the activity and group members were gained through interview data. For example, during Adriana's interview after the Solutions and Dilutions activity, she was asked about how the activity helped her understanding of the material, and she talked about the importance of understanding why problems were solved in a specific way, not just how:

"Yeah, because in the moment [during group work], I still felt like I had done the problems, but I still didn't fully understand where we were grabbing numbers from or why we were putting them in certain orders and what equations we were using. And so it was one of those where I just copied, I see we're just grabbing numbers, we're placing them in equations, cool, but I didn't understand the concept behind it and the idea of why we are putting those numbers there and why they should be put there. So that didn't make sense, I just knew that's how I had to do it. So I was like, cool, I know how I have to do it, now I'll go home and figure out why I have to do it like that."

Tammy was also interviewed after the Solutions and Dilutions activity, and she

discussed her positive opinion of group work saying:

"I've always liked group environment. I like talking things out, I am an auditory learner. I feel that if I am able to talk to someone and hear back, we just converse, and especially if I'm able to teach it and teach it correctly, then that means I actually understand the concepts...I don't like just teaching, I like to learn from others as well, like that kind of give and take, that back and forth, so you know, for the majority of the activity, I was in my wheelhouse, I knew what I was doing, so I was kind of leading it, but then as we were going for more the conceptual things that was where they were coming in, they were teaching me. I really appreciate it."

Both Tammy and Adriana mentioned the importance of conceptual understanding in their interviews. This attitude is shown in Example 2 by how they worked together to identify the steps and pieces of information needed to determine the bond dipole moments for the SO₂ molecule. The focus on a deeper understanding displayed by both students may have contributed to the development of a strong rapport between them. This may have also resulted in a higher comfort level for Adriana which caused her to more frequently engage at the Interactive mode with Tammy during the Molecular Polarity activity. The

high amount of Interactive engagement could also be due to the small group size, which is discussed in the next section.

Group Size

Figure 5.5 shows the distribution of individual engagement codes for all students in a group based on group size, where groups consisted of two to five students. The figure shows variation in engagement levels across group sizes. Given that previous research suggests a positive correlation between academic outcomes and higher modes of engagement (Menekse *et al.*, 2013; Chi and Wylie, 2014), exploring what aspects of group conversations for different group sizes lead to higher engagement could give insights into how to structure effective groups.

Across the five two-person groups, Groups 1-4 showed Interactive engagement of approximately 50% or less. Only Group 5 showed much higher Interactive engagement of approximately 85%. This group consisted of Tammy and Adriana and, as mentioned in the previous section, the high amount of Interactive engagement was likely due to their similar levels of knowledge and goals regarding group work. Since Group 5 was the only group to show such a high level of Interactive engagement, it seems likely that the high Interactive engagement was due to rapport between Tammy and Adriana based on their similar knowledge level and perception of group work, not necessarily the small group size. In the three-person groups, Groups 6 and 7 showed between 60% and 70%



Interactive engagement while Group 8 was much lower (approximately 35%). Groups 7

Figure 5.5: Distribution of individual engagement codes based on group size. Activity is

identified for each group with SD = Solutions and Dilutions, PT = Periodic Trends, and <math>MP = Molecular Polarity. Number in parentheses refer to number of students in a group. and 8 both worked on the Periodic Trends activity, and examination of conversation excerpts indicates that in Group 7, the three students seemed to be working at the same pace and knowledge level whereas this was not the case in Group 8. Example 3 shows an excerpt where Group 7, consisting of Mike, Melissa, and Melanie, collaborated to answer Exercise 7 from the Periodic Trends activity (PT-EX7). The students worked together by each contributing information and putting the pieces together to determine the final answer. *Example 3: Group 7's response to Exercise 7 from the Periodic Trends activity (PT-EX7)*

What are the characteristics of an electron configuration when IE_1 is high?

1928 MELISSA: Okay. So what are the characteristics of an electron

configuration when the, uh, ionization ener-, first ionization energy is high. So it has a free electron, right? It has a-, it has one valence electron.

1929 MELANIE: No, there's, there's none.

1930 MIKE: It's all noble gases.

1931 MELISSA: Oh, when the energy is high. Sorry. Yes.

1932 MELANIE: Yeah.

1933 MELISSA: Yep. Yeah. They're noble gases. So the, the valenc-, the shells are full.

1934 MIKE: Mm-hmm.

1935 MELANIE: Yeah. The shells are full

1936 MELISSA: And the atomic radius is small.

1937 MELANIE: They are happy. And they don't wanna be separated. Snug as a bug in a rug.

In this excerpt, Melissa began by incorrectly stating that an atom with high ionization energy would have a free electron, causing both Mike and Melanie to correct her by offering additional pieces of information; Melanie stated there would be no free electrons and Mike identified these atoms as being the noble gases (lines 1928-1930). Melissa then built on this by recognizing that this meant the valence shell would be full (line 1933). Additionally, the video recording shows that all three students do not write their answers until the conversation is over, indicating that no single student seemed to be working ahead and that the students were all working at the same knowledge level.

In contrast, in Group 8, which consisted of Henry, Rachel, and Mai, the lower amounts of Interactive engagement may be partially due to the disparate levels of knowledge of Henry and Rachel. Example 4 shows part of Group 8's response to Key Question 11, which asks students to describe the trend in ionization energy as one moves down a group of the periodic table. In line 408 below, Henry gives a detailed description of why the ionization energy increases, using the idea of electron shells and referencing the s orbitals. However, the concept of orbitals is not introduced until the next model, suggesting that Henry had prior knowledge of this idea prior to answering this item.

Example 4: Portion of Group 8's response to Key Question 11 from the Periodic Trends activity (PT-KQ11)

Summarize how the first ionization energy changes as you move down a group (column) on the periodic table.

408 HENRY: So I know why it increases or, uh, how do you say the ionization, the energy decreases as you go down a group. As you move farther down, the sub shell count starts increasing. (HENRY uses hands to demonstrate) So like 1s, 1s², and like 2s², like when you reach like, uh, an element like xenon for example, there's a lot more electron configuration that you're gonna have to write down, (RACHEL and MAI nod heads) which means that the sub shell, there's gonna be a lot more sub shells within that element, which makes it bigger, but it doesn't make it more covalent in terms of a noble gas. But every other element, as it moves down, ionization energy decreases because the radius is increasing.

409 RACHEL: Mm-hmm.

410 HENRY: Because the amount of sub shells are increasing. As you move farther down.

411 RACHEL: Mm-hmm. And that's like pulling apart the electron.

Additionally, Rachel seemed to struggle with understanding the concepts in this activity. For example, Exercise 1 was a multi-part question which asked students to determine between a pair of elements which one had the larger atomic radius. In the first two parts of this item, Rachel made statements such as, "I was confused" or "I don't understand". Such statements suggest that Rachel did not have prior knowledge coming into this activity, and this may have contributed to her high amount of Active engagement (33%) compared to Henry (9%). The discrepancy between Rachel's lack of prior knowledge and Henry's more advanced level of knowledge may partially explain the lower levels of Interactive engagement demonstrated by this group due to the fact that Rachel demonstrated higher amounts of Active engagement because she waited for someone to "give" her the answer while Henry demonstrated higher amounts of Constructive engagement (42%) because he used his higher level of knowledge to independently answer items or teach his fellow group members concepts as needed. In summary, analysis of conversation excerpts from small and medium groups supports the idea that grouping students with similar amount of prior knowledge may foster an increase in Interactive engagement.

All three of the large groups (Groups 9-11) showed less than 50% Interactive engagement. This may be partially due to the fact that there are cases where not all group members are engaging at the Interactive mode when answering a specific item. For example, Group 10 was a four-person group consisting of Tammy, Amy, Mai, and Zoey. Example 5 shows their response to Key Question 5 from the Solutions and Dilutions activity (SD-KQ5). This excerpt shows that even though Tammy and Amy demonstrate Interactive engagement, Zoey showed Constructive engagement, and Mai engaged at the Active mode.

Example 5: Group 10's response to KQ5 in the Solutions and Dilutions Activity (SD-KQ5)

The images below (Figure 5.6) represent the same small volume within three different solutions and the spheres represent solute particles (solvent particles are not shown). Which solution has the <u>lowest concentration</u>? Circle your response and **explain** why you

chose it.



Figure 5.6: Image for Key Question 5 from Solutions and Dilutions activity

- 396 TAMMY: Okay, cool. Moving on! Number five. Images below represent the same small volume within three different solutions and spheres. And the spheres represent, sorry, solute particles, the solvent particles are not shown. Which solution has the lowest concentration? Circle the response and explain why.
- 397 AMY: Okay.
- 398 AMY: Say b, right?
- 399 TAMMY: I wanna say b.
- 400 AMY: Yeah.
- 401 TAMMY: Yeah, 'cause we just established in the last one that concentration means more of whatever the substance is.
- 402 AMY: Right, yeah. And explain what-. Yeah. There there's fewer...solute particles.
- 403 TAMMY: Yes. Not more, less. Sorry, less solute.
- 404 AMY: Mm-hmm.

Both Tammy and Amy were coded as Interactive because they co-generated information to produce the answer. In line 398, Amy said the initial answer, and in lines 401-402, Tammy and Amy co-generated the explanation for that initial answer. Mai was coded as Active because in the video, she looked at Tammy and Amy during their conversation and then looked at Zoey's worksheet prior to writing her answer. Additionally, on her worksheet, she circled option b and wrote, "There are fewer solute particles," nearly replicating Amy's exact wording from line 402. Both the timing of when Mai wrote her response and the content of what she wrote suggests that she simply manipulated information she received from her group members. On the other hand, in the video, Zoey wrote her answer before any conversation occurred. Additionally, on her worksheet, she wrote, "b has less because there are fewer substances inside than the others." This statement is phrased differently than what was said during the conversation, further supporting the interpretation that Zoey independently generated her answer and did not modify it based on Tammy and Amy's conversation; therefore, Zoey was coded as Constructive.

A second factor that may contribute to the lower amount of Interactive engagement is the idea of group splitting. In this group, Zoey and Mai were sitting next to one another and Tammy and Amy were sitting beside each other. The two pairs were across and slightly diagonal from each other. Each "split" group displayed their own engagement pattern, where Zoey and Mai showed higher amounts of Active and Constructive engagement, similar to the other two person groups that were observed (Figure 5.4). Tammy and Amy showed higher amounts of Interactive engagement, which was similar to what was observed between Tammy and Adriana. The larger group size

and where the students were seated relative to each other may have been a contributing factor to the high level of interaction between Tammy and Amy and the lower engagement modes from Zoey and Mai. Since the engagement modes shown in Figure 5.5 were determined by summing the engagement modes for all students in the group, this can result in a lower amount of Interactive engagement for the group.

The results of this analysis did not identify an "optimal" group size; instead, analysis of group response excerpts at the different group sizes identified aspects of group dynamics that seemed to facilitate higher modes of engagement. Previous research on group dynamics suggests that one of the primary sources of problems in group environments is the presence of dominant and quiet students in the same group (Hendry *et al.*, 2003; Ahmed, 2014). These studies defined a dominant student as someone who talks a lot and controls the direction of the conversation whereas a quiet student is one who rarely contributes to the conversation. Because it is possible that these characteristics could be related to how knowledgeable (or confident) a student is on a particular topic, our results, which suggest students with differing levels of knowledge in the same group would demonstrate lower levels of engagement, align with these earlier studies.

Question Type

Each activity was analyzed for the relation between the students' engagement mode and the question type. For the Solutions and Dilutions activity, 16 of the 18 items (89%) were coded as algorithmic; for the Periodic Trends activity, 16 of the 37 items (43%) were coded as algorithmic; and for the Molecular Polarity activity, 11 of the 24 items (46%) were coded as algorithmic. The results of McNemar's chi-squared tests

indicate there is a significant relation for the Solutions and Dilutions activity but not for the Periodic Trends or Molecular Polarity activities (Table 5.2).

The McNemar's test shows that a significant relation between question type and engagement only exists for the Solutions and Dilutions activity items. This result indicates that students are more likely to engage at the Interactive mode on algorithmic items over conceptual items during this activity. Students engaged at the Interactive mode

Table 5.2: Results of McNemar's test. Numbers in parentheses are the percent of items at the level of engagement for a question type. Bold p-values indicate a significant relation.

		Algorithmic	Explanation	
Solutions and Dilutions	Constructive	14 (15)	6 (35)	n = 112
	Interactive	81 (85)	11 (65)	$\chi^2 = 64.655,$
	Total	95	17	df = 1
				$\mathbf{p} = 0.00$
Periodic Trends	Constructive	45 (38)	64 (38)	n = 285
	Interactive	73 (62)	103 (62)	$\chi^2 = 0.59124,$
	Total	118	167	df = 1
				p = 0.44
	Constructive	23 (46)	17 (30)	n = 107
Molecular Polarity	Interactive	27 (54)	40 (70)	$\chi^2 = 2.2727,$
				df = 1
	Total	50	57	p = 0.13
				1

81 times on algorithmic items (85%) and 11 times on explanation items (65%). Previous research showed that students use higher order thinking skills on conceptual items and lower order thinking skills on algorithmic items (Zoller *et al.*, 2002); therefore, we initially hypothesized that students may be more likely to engage at a lower mode for algorithmic items. However, our results suggest the opposite trend in this activity. In this study, algorithmic items were broadly defined as including items which required a

mathematical calculation and/or items which required students to use a set of procedural steps to determine an answer. The Solutions and Dilutions activity contained primarily algorithmic items which required students to perform a mathematical calculation whereas the Periodic Trends and Molecular Polarity activities contained procedural-based algorithmic items (e.g., write an electron configuration or draw a Lewis structure), which may account for the differences in the McNemar's test results.

In the Solutions and Dilutions activity, the algorithmic items where conversations had mostly Interactive engagement focused in two areas: 1) students working together to correctly associate numerical values with the correct variables in the dilution equation $(M_CV_C = M_DV_D)$, and 2) determining the correct significant figures for their answer. For example, Group 10's (Figure 5.4) conversation related to Exercise 4 from the Solutions and Dilutions activity (SD-EX4) illustrates this pattern (see full excerpt in Appendix B). SD-EX4 asked students to determine the volume of a stock solution needed to produce a known volume of a dilute solution at a known concentration. Tammy and Amy spent a large portion of the conversation attempting to identify what they were solving for and what the V_C and V_D variables referred to. Mai helped alleviate some of their confusion by recognizing that the concentration of the stock solution should be pulled from Model 2. Once the group had identified values for all the variables, the conversation shifted into a discussion of significant figures in which Zoey, Tammy, and Amy worked together to determine that they would need three significant figures. This analysis indicates that multiple facets of calculation-based items, i.e., correct association of numerical values to their appropriate variables and application of significant figures, can promote higher occurrences of Interactive engagement as students work together to complete these tasks.

This group showed lower amounts of Interactive engagement in Key Question 5 from the same activity (Example 5) due to differing levels of engagement of each student and group splitting whereas their response to SD-EX4 showed higher amounts of Interactive engagement and did not show evidence of group splitting. This suggests that question type may contribute to the higher engagement on SD-EX4 versus SD-KQ5; therefore, question type may also influence behaviors that resulted in group splitting observed on SD-KQ5.

Conclusion

While there are many factors that may affect students' cognitive engagement while participating in small group AL activities, this study investigated some factors that are related to the group environment and the activity itself. Specifically, we looked at the effect of timing, group size, and question type. The three factors were explored through the following research questions:

How does students' cognitive engagement vary across activities?

Analysis of six students across three activities throughout the term indicates that in general, students' Interactive engagement increases during the first half of the term but stabilizes during the second half. This data was collected during General Chemistry I, which occurred in fall term and is often a student's first term in college; during this time, students are learning how to navigate the college environment, manage their schedule, and establish study behaviors. Therefore, they may change their approach to various aspects of college, including how they participate in group work, and their engagement may vary as they determine what works best for them. As they become more settled in their college routine, their classroom behaviors, which would include how they participate in group work, may stabilize.

Another possibility is that other factors, such as students' perception of group work and their individual personal goals, may impact their mode of engagement. For example, Tammy had a very positive perception of group work and displayed high levels of Interactive engagement across all activities. In contrast, Adriana's opinion of group work was more reserved, and she mentioned that the success of group work was dependent on the type of group and specifically, people's level of understanding and speed at which they worked. Accordingly, her Interactive engagement remained low in the first two activities where group members worked faster than her but increased in the third activity, where she and Tammy worked at similar speeds with similar goals.

Although students' engagement varied across activities over the course of the term, it is also possible that the topic being presented and the type of questions being asked in the activity may also affect students' engagement, which was explored through the next research question.

What relation is observed between the type of question asked in the activities and students' level of cognitive engagement in General Chemistry?

The results of McNemar's chi-squared test showed a significant relation between question type and engagement mode for the Solutions and Dilutions activity, but not for the Periodic Trends or Molecular Polarity activities. In the Solutions and Dilutions activity, algorithmic items were associated with higher occurrences of Interactive engagement. Algorithmic items in this activity generally asked students to perform a

mathematical calculation to determine the answer, and analysis of student conversations indicated that students engaged at the Interactive mode to correctly associate numerical values with the appropriate variables and to correctly apply significant figures. Although this result was significant, 89% of the items on the Solutions and Dilutions activity were algorithmic, resulting in a skewed dataset. In comparison, the Periodic Trends and Molecular Polarity activities had a more balanced distribution of algorithmic and explanation items (43% and 46% algorithmic items, respectively). Since there were very few explanation items in the Solutions and Dilutions activity, this analysis should be repeated with a more balanced spread of algorithmic and explanation items to determine if a significant relation would be obtained again.

In addition to having a better balance between the different question types, the algorithmic items in the Periodic Trends and Molecular Polarity activities did not involve calculations but instead asked students to apply a set of procedural steps to complete a task. Although the raw data in Table 2 does show higher occurrences of Interactive engagement on algorithmic items for these activities, the relation is not statistically significant.

Since timing and question type both affect engagement, there may be conflation between these factors. For example, the Periodic Trends and Molecular Polarity activities had similar proportions of explanation items and they both occurred during the second half of the term. For students who showed an increase in Interactive engagement from the Solutions and Dilutions activity to either the Periodic Trends or Molecular Polarity activity, this may be due to a combination of the effects of timing and question type. *What is the effect of group size on individual students' cognitive engagement?*

The results of this analysis do not definitively suggest an "optimal" group size; however, the analysis did highlight the fact that higher amounts of Interactive engagement occurred in groups that contained two or three students when the students in these groups had similar levels of prior knowledge. In larger groups of four or five students, lower amounts of Interactive engagement were observed. This is because only a portion of the group typically demonstrates Interactive engagement, while the remaining students show lower modes of engagement. In these larger groups, students may be more likely to split into sub-groups where each sub-group would have a different group dynamic. Depending on multiple factors affecting group dynamics, including perceptions of group work and students' level of prior knowledge, these smaller groups could resemble the previously observed engagement distributions for smaller groups.

Further analysis into the effect of group size on engagement found that behaviors such as group splitting were not consistent within a single group on an activity. This result suggests that there may be interplay between the various factors investigated in this study.

Limitations

This study investigated the effect of timing, group size, and question type; however, individual student characteristics, such as gender identity, students' aspirations, and academic capability (Fullarton, 2002; Lee *et al.*, 2022), may also influence a student's engagement and may contribute to the observed results. As this is a qualitative study with a small sample size from a single term of a General Chemistry I course, these results may not be generalizable to other courses or activities. Additionally, the ICAP framework assumes that the overt behaviors students display are reflective of their internal cognitive engagement; however, this may not always be the case. For example, students may independently generate information (Constructive engagement) while their conversation may show only Active modes. In future studies, additional reflective interviews with students while they are reviewing the group interaction video, i.e., stimulated recall, may be able to address this (Dempsey, 2010). In addition, the observed groups in this study did not remain the same across multiple activities. Therefore, for each activity, students were working with new peers for the first time and had to learn how to communicate and work together. Since students may interact with one another differently with a different set of group members, the engagement of individual students may have been affected. Finally, this work looked at unstructured groups, and the results may not be applicable to highly structured groups, such as those used in POGIL. While POGIL groups are larger, generally containing 4-6 students, each student is assigned a specific role (e.g., manager, recorder, reflector) (Farrell et al., 1999). The duties of each assigned role may affect that students' engagement; for example, the recorder may show lower modes of engagement using ICAP as their primary role is to record the group's thoughts and answers, and as a result, may be less likely to verbally contribute information to the conversation.

Implications for Instructors

The results of the analysis of students' engagement across multiple activities suggest that there may be opportunities for instructors to influence students early in the term. The stabilization of engagement in the second half of the term (during the Periodic Trends and Molecular Polarity activities) suggests that students may have established their academic habits and may be less willing to change. Therefore, we would encourage instructors to continually emphasize the benefits of group work and specifically the type of conversations in which students should be engaging. While it is possible that changes in engagement across the term may not be solely due to timing, there may be conflation with the type of questions being asked. Instructors could address this by giving examples of what productive conversations would look like for different question types. For example, instructors may want to encourage students to talk through the specific steps of an algorithmic item requiring a mathematical calculation or clearly discuss their thought processes behind their answer when asked to make a prediction on a conceptual item.

The group size analysis suggests that students should work in smaller groups and that students with similar knowledge levels should be grouped together to enhance productive conversation and Interactive engagement. While it may be difficult to determine which students have similar knowledge levels and group them accordingly, we encourage instructors to have students form smaller groups whenever possible and continually emphasize the importance of *all* students participating in the group conversation, regardless of size. We would also suggest that instructors continually discuss the idea that group work is intended to improve the understanding and knowledge of all students and that each student may be able to bring different insights or perspectives to the activity. The instructors can highlight that this will occur through conversations with fellow group members.

Implications for Research

This study analyzed the engagement of individual students in a group environment and found that factors such as timing, group size, and question type may affect individual students' engagement. Although previous research found a correlation between higher modes of engagement and improved achievement outcomes (Menekse *et al.*, 2013; Chi and Wylie, 2014; Wiggins *et al.*, 2017), further research is needed to explore the relation between these factors which influence engagement and learning outcomes. In addition, research into individual students' engagement when group composition remains constant may provide additional insight into the effect of other factors on engagement, such students' sense of belonging, active learning environment, and instructor support (Gasiewski *et al.*, 2012; Wilson *et al.*, 2015; Craft and Capraro, 2017; Struyf *et al.*, 2019; De Loof *et al.*, 2021). Finally, the analysis of Tammy's and Adriana's engagement suggests that students' perceptions of group work and individual student goals regarding the activities may influence their engagement as well and should be explored.

Conflicts

There are no conflicts of interest to declare.

Acknowledgements

This study is supported by the National Science Foundation under Grant No. 2120843. Any opinions, findings, and conclusions or recommendations expressed in this material are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the National Science Foundation.

Chapter 6: Improving Physical Chemistry Activities: Using Scaffolding to

Reduce Cognitive Overload in Hydrogen Atom and Harmonic Oscillator

Worksheets

El-Mansy S. Y., Barbera J., Hartig A. J., and Shusterman, G. (2023), Improving Physical Chemistry Activities: Using Scaffolding to Reduce Cognitive Overload in Hydrogen Atom and Harmonic Oscillator Worksheets. *Journal of Chemical Education*, (In Review, 10/2023).

Safaa Y. El-Mansy, Jack Barbera, Alissa J. Hartig, Gwen Shusterman

El-Mansy collected and analyzed data, designed activities, wrote manuscript; Barbera revised manuscript; Hartig revised manuscript; Shusterman designed activities, wrote and revised manuscript.

Abstract

Two activity worksheets for the quantum mechanics section of a Physical Chemistry class are presented in this article. These worksheets modified original instructor-developed worksheets to reduce cognitive overload by incorporating scaffolded items to help students perform pertinent mathematical calculations and improve conceptual understanding. Observation of student groups, student interviews, and instructor insights into the effectiveness of the redesigned worksheets suggest that the worksheets were successful in breaking down complex ideas and in helping students better grasp the concepts being presented.
Graphical Abstract



Physical Chemistry Activities

Figure 6.1: Graphical abstract representing how Physical Chemistry activities are scaffolded

Keywords

Physical Chemistry, Quantum Mechanics, Collaborative / Cooperative Learning, Student-Centered Learning

Introduction

Within upper-division chemistry courses, such as the quantum mechanics term of Physical Chemistry, students often face challenges such as the abstract and complex nature of the topic as well as the complex mathematical knowledge required to complete calculations (Dangur et al., 2014; Greca and Freire, 2014; Tsaparlis and Finlayson, 2014). These challenges may be a result of cognitive overload. Cognitive load theory (CLT) suggests that an individual's working memory capacity is limited; therefore, when learning new material, if the learning tasks are too complex and require capacity greater than that available in the working memory, learning is hampered (Van Merriënboer and Sweller, 2005; de Jong, 2010). CLT aims to improve student learning by designing instructional systems to reduce cognitive overload. Cognitive load theory identifies three types of load: 1) intrinsic load which is the difficulty or complexity of the subject materials, i.e., the number of different elements that interact for students to learn a concept; 2) extraneous load which is imposed by factors in the instructional design which do not contribute to learning; and 3) germane load which is created by the learning processes students use, e.g., interpreting, classifying, or organizing (Paas et al., 2003; de Jong, 2010). The majority of previous work done in this area has focused on designing learning tasks to reduce extraneous load, with a small number of studies looking at reducing intrinsic load (Paas et al., 2003; Van Merriënboer et al., 2003, 2006; Ayres, 2006).

Research also suggests that active learning and specifically, active learning which incorporates small group work, leads to improved academic performance in science,

technology, education, and mathematics (STEM) courses (Freeman *et al.*, 2014; Rahman and Lewis, 2020). One facet of small group work that can be optimized to address the challenges students face in a specific course may be the activity or learning tasks themselves. When students are learning quantum mechanics, they face intrinsic load imposed by the complex nature of the subject. Students may also deal with extraneous load caused by the manner in which the questions are being asked. The cognitive overload caused by these sources can be mitigated by designing activity worksheets in a way to reduce this load and improve student understanding. Therefore, insights into where student struggles occur may provide a driver towards designing the materials used during group work (e.g., learning activity worksheets) to optimize student learning.

One possible way to reduce cognitive overload in activity worksheets is the inclusion of scaffolded questions. "Scaffolding" refers to simplifying a task by breaking it down into its constituent parts (Wood *et al.*, 1976). Research has shown that the implementation of scaffolding by creating a sequence of tasks that move from simple to complex reduces intrinsic load by reducing the high element interactivity found in complex questions (Paas *et al.*, 2003; Van Merriënboer *et al.*, 2003, 2006; Van Merriënboer and Sweller, 2005; Ayres, 2006). Additionally, studies in STEM education have suggested a positive relation between the implementation of scaffolding and learning outcomes (Belland *et al.*, 2017). Research also suggests that learning is a constructive process where new knowledge builds upon existing knowledge, and activating the existing knowledge may provide a framework for learning (Gijselaers, 1996). These ideas can contribute to the design of learning activities, where in addition to

reducing cognitive load, the inclusion of scaffolded questions may allow students to build upon existing knowledge to create new knowledge.

While workbooks with active learning activities such as Process Oriented Guided Inquiry Learning (POGIL) (Moog and Spencer, 2008) exist, these types of published materials can add costs to a class. Additionally, the materials within published workbooks may not be customizable to meet an instructor's needs in best supporting their students. Here, we present two activities, a Hydrogen Atom and Harmonic Oscillator worksheet, which were developed during the quantum mechanics term of a Physical Chemistry class. These learning activity worksheets were developed based on the principles of scaffolding with the purpose of guiding students to build on their existing knowledge in order to better connect their mathematical reasoning to conceptual knowledge from the course.

Activity Design Goals

The primary goal of designing these activity worksheets is to reduce cognitive overload when learning concepts in quantum mechanics. Previous research suggests that one source of overload is the high level of math proficiency required in Physical Chemistry (Nicoll and Francisco, 2001). While math knowledge may contribute to overload in multiple ways, this paper addresses two of them. First, complexity – when the math needed to solve problems contains multiple ideas, students' attention may become focused on the procedural aspect of solving the math instead of learning the chemistry concept. Therefore, the math complexity is a source of intrinsic load due to high element interactivity that occurs from combining multiple math ideas to solve a problem. Second, information overload – the use of multiple terms and units for the same concepts can

cause students to process and digest too much information in their working memory. By using multiple terms, students are using their working memory on ideas that do not contribute to learning, i.e., extraneous load. The Hydrogen Atom and Harmonic Oscillator activity worksheets were designed to reduce intrinsic and extraneous load by using scaffolding to break down complex ideas into smaller, manageable pieces and to minimize information overload.

Development of Scaffolded Activities

The quantum mechanics section of Physical Chemistry was taught during the spring term, three days a week, for 65 minutes. Most class sessions began with a minilecture followed by a group work session where groups of 3-5 students collaborated to answer questions on an activity worksheet. Data collected for this work was part of a larger research study, and Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval was received from Portland State University (HRRP# 2007004-18). Groups were audio and video recorded during the Spring 2021 term when the original instructor-designed worksheets on the Hydrogen Atom and Harmonic Oscillator were used. Based on these observations, author S.Y.E. and the course instructor (author G.S.) identified areas of struggle or confusion and redesigned the worksheets using the principles of scaffolding to reduce student cognitive overload and improve conceptual understanding. The redesigned worksheets were then administered during the Spring 2022 term, and group work was again audio and video recorded to evaluate the worksheets' effectiveness. Student interviews were also conducted to evaluate their perception of the redesigned worksheets. The complete

Hydrogen Atom and Harmonic Oscillator worksheets are available in Appendix C. Figures 6.1-6.3 show example items from both worksheets.

Each worksheet listed the learning goals for the activity, which included comprehension of simple concepts that then built to larger, complex ideas (see Supporting Information). For the Hydrogen Atom worksheet, one learning goal was for students to understand the relation between Cartesian and spherical polar coordinates and specifically, to identify the mathematical form of $d\tau$ and the integration limits in both coordinate systems. To accomplish this goal, an item from the original Hydrogen Atom worksheet asking students to evaluate a triple integral was evaluated (Figure 6.1a). This item has high element interactivity, i.e., intrinsic load, as students needed to apply multiple new concepts simultaneously to determine the correct answer. Specifically, students had to correctly identify the coordinate system being used, understand what variables are included in the dV term, know the limits of integration over all space for the correct coordinate system, and know how to correctly evaluate a triple integral. Observations from the Spring 2021 term indicated that students struggled to successfully combine these skills to answer the item.

To reduce intrinsic load, this item was redesigned by first presenting a model where a familiar concept (i.e., Cartesian coordinate system) was compared to the new concept (i.e., spherical polar coordinate system) (Figure 6.1b). Students also were confused by the use of the dV term in the three-dimensional integral in the original item. To alleviate this confusion, the more generic $d\tau$ term was used in the redesigned item. Scaffolded items were added to address each concept individually. Students were first

asked to identify specific elements for the familiar system (items 1a and 1b) and then asked for the same information for the new system (items 1c and 1d). By breaking down the item in this manner, the high element interactivity of the original item was eliminated. As a last step, they were asked to evaluate the triple integral (item 2). In part 2a, students used the knowledge gained from item 1 to recognize which coordinate system they would be working in and then they combined all the pieces together to solve the integral in part 2b.



Figure 6.2: a) Item from original instructor-designed Hydrogen Atom worksheet b) Model and scaffolded items in redesigned Hydrogen Atom worksheet

In the Harmonic Oscillator worksheet, one of the learning goals was for students to recognize that wavelength, frequency, and wavenumber are all used as different representations of energy. Figure 6.2a shows an item from the original Harmonic Oscillator worksheet where the students were asked to first determine the zero-point energy of a carbon monoxide (CO) molecule and then calculate the infrared (IR) frequency. To calculate the energy (part a), students needed to use an equation that includes variables for force and mass, and they needed to understand how the units for force and mass relate to the units for energy. To determine the IR frequency (part b), students had to understand the relation between frequency, wavelength, and wavenumber, and the appropriate units for each. Observations from the Spring 2021 term suggested that students struggled with extraneous load as they processed too much information while attempting to apply the correct relations between variables and units. To address this, Figure 6.2b shows new scaffolded items that were added to the redesigned worksheet with the intent of creating a sequence of simple to complex items first activating students' prior knowledge about the relation between frequency, wavelength, and wavenumber and their units, and a new item deconstructing Newtons into its component SI units was added (items 1-3). In addition, a new conceptual item was presented to reinforce student understanding relating bond strength, wavenumbers, and force constants (item 4).

Students also struggled to answer item b (Figure 6.2a). They needed to understand multiple concepts, i.e., what the zero-point energy represents and that the IR frequency is related to the concept of an energy *change* from a ground state to a higher energy state.



Figure 6.3: a) Item from original instructor-designed Harmonic Oscillator worksheet b) Scaffolded items and new conceptual item in redesigned Harmonic Oscillator worksheet

To address the high intrinsic load created by this item, a new item was added to

help students recognize that the IR frequency (i.e., wavenumber) refers to an energy

transition (Figure 6.3, part b) and part c was reworded to connect the ideas of

wavenumber and energy.

The force constant for a CO molecule is 1860 N/m.

- a) Calculate the zero-point energy for the CO molecule (in J/molecule). (Molar mass of carbon = 12.01 g/mol; molar mass of oxygen = 16.00 g/mol). REMEMBER UNITS!
- b) How much energy (in J) is needed for a single CO molecule to move from the ground vibrational state to the first excited vibrational state?
- c) What wavenumber does this correspond to? (This would be the peak position on an IR spectrum).

Figure 6.4: Redesigned item in Harmonic Oscillator worksheet with additional scaffolding (part b)

Assessment of Scaffolded Activities

The effectiveness of the redesigned worksheets was evaluated by observing group work on these worksheets during the Spring 2022 term. Figure 6.4 shows one group's response to the scaffolded items from the Hydrogen Atom worksheet (Figure 6.1b). In this response, Zane, David, and Connor were able to correctly identify key information (the volume element and integral limits) for the familiar and new concepts (Cartesian and spherical polar coordinate systems) to answer item 1a-d (lines 8-15). They also recognized the fact that the integral is in spherical polar coordinates (item 2a). Furthermore, answering these scaffolded items helped the group correctly evaluate the triple integral in item 2b (lines 18-27).

Figure 6.5 shows a group response to the redesigned item in the Harmonic Oscillator worksheet (Figure 6.3). The scaffolded items a and b seemed to help the students conceptually understand that two energy calculations were needed (lines 247 and251). Furthermore, breaking the item down into these pieces allowed David to understand that an energy transition was occurring and that was the energy needed in the

Response to item 1a 8 CONNOR: So the volume element is just dx dy dz for the Cartesian coordinate system?
Response to item 1b 9 CONNOR: I'd say the limits for that would be infinity in all directions.
Response to item 1c
10 DAVID: For c, just write what she wrote? What she wrote.
11 ZANE: $r^2 sin \dots$
Response to item 1d
12 ZANE: x is zero to infinity, or $r_{}$
13 DAVID: What's the other one called?
14 ZANE: ϕ , zero to 2π .
15 DAVID: Zero, right.
Response to item 2a
16 CONNOR: Spherical polar.
17 ZANE: Okay. <laugh> So</laugh>
Response to item 2b
18 CONNOR: It's basically taking the integral three timesI forget the rules for doing
19 DAVID: I think we can integrate whichever one we want first. The bottom one would be for r since we have the r^2 and then e^{-2r} , once you put in the $d\tau$ into it. And then the middle one would be integrating for θ . Cause it's just the $cos^2\theta$.
20 CONNOR: Okay. I see. Um, so each integral is with respect to one of the three variables? Okay. I was trying to look at it as all, like one thing, I think that's why I was getting confused.
21 DAVID: Yeah. So like, since you have the $dr d\theta d\phi$, and we have like all of the space for it, we just integrate over each one of these variables individually.
22 CONNOR: Yeah. So you'd pull everything out basically.
23 DAVID: Yeah. Yeah. So it's like integrate over r, you get like that, and then you take that entire thing plus what you didn't use to integrate over the next term. And then you do that again.
24 CONNOR: Yeah. Could you also split it up even like
25 DAVID: If we don't have the dr or $d\theta$.
26 CONNOR: Okay. But this encompasses all of that, right?
27 DAVID: Yeah.

Figure 6.5: Group response to scaffolded items (Figure 6.1b) in the redesigned Hydrogen Atom worksheet

calculation (line 258). In addition, David's response highlighting the relation between

wavelength and wavenumber may be a result of the clarifying language used in item c.

The group response to this item suggested that the addition of items b and c helped

students to connect the idea of an energy transition with the appropriate mathematical

calculation.

Further support for the success of these redesigned worksheets was gathered

through interview data. Zane was interviewed after participating in the redesigned

Hydrogen Atom worksheet. When asked about what the focus of the group conversations

```
Response to question a
247 CONNOR: The zero point energy is just, uh, n = 0.
248 DAVID:
               Yeah.
249 CONNOR: Okay. What was your answer?
              Uh, 2.13 \times 10^{-20}.
250 DAVID:
Response to question b
               So this would be...the next one we're just doing n=1?
251 7ANF:
252 CONNOR: I think so. Yeah.
253 CONNOR: What did you get?
              Um, 4.26 \times 10^{-20}.
254 DAVID:
Response to auestion c
255 CONNOR: Yes. And then you just did the, uh, frequency equals c times the wavelength uh wavenumber, sorry?
256 DAVID:
              Let me give you the...
257 CONNOR: Sorry?
              That'll give you the, uh, since the frequency is the same, um, for...If we're using the same frequency, um, I think,
258 DAVID:
            won't that be..? Uh, it won't like tell us that like transition. I mean, I did, uh, I did \Delta E = hc/\lambda. So \lambda = hc/\Delta E, got a
            value for \lambda and then took the reciprocal of that and got 2144.5?
259 CONNOR: Yes.
260 DAVID: Uh, wavenumbers.
261 CONNOR: That makes sense.
```

Figure 6.6: Group response to redesigned item (Figure 3) in Harmonic Oscillator worksheet

was, he mentioned the benefit of the scaffolded items by saying, "...and this [activity] broke it down, you know, instead of just reading a bunch of information, trying to piece it together, I think the worksheet did a really good job at, you know, the first section, just kind of roots the problem and then building your way up to harder and harder problems." Zane was then asked to elaborate on how the scaffolded items were helpful, and he said the items "...[helped] to separate the difference between Cartesian and spherical polar coordinates and kinda show how they are similar, but how using spherical coordinates definitely are much easier, when it comes to this class at least." These quotes suggest that the use of scaffolding in redesigning the worksheets was effective in reducing some of the confusion created by the high level of intrinsic load previously observed in this activity.

Connor was interviewed after participating in the Harmonic Oscillator worksheet. When he was asked about which items were helpful for understanding the material, he identified the item in Figure 6.3 as being particularly helpful. He said, "I felt like [it] kind of took us through everything, 'cause we were looking at the energy difference. Um, and then we're also correlating that with the wavenumber, which is kind of everything all encompassing." Connor was then asked what he thought the learning goal behind this item was and replied, "...we have to calculate that transition and then find what wavenumber it corresponds to. So I feel like it was just kind of like the, the last thing in it, you know, just like that, that was the, the ultimate goal of our understanding of this was to be able to make that connection and to be able to do the calculation as well." These quotes again reinforce how the inclusion of these additional items in the activity encouraged students to put the individual pieces together to connect conceptual knowledge and mathematical calculations.

Additionally, the instructor of the course (author G.S.) provided her insights into the effectiveness of the worksheets. In the Hydrogen Atom worksheet, G.S. spoke about how the inclusion of scaffolded items in the redesigned worksheets resulted in students applying their efforts in appropriate places rather than getting unnecessarily sidetracked. For example, instead of spending a lot of time attempting to define the differential element $d\tau$, the model and scaffolded items (Figure 6.1) reduced cognitive overload by helping students quickly set up the problem with the correct differential element and integration limits. The students were then able to spend more time and cognitive load on actually evaluating the integral. Similarly, in the Harmonic Oscillator worksheet, the items focused on units (Figure 6.2b, items 1-3) clarified the relations, and the students did not spend time and extraneous load being "stuck" as they had with the original worksheet. Furthermore, G.S. spoke of the inclusion of the new conceptual question

(Figure 6.2, item 4) and its effectiveness in helping students make connections between concepts being taught in the course (i.e., the relation between IR frequency and bond order) and experiences the students have in the lab (i.e., collecting IR spectra and using peak positions to identify functional groups). G.S. also said that she believed that the idea of the interaction between light and matter resulting in an energy *transition* is the most important concept of the term and that the improved scaffolding of the item in Figure 6.5 helped cement this idea in students' thinking.

Conclusion

The redesigned Hydrogen Atom and Harmonic Oscillator worksheets presented here appear to reduce student confusion and improve student understanding by minimizing overload caused by intrinsic and extraneous load. These results came from a small qualitative study that was conducted in one course. As instructors facilitate the use of these worksheets in their own classes, they can pay attention to the direction of conversation among students to determine how successful the worksheets are within their course. Furthermore, instructors can use this insight to adapt the worksheets to their own students' needs.

In general, this work has demonstrated that through the use of scaffolded items to break down large, complex concepts into smaller, more manageable pieces, students struggled less. The course instructor observed that students progressed further through the worksheet than they had when less scaffolding was present. The addition of items to both focus students on mastering conceptual learning and help students connect specific concepts to mathematical calculations elicited a positive reaction. We provide these worksheets as an editable resource for Physical Chemistry instructors to use in their own classrooms to help students break down and simplify some of the complex concepts which are taught in quantum mechanics.

ASSOCIATED CONTENT

Supporting Information

The Supporting Information is available in Appendix C and includes the Hydrogen Atom and Harmonic Oscillator activities and corresponding keys.

AUTHOR INFORMATION

Corresponding Author

*E-mail: selmansy@pdx.edu

ORCID

Safaa El-Mansy: 0000-0001-9416-6930

Notes

The authors declare no competing financial interest.

Chapter 7: Conclusions and Implications

Conclusions

This dissertation research conducted a qualitative investigation into how students cognitively engage when participating in group work in chemistry courses. Although small group active learning has a positive effect on achievement outcomes, the magnitude of this effect can vary widely (Rahman and Lewis, 2020). Understanding the role of cognitive engagement during group work and what factors affect engagement can help explain and minimize some of the observed variation. Therefore, this dissertation sought to investigate the role of cognitive engagement in group work and the various factors that may affect engagement through the four research questions proposed in Chapter 1.

One key component of student learning during group work is the discourse that occurs between students. Therefore, to understand the role of cognitive engagement during group work, student discourse was analyzed using the Interactive-Constructive-Active-Passive (ICAP) framework which identifies the mode of cognitive engagement based on overt behaviors students display. ICAP was used to evaluate cognitive engagement at two grain sizes. In Chapter 4, the expected engagement of student groups was compared with the observed engagement of the groups in an Honors General Chemistry class, and instances of mismatch were analyzed for common themes (RQ 1). Chapter 5 focused on the engagement of each individual student within a group in a General Chemistry class and identified factors that influenced students' engagement (RQ 2). Additionally, other factors such as the type of question students were asked in activity

worksheets, i.e., algorithmic items, which were more calculation-based, versus explanation items, which were more conceptual in nature, were investigated (RQ 3). Finally, in Chapter 6, the structure of the activities students worked on in groups during a Physical Chemistry course was analyzed and modified to potentially improve student engagement and learning.

RQ 1. a) How do student groups' expected and observed cognitive engagement align while participating in small-group active learning activities in chemistry courses?

b) What themes may contribute to any observed misalignment?

Expected engagement modes were identified for each item in the activities in an Honors General Chemistry class based on what the item asked students to accomplish. Results showed that engagement modes were not consistent across the entire activity as previous studies indicated (Menekse *et al.*, 2013; Wiggins *et al.*, 2017). The observed engagement modes of the groups were also determined for each item based on the content of the group conversation. Like the expected engagement modes, these results also indicated that the engagement of the groups was not consistent across the course of an activity. For the majority of items, groups demonstrated Interactive engagement. However, the engagement modes were not consistent across all groups for the same items in an activity.

Cases of mismatch were identified when the expected and observed engagement modes for specific items did not align. Across the observed activities, the expected engagement modes were mostly Constructive or Interactive engagement with some instances of Active engagement. When compared to the observed engagement modes, the

analysis found that mismatch occurred when groups were expected to engage at the Active mode because the answer to a specific question was provided in the models in the worksheet, but the groups actually engaged at the higher Constructive or Interactive mode. Thematic analysis was applied to the group conversations for these items, and three themes were identified as sources of the mismatch. The first theme related to students' misuse or lack of use of the models provided in the activities. Certain items in the activity were designed such that the answer was explicitly stated in the model; therefore, these items were expected to elicit the lower Active engagement mode from student groups. However, observations showed students either did not use the model at all or used the model in an incomplete fashion, resulting in groups engaging at the higher engagement modes to generate the answer on their own. The second theme dealt with unfamiliar vocabulary. Groups engaged at higher-than-expected modes when unfamiliar scientific vocabulary was introduced in order to understand the meaning behind these terms. In this case, the mismatch in expected and observed engagement modes can create a positive effect on student learning. As students worked together and engaged at a higher mode to define the unfamiliar terms, they were expanding their scientific vocabulary, which is an important aspect of their growth. The third theme was specific to the Electronegativity and Polarity activity and related to students' proficiency in moving between different molecular representations. Students again displayed Interactive engagement although Active engagement was expected since the answer to the item was explicitly stated in the model. However, students struggled to relate Lewis structure representations with vector representations of bond dipoles. In addition, students had

difficulty understanding how specific features of Lewis representations, e.g., lone electron pairs, were characterized in the vector representation.

This portion of the project evaluated the engagement of all group members and identified the engagement of the group as the highest mode of engagement demonstrated by any student during a conversation excerpt. However, it was noted that not all students engaged at the same mode; therefore, the next part of the project investigated the engagement of each student in the group.

- *RQ2. a)* How do individual students' cognitive engagement vary while participating in small-group active learning activities in chemistry courses?
 - b) What factors may affect individual students' cognitive engagement?

Overall, individual students' engagement varied across three different observed activities in a General Chemistry class, and group size and timing of the activity during the term were identified as factors which had an effect on engagement. Analysis of group sizes which ranged from two to five students found that there is no single, "optimal" group size. Instead, results suggested that higher modes of engagement occurred with smaller groups or within subsets of larger groups. Furthermore, the higher engagement modes occurred when students with similar knowledge bases were grouped together regardless of group size.

Changes in engagement modes also occurred based on when during the term the activity was. During the first half of the term, students' engagement showed more variation; students had higher amounts of Interactive engagement and showed less variation across during the second half of the term. One possibility for this observation is

that because General Chemistry I is the first term of college for many students, they may be figuring out what study behaviors benefit their learning, and this may result in fluctuations in their engagement. Later in the term, students may have established what behaviors work best for them and be less willing to change. However, the higher modes of engagement that were observed in the second half of the term occurred with different group sizes, suggesting that the effect on engagement may be a result of a combination of factors, i.e., similar knowledge bases and timing. In addition, students' opinion about group work may have influenced their engagement. Interviews with students confirmed this idea. For example, a student with a strong positive belief in the benefits of group work was more likely to engage at the Interactive mode than a student who had some reservations regarding the effectiveness of group work. Therefore, the stabilization of engagement observed during the second half of the term may be due to a variety of contributing factors. Another possibility for this trend is that the type of question being asked may influence engagement. Therefore, the relation between question type and engagement modes was explored further with the third research question.

RQ 3. What relations are observed between the type of question asked in the activities and students' level of cognitive engagement?

A statistical analysis using McNemar's test compared Constructive and Interactive engagement modes of individual students against algorithmic and explanation items on three different activities in a General Chemistry class. The results indicated a significant relation exists in the Solutions and Dilutions activity only. This activity consisted primarily of algorithmic items, and the significant relation was between these items and the Interactive mode. Analysis of student excerpts suggested that students demonstrated Interactive engagement on these items to resolve difficulties in associating variables with numerical values and determining the correct significant figures.

Finally, analysis of conversation excerpts in a Physical Chemistry class provided insight into the structure of the items themselves and their effect on student understanding, which was explored in the final research question.

- Q4. a) How can analysis of group conversations inform improvements to learning activities to enhance student understanding?
 - *b)* What improvements can be made to learning activities to enhance student understanding?

Student group conversations during two Physical Chemistry activities (teaching concepts related to the Hydrogen Atom and Harmonic Oscillator models in quantum mechanics) were evaluated using cognitive load theory. Items where students struggled to complete the task or master the concept were identified, and the principles of scaffolding were applied to these items to reduce load. Scaffolding was used to break down complex items which required students to process and use multiple skills and concepts simultaneously into a series of simpler items which asked students to address each skill independently and then built up to the more complex item. Analysis of student groups using the new activities indicated that students' understanding improved and they struggled less.

Limitations

All research for this dissertation was conducted in a single term of a course (General Chemistry or Physical Chemistry) for a small sample size, i.e., only students who consented to participate in the study were part of the sample group. As such, the conclusions made cannot be generalized to a larger population of chemistry students. In addition, the ICAP framework assumes that certain behaviors signify specific engagement modes which may not always be accurate. Students may exhibit behaviors associated with a lower engagement mode while internally engaging at a higher mode. For example, a student may not show any evidence of generating new information and therefore would be coded as Active engagement even though they may be processing ideas which do result in the generation of new information (Constructive engagement). Furthermore, engagement has been defined as a multi-dimensional construct, and previous research has shown that there is conflation between the behavioral and cognitive dimensions (Fredricks et al., 2004; Naibert and Barbera, 2022). It is also possible that factors within the emotional dimension may impact cognitive engagement. For example, if students do not have a positive sense of belonging in their group or class, this could affect their cognitive engagement.

The data used to identify engagement modes for the group as a whole was collected in an Honors General Chemistry class that was held remotely and no written artifacts were collected. Therefore, engagement modes were determined based only on the content of the conversation and written artifacts could not be used to corroborate these engagement modes. Additionally, the modality of the course may have affected engagement, as students may engage differently in the remote environment versus in person classes (Perets *et al.*, 2020).

Finally, groups did not remain consistent with regards to composition or size across multiple activities for the individual coding part of this project. Because students were placed in groups with new students for each activity, they may have engaged differently as they learned how to work together with different personalities.

Implications for Research

This research is a first step in understanding the role of cognitive engagement in group work. While observed trends in individual engagement have indicated relations between engagement and factors such group size and activity structure, it is likely that there are other factors which affect cognitive engagement. For example, previous research has shown that characteristics of the individual student, such as gender identity, students' aspirations, and academic capability, may also affect student engagement (Fullarton, 2002; Lee et al., 2022). Therefore, additional studies focused on individual engagement while holding group size or composition constant would remove the potential conflation of these factors and may give insight into additional factors. Research into other models of group work, e.g., highly structured groups such as POGIL, or different type of activities, e.g., longer-term assignments such as problem-based learning, may also improve our understanding of students' cognitive engagement. In addition, student interviews highlighted the fact that student opinions of group work and their personal goals while working in a group may impact how they engage with other group members, and further investigation of this avenue could deepen our understanding of how students cognitively engage in group environments. To improve our understanding of how accurately ICAP identifies students' engagement modes, additional work could be

done by using stimulated recall interviews where students can view and reflect on their behavior during group work. Finally, future work could expand on these initial results to model how both individual students' engagement and the factors that influence engagement affect learning outcomes.

Implications for Practice

Although the results of this dissertation are based on observations of a small number of students in two courses over a limited number of activities, there are still some valuable takeaways for practitioners. Analysis of expected versus observed group engagement modes identified areas of misalignments between what was intended in activities and what students did. Lack of use of models can result in students working towards an incorrect answer. In addition, analysis of the structure of the activities themselves indicated that providing clear models combined with scaffolded items helped guide students through the correct steps to solve the problem. Therefore, instructors may want to regularly discuss the importance of completely reading the model prior to answering items. Instructors may also benefit from monitoring group conversations as work through the activities progresses, and based on the direction of these conversations, they can provide targeted suggestions to effectively guide group problem-solving efforts. Monitoring these conversations can also provide instructors with insights into how students interact with the activity, and they may want to consider adapting aspects of the activities based on these insights.

A second area of misalignment involved scientific vocabulary. Although the use of unfamiliar terms resulted in students engaging at higher-than-expected modes, this can

be a positive outcome. Part of an individual's growth in a professional field is becoming proficient with the technical language of that field. Therefore, instructors may want to consider how they can include scientific vocabulary in their course and activities in a productive manner with the goal of increasing students' knowledge.

Analysis of the engagement modes of individual students also provided some valuable takeaways for practitioners. Since students' engagement fluctuated during the first half of the term, this may be an opportunity for instructors to continually emphasize the benefits of group work and explicitly describe how participating in groups is most effective. For example, instructors may talk about what a productive versus an unproductive group conversation looks like. While the analysis of group size did not identify an "optimal" group size, the results did suggest that small group sizes are more likely to engage all participants as a single group. However, higher engagement modes were observed when students with similar levels of knowledge were grouped together regardless of group size. Therefore, although grouping students together based on knowledge level may not be feasible, instructors can form smaller groups whenever possible, and we suggest that instructors emphasize the importance and benefits of all students participating. Instructors can also specifically discuss the idea that each student brings a different idea to group, which may create a deeper understanding for all group members.

References

- Ahmed Z., (2014), Problems of Group Dynamics in Problem Based Learning Sessions. J Ayub Med Coll Abbottabad, **26**(2), 230–234.
- Alexopoulou E. and Driver R., (1996), Small-Group Discussion in Physics: Peer Interaction Modes in Pairs and Fours. J Res Sci Teach, 33(10), DOI: 10.1002/(SICI)1098-2736(199612)33:10<1099::AID-TEA4>3.0.CO;2-N.
- Alshenqeeti H., (2014), Interviewing as a Data Collection Method: A Critical Review. *English Linguistics Research*, **3**(1), 39–45, DOI: 10.5430/ELR.V3N1P39.
- Andrews T. M., Leonard M. J., Colgrove C. A., and Kalinowski S. T., (2011), Active learning not associated with student learning in a random sample of college biology courses. *CBE Life Sci Educ*, **10**(4), 394–405.
- Appleton J. J., Christenson S. L., and Furlong M. J., (2008), Student engagement with school: Critical conceptual and methodological issues of the construct. *Psychol Sch*, 45(5), 369– 386, DOI: 10.1002/pits.20303.
- Appleton J. J., Christenson S. L., Kim D., and Reschly A. L., (2006), Measuring cognitive and psychological engagement: Validation of the Student Engagement Instrument. *J Sch Psychol*, **44**(5), 427–445, DOI: 10.1016/j.jsp.2006.04.002.
- Atkin J. M. and Karplus R., (1962), Discovery or Invention? The Science Teacher, 29(5), 45–51.
- Ayres P., (2006), Impact of reducing intrinsic cognitive load on learning in a mathematical domain. *Appl Cogn Psychol*, **20**(3), 287–298, DOI: 10.1002/acp.1245.
- Ballen C. J., Wieman C., Salehi S., Searle J. B., and Zamudio K. R., (2017), Enhancing Diversity in Undergraduate Science: Self-Efficacy Drives Performance Gains with Active Learning. *CBE Life Sci Educ*, **16**(4), 1–16, DOI: 10.1187/CBE.16-12-0344.
- Barlow A., Brown S., Lutz B., Pitterson N., Hunsu N., and Adesope O., (2020), Development of the student course cognitive engagement instrument (SCCEI) for college engineering courses. *Int J STEM Educ*, **7**(22), 1–20, DOI: 10.1186/s40594-020-00220-9.
- Becker N., Rasmussen C., Sweeney G., Wawro M., Towns M., and Cole R., (2013), Reasoning using particulate nature of matter: An example of a sociochemical norm in a university-level physical chemistry class. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, **14**(1), 81–94, DOI: 10.1039/C2RP20085F.
- Becker N., Stanford C., Towns M., and Cole R., (2015), Translating across macroscopic, submicroscopic, and symbolic levels: The role of instructor facilitation in an inquiryoriented physical chemistry class. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, **16**(4), 769– 785, DOI: 10.1039/c5rp00064e.
- Belland B. R., Walker A. E., and Kim N. J., (2017), A Bayesian Network Meta-Analysis to Synthesize the Influence of Contexts of Scaffolding Use on Cognitive Outcomes in STEM Education. *Rev Educ Res*, 87(6), 1042–1081, DOI:

10.3102/0034654317723009/ASSET/IMAGES/LARGE/10.3102_0034654317723009-FIG2.JPEG.

- Bingham A. J. and Witkowsky P., (2022), Qualitative analysis: Deductive and inductive approaches, in *Analyzing and Interpreting qualitative data: After the Interview*, Vanover C., Mihas P., and Saldana J. (eds.)., SAGE Publication, pp. 133–146.
- Bonwell C. and Eison J., (1991), Active Learning: Creating Excitement in the Classroom. 1991 ASHE-ERIC Higher Education Reports.,.
- Boyer Commission, (1998), *Reinventing Undergraduate Education: A Blueprint America's Research Universities*,.
- Braun V. and Clarke V., (2020), Can I use TA? Should I use TA? Should I not use TA? Comparing reflexive thematic analysis and other pattern-based qualitative analytic approaches. *Couns Psychother Res*, (September), 1–11, DOI: 10.1002/capr.12360.
- Braun V., Clarke V., Hayfield N., and Terry G., (2019), Thematic Analysis, in *Handbook of Research Methods in Health Social Sciences*, pp. 843–860, DOI: 10.4135/9781412986281.n339.
- Brinkman D. and Louise B., (2015), Conversation Analysis of Engineering Parents' Occupational Knowledge, Attitudes and Beliefs,.
- Bruce M., Omne-Pontén M., and Gustavsson P. J., (2010), Active and emotional student engagement: A nationwide, prospective, longitudinal study of Swedish nursing students. *Int J Nurs Educ Scholarsh*, 7(1), DOI: 10.2202/1548-923X.1886.
- Caldwell J. E., (2017), Clickers in the Large Classroom: Current Research and Best-Practice Tips. *CBE Life Sci Educ*, **6**(1), 9–20, DOI: 10.1187/CBE.06-12-0205.
- Caldwell K. and Atwal A., (2005), Non-participant observation: using video tapes to collect data in nursing research. *Nurse Res*, **13**(2), 42–55.
- Cano F., (2006), An In-Depth Analysis of Strategies Inventory (LASSI). *Educ Psychol Meas*, **66**(6), 1023–1038.
- Chi M. T. H., (2009), Active-Constructive-Interactive: A Conceptual Framework for Differentiating Learning Activities. *Top Cogn Sci*, **1**(1), 73–105, DOI: 10.1111/j.1756-8765.2008.01005.x.
- Chi M. T. H., Adams J., Bogusch E. B., Bruchok C., Kang S., Lancaster M., et al., (2018), Translating the ICAP Theory of Cognitive Engagement Into Practice. *Cogn Sci*, **42**(6), 1777–1832, DOI: 10.1111/cogs.12626.
- Chi M. T. H. and Wylie R., (2014), The ICAP Framework: Linking Cognitive Engagement to Active Learning Outcomes. *Educ Psychol*, **49**(4), 219–243, DOI: 10.1080/00461520.2014.965823.
- Chou P. N. and Chang C. C., (2018), Small or Large? The Effect of Group Size on Engineering Students' Learning Satisfaction in Project Design Courses. *Eurasia Journal of Mathematics*, *Science and Technology Education*, **14**(10), DOI: 10.29333/ejmste/93400.

- Clayman S. E. and Gill V. T., (2012), Conversation Analysis, in *The Routledge Handbook of Discourse Analysis*, , pp. 120–134.
- Cohen J., (1960), A Coefficient of Agreement for Nominal Scales. *Educ Psychol Meas*, **XX**(1), 37–46.
- Cole R., Becker N., and Stanford C., (2014), Discourse Analysis as a Tool to Examine Teaching and Learning in the Classroom, in *ACS Symposium Series 1166*,., pp. 61–81.
- Cooper K. M., Schinske J. N., and Tanner K. D., (2021), Reconsidering the Share of a Think– Pair–Share: Emerging Limitations, Alternatives, and Opportunities for Research. *CBE Life Sci Educ*, **20**(1), 1–10, DOI: 10.1187/CBE.20-08-0200.
- Cooper M. M., (2016), It is time to say what we mean. J Chem Educ, 93, 799-800.
- Corkin D. M., Horn C., and Pattison D., (2017), The effects of an active learning intervention in biology on college students' classroom motivational climate perceptions, motivation, and achievement. *Educ Psychol (Lond)*, **37**(9), 1106–1124, DOI: 10.1080/01443410.2017.1324128.
- Cossé T. J., Ashworth D. N., and Weisenberger T. M., (1999), The Effects of Team Size in a Marketing Simulation. *Journal of Marketing Theory and Practice*, **7**(3), DOI: 10.1080/10696679.1999.11501844.
- Cracolice M. S., Deming J. C., and Ehlert B., (2008), Concept learning versus problem solving: A cognitive difference. J Chem Educ, 85(6), 873–878, DOI: 10.1021/ed085p873.
- Craft A. M. and Capraro R. M., (2017), Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics Project-Based Learning: Merging Rigor and Relevance to Increase Student Engagement,.
- Current K. and Kowalske M. G., (2016), The effect of instructional method on teaching assistants' classroom discourse. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, **17**, 590–603.
- Dangur V., Avargil S., Peskin U., and Dori Y. J., (2014), Learning quantum chemistry via a visual- conceptual approach: students' bidirectional textual and visual understanding †. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, **15**, 297–310, DOI: 10.1039/c4rp00025k.
- Delfino A. P., (2019), Student Engagment and Academic Performance of Students of Partido State University. *Asian Journal of University Education*, **15**(1), 1–16.
- Dempsey N. P., (2010), Stimulated recall interviews in ethnography. *Qual Sociol*, **33**(3), 349–367, DOI: 10.1007/s11133-010-9157-x.
- Deslauriers L., McCarty L. S., Miller K., Callaghan K., and Kestin G., (2019), Measuring actual learning versus feeling of learning in response to being actively engaged in the classroom. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **116**(39), DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1821936116.
- Dohrn S. W. and Dohn N. B., (2018), The role of teacher questions in the chemistry classroom. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, **19**, 352–363.
- Eddy S. L. and Hogan K. A., (2014), Getting under the hood: How and for whom does increasing course structure work? *CBE Life Sci Educ*, **13**, 453–468.

- El-Mansy S. Y., Barbera J., and Hartig A. J., (2022), Investigating small-group cognitive engagement in general chemistry learning activities using qualitative content analysis and the ICAP framework. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, **23**(2), 335–347, DOI: 10.1039/d1rp00276g.
- Etikan I., Musa S. A., and Alkassim R. S., (2016), Comparison of Convenience Sampling and Purposive Sampling. *American Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics*, **5**(1), 1–4, DOI: 10.11648/j.ajtas.20160501.11.
- Fagan D. S., (2012), Conversation Analysis as a Methodology for Examining Teacher Knowledge in Practice, in *Expanding Our Horizons: Language Education in the 21st Century*,, pp. 183–206.
- Farrell J. J., Moog R. S., and Spencer J. N., (1999), A guided-inquiry general chemistry course. J Chem Educ, 76(4), 570–574.
- Fredricks J. A., Blumenfeld P. C., and Paris A. H., (2004), School engagement: Potential of the concept, state of the evidence. *Rev Educ Res*, **74**(1), 59–109, DOI: 10.3102/00346543074001059.
- Freeman S., Eddy S. L., McDonough M., Smith M. K., Okoroafor N., Jordt H., and Wenderoth M. P., (2014), Active learning increases student performance in science, engineering, and mathematics. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **111**(23), 8410–8415, DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1319030111.
- Fullarton S., (2002), Student engagement with school: individual and school-level influences, ACER.
- García-Martínez I., Landa J. M. A., and León S. P., (2021), The mediating role of engagement on the achievement and quality of life of university students. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*, 18, 1–12, DOI: 10.3390/ijerph18126586.
- Gasiewski J. A., Eagan M. K., Garcia G. A., Hurtado S., and Chang M. J., (2012), From Gatekeeping to Engagement: A Multicontextual, Mixed Method Study of Student Academic Engagement in Introductory STEM Courses. *Res High Educ*, **53**(2), 229–261, DOI: 10.1007/s11162-011-9247-y.
- Gijselaers W. H., (1996), Connecting Problem-Based Practices with Educational Theory. *New Directions for Teaching and and Learning*, (68), 13–21.
- Greca I. M. and Freire O., (2014), Teaching introductory quantum physics and chemistry: caveats from the history of science and science teaching to the training of modern chemists. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, **15**, 286–296.
- Greene B. A., (2015), Measuring Cognitive Engagement With Self-Report Scales: Reflections From Over 20 Years of Research. *Educ Psychol*, **50**(1), 14–30, DOI: 10.1080/00461520.2014.989230.
- Greene B. A., Miller R. B., Crowson H. M., Duke B. L., and Akey K. L., (2004), Predicting high school students' cognitive engagement and achievement: Contributions of classroom

perceptions and motivation. *Contemp Educ Psychol*, **29**(4), 462–482, DOI: 10.1016/j.cedpsych.2004.01.006.

- Guo J. P., Lv S., Wang S. C., Wei S. M., Guo Y. R., and Yang L. Y., (2023), Reciprocal modeling of university students' perceptions of the learning environment, engagement, and learning outcome: A longitudinal study. *Learn Instr*, 83, DOI: 10.1016/j.learninstruc.2022.101692.
- Haak D. C., HilleRisLambers J., Pitre E., and Freeman S., (2011), Increased structure and active learning reduce the achievement gap in introductory biology. *Science (1979)*, **332**(6034), 1213–1216, DOI: 10.1126/SCIENCE.1204820/SUPPL_FILE/HAAK.SOM.PDF.
- Hallgren K. A., (2012), Computing Inter-Rater Reliability for Observational Data: An Overview and Tutorial. *Tutor Quant Methods Psychol*, 8(1), 23–24, DOI: 10.1080/11035896009449194.
- Halpin S. N., Konomos M., and Roulson K., (2021), Using Applied Conversation Analysis in Patient Education. *Glob Qual Nurs Res*, 8, 1–11, DOI: 10.1177/23333936211012990.
- Hanson D. M., Goodwin J., and Phillips M., (2018), *Foundations of chemistry: Applying POGIL principles*, Pacific Crest Publishing.
- Harris R. B., Mack M. R., Bryant J., Theobald E. J., and Freeman S., (2020), Reducing achievement gaps in undergraduate general chemistry could lift underrepresented students into a "hyperpersistent zone." *Sci Adv*, **6**(24), 1–9, DOI: 10.1126/sciadv.aaz5687.
- Hartig A. J., (2021), Approaches to research in applied linguistics, in *The Cambridge Introduction to Applied Linguistics*, Conrad S., Hartig A. J., and Santelmann L. (eds.)., Cambridge University Press, pp. 21–36.
- Henderson J. B., (2019), ICAP Framework Permits More Acute Instruction Pedagogy. *Harv Educ Rev*, **89**(4), 611–635.
- Hendry G. D., Ryan G., and Harris J., (2003), Group problems in problem-based learning. *Med Teach*, **25**(6), 609–616, DOI: 10.1080/0142159031000137427.
- Herrington D. G. and Daubenmire P. L., (2014), Using Interviews in CER Projects : Options, Considerations, and Limitations, in *Tools of Chemistry Education Research*, pp. 31–59.
- Hodges L. C., (2018), Contemporary issues in group learning in undergraduate science classrooms: A perspective from student engagement. *CBE Life Sci Educ*, **17**(2), 1–10, DOI: 10.1187/cbe.17-11-0239.
- Hsieh H. F. and Shannon S. E., (2005), Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. *Qual Health Res*, **15**(9), 1277–1288, DOI: 10.1177/1049732305276687.
- Hunter K. H., Rodriguez J. M. G., and Becker N., (2021), Making sense of sensemaking: using the sensemaking epistemic game to investigate student discourse during a collaborative gas law activity. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, DOI: 10.1039/D0RP00290A.

- Hussein A., (2009), The Use of Triangulation in Social Sciences Research: Can qualitative and quantitative methods be combined? *Journal of Comparative Social Work*, **4**(1), 106–117, DOI: https://doi.org/10.31265/jcsw.v4i1.48.
- Ingram J., (2021), Conversation analysis, in *Patterns in Mathematics Classroom Interaction: A Conversation Analytic Approach*, pp. 9–31, DOI: 10.4324/9780203809068-16.
- Johnson D. W. and Johnson R. T., (1999), Making cooperative learning work. *Theory Pract*, **38**(2), 67–73, DOI: 10.1080/00405849909543834.
- de Jong T., (2010), Cognitive load theory, educational research, and instructional design: Some food for thought. *Instr Sci*, **38**(2), 105–134, DOI: 10.1007/s11251-009-9110-0.
- Kahu E. R., Picton C., and Nelson K., (2020), Pathways to engagement: a longitudinal study of the first-year student experience in the educational interface. *High Educ (Dordr)*, **79**(4), 657–673, DOI: 10.1007/s10734-019-00429-w.
- Korstjens I. and Moser A., (2018), European Journal of General Practice Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 4: Trustworthiness and publishing. *European Journal of General Practice*, **24**(1), 120–124, DOI: 10.1080/13814788.2017.1375092.
- Krystyniak R. A. and Hekkinen H. W., (2007), Analysis of Verbal Interactions During an Extended, Open-Inquiry General Chemistry Laboratory Investigation Rebecca. J Res Sci Teach, 44(8), 1160–1186, DOI: 10.1002/tea.
- Kuh G. D., Cruce T. M., Shoup R., Kinzie J., and Gonyea R. M., (2008), Unmasking the Effects of Student Engagement on First-Year College Grades and Persistence. *J Higher Educ*, 79(5), 540–563, DOI: 10.1080/00221546.2008.11772116.
- Kuh G. D., Kinzie J., Schuh J. H., and Whitt E. J., (2005), *Student Success in College: Creating Conditions That Matter*, Association for the Study of Higher Education.
- Kulatunga U., Moog R. S., and Lewis J. E., (2013), Argumentation and participation patterns in general chemistry peer-led sessions. *J Res Sci Teach*, **50**(10), 1207–1231, DOI: 10.1002/tea.21107.
- Landis J. R. and Koch G. G., (1977), The Measurement of Observer Agreement for Categorical Data. *Biometrics*, **33**(1), 159–174, DOI: 10.2307/2529310.
- Latvala E., Vuokila-Oikkonen P., and Janhonen S., (2000), Videotaped recording as a method of participant observation in psychiatric nursing research. *J Adv Nurs*, **31**(5), 1252–1257, DOI: 10.1046/J.1365-2648.2000.01383.X.
- Lee J., Park T., and Davis R. O., (2022), What affects learner engagement in flipped learning and what predicts its outcomes? *British Journal of Educational Technology*, **53**(2), 211–228, DOI: 10.1111/bjet.12717.
- Lee J.-S., (2014), Academic Performance: Is It a Myth or Reality? *J Educ Res*, **107**(3), 177–185, DOI: 10.1080/00220671.2013.807491.

- Leech N. L. and Onwuegbuzie A. J., (2008), Qualitative Data Analysis: A Compendium of Techniques and a Framework for Selection for School Psychology Research and Beyond. *School Psychology Quarterly*, 23(4), 587–604, DOI: 10.1037/1045-3830.23.4.587.
- Lei H., Cui Y., and Zhou W., (2018), Relationships between student engagement and academic achievement: A meta-analysis. *Social Behavior and Personality: an international journal*, 46(3), 517–528, DOI: 10.2224/sbp.7054.
- Leupen S. M., Kephart K. L., and Hodges L. C., (2020), Factors influencing quality of team discussion: Discourse analysis in an undergraduate team-based learning biology course. *CBE Life Sci Educ*, **19**(1), DOI: 10.1187/cbe.19-06-0112.
- Lim J., Ko H., Yang J. W., Kim S., Lee S., Chun M. S., et al., (2019), Active learning through discussion: ICAP framework for education in health professions. *BMC Med Educ*, **19**(1), 1–8, DOI: 10.1186/s12909-019-1901-7.
- Lincoln Y. S. and Guba E. G., (1985), Naturalistic Inquiry, SAGE.
- Linton D. L., Farmer J. K., and Peterson E., (2014), Is peer interaction necessary for optimal active learning? *CBE Life Sci Educ*, **13**(2), 243–252, DOI: 10.1187/cbe.13-10-0201.
- Liyanage D., Lo S. M., and Hunnicutt S. S., (2021), Student discourse networks and instructor facilitation in process oriented guided inquiry physical chemistry classes †. *Chem. Educ. Res. Pract*, **22**, 93–104, DOI: 10.1039/d0rp00031k.
- De Loof H., Struyf A., Boeve-de Pauw J., and Van Petegem P., (2021), Teachers' Motivating Style and Students' Motivation and Engagement in STEM: the Relationship Between Three Key Educational Concepts. *Res Sci Educ*, **51**, 109–127, DOI: 10.1007/s11165-019-9830-3.
- Lorenzo M., Crouch C. H., and Mazur E., (2006), Reducing the gender gap in the physics classroom. *Am J Phys*, **74**(2), 118–122.
- Lou Y., Abrami P. C., Spence J. C., Poulsen C., Chambers B., and D'Apollonia S., (1996), Within-class grouping: A meta-analysis. *Rev Educ Res*, 66(4), DOI: 10.3102/00346543066004423.
- Luborsky M. R. and Rubinstein R. L., (1995), Sampling in Qualitative Research: Rationale, Issues, and Methods. *Res Aging*, **17**(1), 89–113, DOI: 10.1177/0164027595171005.
- Lyman F. T., (1981), The responsive classroom discussion: the inclusion of all students. *Mainstreaming Digest*, 109–113.
- MacArthur J. R. and Jones L. L., (2008), A review of literature reports of clickers applicable to college chemistry classrooms. *Chem. Educ. Res. Pract.*, 9(3), 187–195, DOI: 10.1039/B812407H.
- Mazer J. P. and Hess J. A., (2017), What is the place of lecture in higher education? *Commun Educ*, **66**(2), 236–255, DOI: 10.1080/03634523.2017.1287411.
- Menekse M. and Chi M. T. H., (2019), The role of collaborative interactions versus individual construction on students' learning of engineering concepts. *European Journal of Engineering Education*, 44(5), 702–725, DOI: 10.1080/03043797.2018.1538324.

- Menekse M., Stump G. S., Krause S., and Chi M. T. H., (2013), Differentiated overt learning activities for effective instruction in engineering classrooms. *Journal of Engineering Education*, **102**(3), 346–374, DOI: 10.1002/jee.20021.
- Van Merriënboer J. J. G., Kester L., and Paas F., (2006), Teaching complex rather than simple tasks: Balancing intrinsic and germane load to enhance transfer of learning. *Appl Cogn Psychol*, **20**(3), 343–352, DOI: 10.1002/acp.1250.
- Van Merriënboer J. J. G., Kirschner P. A., and Kester L., (2003), Taking the load off a learner's mind: Instructional design for complex learning. *Educ Psychol*, **38**(1), 5–13, DOI: 10.1207/S15326985EP3801_2.
- Van Merriënboer J. J. G. and Sweller J., (2005), Cognitive load theory and complex learning: Recent developments and future directions. *Educ Psychol Rev*, **17**(2), 147–177, DOI: 10.1007/s10648-005-3951-0.
- Micari M. and Pazos P., (2019), Small fish in a small pond: the impact of collaborative learning on academic success for less-prepared students in a highly selective STEM environment. *Higher Education Research & Development*, **38**(2), 294–306, DOI: 10.1080/07294360.2018.1532395.
- Miles M., Huberman M., and Saldana J., (2014), Chapter 2: Research Design and Management, in *Qualitative Data Analysis: A Methods Sourcebook 3rd Edition*,.
- Moog R. S. and Spencer J. N., (2008), POGIL: An Overview, in *Process Oriented Guided Inquiry Learning (POGIL)*,., pp. 1–13, DOI: 10.1021/bk-2008-0994.ch001.
- Moon A., Stanford C., Cole R., and Towns M., (2016), The nature of students' chemical reasoning employed in scientific argumentation in physical chemistry. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, **17**(2), 353–364, DOI: 10.1039/c5rp00207a.
- Naibert N. and Barbera J., (2022), Development and Evaluation of a Survey to Measure Student Engagement at the Activity Level in General Chemistry. *J Chem Educ*, **99**(3), 1410–1419, DOI: 10.1021/acs.jchemed.1c01145.
- Nakhleh M. B., (1993), Are Our Students Conceptual Thinkers or Algorithmic Problem Solvers ? Identifying Conceptual Students in General Chemistry. J Chem Educ, 70(1), 52–55, DOI: 10.1021/ed070p52.
- Nakhleh M. B. and Mitchell R. C., (1993), Symposium : Lecture and Learning : Are They Compatible? Concept Learning versus Problem Solving There Is a Difference. *J Chem Educ*, **70**(3), 190–192, DOI: 10.1021/ed070p190.
- National Commission on Excellence in Education, (1983), No Title,.
- National Research Council, (2012), Discipline-based education research: Understanding and improving learning in undergraduate science and engineering,.
- National Research Council, (1996), From Analysis to Action: Undergraduate Education in Science, Mathematics, Engineering, and Technology, National Academy Press.

- National Science Foundation, (1996), Shaping the Future: New Expectations for Undergraduate Education in Science, Mathematics, Engineering, and Technology., National Science Foundation, 4201 Wilson Blvd., Arlington, VA 22230.
- Nicoll G. and Francisco J. S., (2001), An Investigation of the Factors Influencing Student Performance in Physical Chemistry. *J Chem Educ*, **78**(1), 99–102, DOI: 10.1021/ed078p99.
- Nurrenbern S. C. and Pickering M., (1987), Concept learning versus problem solving: Is there a difference? *J Chem Educ*, **64**(6), 508–510, DOI: 10.1021/ed064p508.
- O'Connor C. and Joffe H., (2020), Intercoder Reliability in Qualitative Research: Debates and Practical Guidelines. *Int J Qual Methods*, **19**, 1–13, DOI: 10.1177/1609406919899220.
- Odum M., Meaney K. S., and Knudson D. V, (2021), Active learning classroom design and student engagement: An exploratory study. *Journal of Learning Spaces*, **10**(1), 27–42.
- Osborne J., (2010), Arguing to learn in science: The role of collaborative, critical discourse. *Science* (1979), **328**, 463–466, DOI: 10.1126/science.1183944.
- Paas F., Renkl A., and Sweller J., (2003), Cognitive load theory and instructional design: Recent developments, in *Educational Psychologist*,., Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Inc., pp. 1–4, DOI: 10.1207/S15326985EP3801_1.
- Paine A. R. and Knight J. K., (2020), Student behaviors and interactions influence group discussions in an introductory biology lab setting. *CBE Life Sci Educ*, **19**(4), 1–15, DOI: 10.1187/cbe.20-03-0054.
- Pearse N., (2019), An Illustration of Deductive Analysis in Qualitative Research, in *Proceedings* of the 18th European Conference on Research Methodology for Business and Management Studies,., pp. 264–270.
- Perets E. A., Chabeda D., Gong A. Z., Huang X., Fung T. S., Ng K. Y., et al., (2020), Impact of the emergency transition to remote teaching on student engagement in a non-stem undergraduate chemistry course in the time of covid-19. *J Chem Educ*, **97**(9), 2439–2447, DOI: 10.1021/acs.jchemed.0c00879.
- Pickering M., (1990), Further studies on concept learning versus problem solving. *J Chem Educ*, **67**(3), 254–255, DOI: 10.1021/ed067p254.
- Pintrich P. R. and De Groot E. V., (1990), Motivational and Self-Regulated Learning Components of Classroom Academic Performance. *J Educ Psychol*, 82(1), 33–40, DOI: 10.1037/0022-0663.82.1.33.
- Pitterson N. P., Brown S., Pascoe J., and Fisher K. Q., (2016), Measuring cognitive engagement through interactive, constructive, active and passive learning activities, in 2016 IEEE Frontiers in Education Conference, FIE,., pp. 1–6, DOI: 10.1109/FIE.2016.7757733.
- President's Council of Advisors on Science and Technology (PCAST), (2012), Engage to excel: Producing one million additional college graduates with degrees in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics,.

- Rahman T. and Lewis S. E., (2020), Evaluating the evidence base for evidence-based instructional practices in chemistry through meta-analysis. *J Res Sci Teach*, **57**(5), 765–793, DOI: 10.1002/tea.21610.
- Repice M. D., Keith Sawyer R., Hogrebe M. C., Brown P. L., Luesse S. B., Gealy D. J., and Frey R. F., (2016), Talking through the problems: A study of discourse in peer-led small groups. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, **17**(3), 555–568, DOI: 10.1039/c5rp00154d.
- Rotgans J. I. and Schmidt H. G., (2011), Cognitive engagement in the problem-based learning classroom. *Advances in Health Sciences Education*, **16**(4), 465–479, DOI: 10.1007/s10459-011-9272-9.
- Ruder S. M. and Hunnicutt S. S., (2008), POGIL in chemistry courses at a large urban university: A case study. *ACS Symposium Series*, **994**, 133–147, DOI: 10.1021/bk-2008-0994.ch012.
- Saldaña J., (2013), The Coding Manual for Qualitative Researchers,.
- Salta K. and Tzougraki C., (2011), Conceptual Versus Algorithmic Problem-solving: Focusing on Problems Dealing with Conservation of Matter in Chemistry. *Res Sci Educ*, **41**(4), 587–609, DOI: 10.1007/s11165-010-9181-6.
- Sawrey B. A., (1990), Concept learning versus problem solving: Revisited. *J Chem Educ*, **67**(3), 253–254, DOI: 10.1021/ed067p253.
- Schraw G., Flowerday T., and Lehman S., (2001), Increasing Situational Interest in the Classroom. *Educ Psychol Rev*, **13**(3), 211–224.
- Schreier M., (2012), Qualitative Content Analysis in Practice,.
- Seery M. K., (2015), Flipped learning in higher education chemistry: Emerging trends and potential directions. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, **16**, 758–768, DOI: 10.1039/c5rp00136f.
- Sert O. and Seedhouse P., (2011), Introduction: Conversation Analysis in Applied Linguistics. *Research on Youth and Language*, **5**(1), 1–14.
- Sharma G., (2017), Pros and cons of different sampling techniques. *International Journal of Applied Research*, **3**(7), 749–752.
- Shibley I. A. and Zimmaro D. M., (2002), The Influence of Collaborative Learning on Student Attitudes and Performance in an Introductory Chemistry Laboratory. *J Chem Educ*, **79**(6), 745–748.
- Shortlidge E. E., Rain-Griffith L., Shelby C., Shusterman G. P., and Barbera J., (2019), Despite Similar Perceptions and Attitudes, Postbaccalaureate Students Outperform in Introductory Biology and Chemistry Courses. *CBE Life Sci Educ*, **18**(1), 1–14, DOI: 10.1187/CBE.17-12-0289.
- Shultz G. V. and Li Y., (2016), Student development of information literacy skills during problem-based organic chemistry laboratory experiments. *J Chem Educ*, **93**, 413–422.

- Simpson M. and Tuson J., (2003), Using Observations in Small-Scale Research: A Beginner's Guide,.
- Sinatra G. M., Heddy B. C., and Lombardi D., (2015), The Challenges of Defining and Measuring Student Engagement in Science. *Educ Psychol*, **50**(1), DOI: 10.1080/00461520.2014.1002924.
- Smith M. K., Wood W. B., Adams W. K., Wieman C., Knight J. K., Guild N., and Su T. T., (2009), Why Peer Discussion Improves Student Performance on In-Class. *Science (1979)*, **323**(5910), 122–124.
- Springer L., Stanne M. E., and Donovan S. S., (1999), Effects of Small-Group Learning on Undergraduates in Science, Mathematics, Engineering, and Technology: A Meta-Analysis. *Rev Educ Res*, 69(1), 21–51.
- Stanford C., Moon A., Towns M., and Cole R., (2016), Analysis of Instructor Facilitation Strategies and Their Influences on Student Argumentation: A Case Study of a Process Oriented Guided Inquiry Learning Physical Chemistry Classroom. J Chem Educ, 93(9), 1501–1513, DOI: 10.1021/ACS.JCHEMED.5B00993.
- Strauss S. and Feiz P., (2014), *Discourse Analysis: A Multi-Perspective and Multi-Lingual Approach*, DOI: 10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004.
- Struyf A., De Loof H., Boeve-de Pauw J., and Van Petegem P., (2019), Students' engagement in different STEM learning environments: integrated STEM education as promising practice? *Int J Sci Educ*, **41**(10), 1387–1407, DOI: 10.1080/09500693.2019.1607983.
- Surif J., Ibrahim N. H., and Dalim S. F., (2014), Problem Solving: Algorithms and Conceptual and Open-ended Problems in Chemistry. *Procedia Soc Behav Sci*, **116**, 4955–4963, DOI: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.01.1055.
- Suter W. N., (2012), Chapter 12: Qualitative Data, Analysis, and Design, in *Introduction to Educational Research: A Critical Thinking Approach*,., pp. 342–386.
- Thomas D. R., (2006), A General Inductive Approach for Analyzing Qualitative Evaluation Data. *American Journal of Evaluation*, **27**(2), 237–246, DOI: 10.1177/1098214005283748.
- Treen E., Atanasova C., Pitt L., and Johnson M., (2016), Evidence From a Large Sample on the Effects of Group Size and Decision-Making Time on Performance in a Marketing Simulation Game. *Journal of Marketing Education*, **38**(2), DOI: 10.1177/0273475316653433.
- Tsaparlis G. and Finlayson O. E., (2014), Physical chemistry education: Its multiple facets and aspects. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, **15**(3), 257–265, DOI: 10.1039/c4rp90006e.
- Villalta-Cerdas A. and Sandi-Urena S., (2014), Self-explaining effect in general chemistry instruction: Eliciting overt categorical behaviours by design. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, **15**(4), 530–540, DOI: 10.1039/c3rp00172e.
- Vincent-Ruz P., Meyer T., Roe S. G., and Schunn C. D., (2020), Short-Term and Long-Term Effects of POGIL in a Large-Enrollment General Chemistry Course. *J Chem Educ*, 97, 1228–1238, DOI: 10.1021/acs.jchemed.9b01052.
- Walvoord M. E. and Hoefnagels M. H., (2011), Conversion Immersion: Converting Old and Writing New Clicker Questions for Your Biology Courses. *Tested Studies for Laboratory Teaching*, **32**, 183–194.
- Wang M.-T., Chow A., Hofkens T., and Salmela-Aro K., (2015), The trajectories of student emotional engagement and school burnout with academic and psychological development: Findings from Finnish adolescents. *Learn Instr*, **36**, 57–65, DOI: 10.1016/j.learninstruc.2014.11.004.
- Wara E., Aloka P. J., and Odongo B. C., (2018), Relationship between Cognitive Engagement and Academic Achievement among Kenyan Secondary School Students. *Mediterr J Soc Sci*, 9(2), 61–72, DOI: 10.2478/mjss-2018-0026.
- Wara E., Peter K.-K., Aloka J. O., Benson D., and Odongo C., (2018), Relationship between Emotional Engagement and Academic Achievement among Kenyan Secondary School Students. Academic Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies, 7(1), 107–118, DOI: 10.2478/ajis-2018-0011.
- Warfa A.-R. M., Roehrig G. H., Schneider J. L., and Nyachwaya J., (2014), Role of teacherinitiated discourses in students' development of representational fluency in chemistry: A case study. J Chem Educ, 91, 784–792.
- Wiggins B. L., Eddy S. L., Grunspan D. Z., and Crowe A. J., (2017), The ICAP Active Learning Framework Predicts the Learning Gains Observed in Intensely Active Classroom Experiences. AERA Open, 3(2), 1–14, DOI: 10.1177/2332858417708567.
- Wilkinson I. A. G. and Fung I. Y. Y., (2002), Small-group composition and peer effects. *Int J Educ Res*, **37**(5), DOI: 10.1016/S0883-0355(03)00014-4.
- Williams E. A., Zwolak J. P., Dou R., and Brewe E., (2019), Linking engagement and performance: The social network analysis perspective. *Phys Rev Phys Educ Res*, **15**(2), 20150-1-20150–15, DOI: 10.1103/PhysRevPhysEducRes.15.020150.
- Wilson D., Jones D., Bocell F., Crawford J., Kim M. J., Veilleux N., et al., (2015), Belonging and Academic Engagement Among Undergraduate STEM Students: A Multi-institutional Study. *Res High Educ*, **56**(7), 750–776, DOI: 10.1007/s11162-015-9367-x.
- Wilson S. B. and Varma-Nelson P., (2016), Small Groups, Significant Impact: A Review of Peer-Led Team Learning Research with Implications for STEM Education Researchers and Faculty. *J Chem Educ*, **93**(10), 1686–1702, DOI: 10.1021/acs.jchemed.5b00862.
- Wood D., Bruner J. S., and Ross G., (1976), The Role of Tutoring in Problem Solving. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 17, 89–100.
- Wood L. and Kroger R., (2000), Language, discourse, and discourse analysis, in *Doing Discourse Analysis*, pp. 3–17, DOI: 10.4324/9780203718179-35.

- Xu H. and Talanquer V., (2013), Effect of the level of inquiry on student interactions in chemistry laboratories. *J Chem Educ*, **90**, 29–36.
- Young K. K. and Talanquer V., (2013), Effect of different types of small-group activities on students' conversations. *J Chem Educ*, **90**(9), 1123–1129, DOI: 10.1021/ed400049a.
- Zoller U., Dori Y. J., and Lubezky A., (2002), Algorithmic, LOCS and HOCS (chemistry) exam questions: Performance and attitudes of college students. *Int J Sci Educ*, **24**(2), 185–203, DOI: 10.1080/09500690110049060.

Appendix A: Interview Guide

- 1. Tell me a little bit about why you are taking this class. Now I want to talk with you about the [NAME OF ACTIVITY] you recently completed.
- 2. Was any pre-work for this activity assigned?
 - a. Did you complete it?
 - b. What did the prework entail?
- 3. How much of this activity did you complete during the time allotted during class?
- 4. If any portion of the activity remained unfinished, did you complete it outside of class? On your own or with others?
- 5. Do you feel that this activity was successful?
 - a. If so, how?
 - b. Could things have gone better?
 - i. If so, how?
- 6. Do you feel that the activity helped your understanding of the course material?
 - a. If so, how do you think it helped?
 - b. If not, why do you think it did not help?

- 7. Did the activity change your understanding of the course material?
 - a. If yes/no, how or how did it not?
- 8. Could you provide specific examples of how your understanding may have or have not improved after participating in the activity?
- 9. Did you feel that working with your group during the activity helped your understanding of the material?
 - a. If so, how do you think it helped?
 - b. If not, why do you think it did not help?

Repeat question 10 and 11 for each model in the activity

- 10. Please glance through Model X and [key questions and/or exercises a-b] associated with it. Did you feel that any of the questions were more or less helpful or beneficial to your understanding of the material?
 - a. If so, please explain why you chose this/these questions.
 - b. If not, are there questions that you feel may have been helpful to your understanding of the material?
- 11. Did you notice more or less group conversations occurring with certain questions? If so, which?
 - a. Why do you think there was more/less conversation?

- 12. Please look over Problems c-d. Did you feel that any of these questions were more or less helpful or beneficial to your understanding of the material?
 - a. If so, please explain why you chose this/these questions.
 - b. If not, are there questions that you feel may have been helpful to your understanding of the material?
- 13. Among the problems, did you notice more or less group conversations occurring with certain questions?
 - a. If so, which?
 - b. Why do you think there was more/less conversation?
- 14. Before concluding our discussion, do you have anything additional that you would like to share about the activity that we have not talked about yet?

Appendix B: Supporting Information for Chapter 5

- SD-EX 4) What volume of the stock solution in Model 2 would you need to prepare 20.0 mL of a dilute solution with $[C_{12}H_{22}O_{11}] = 0.1406 M$?
 - 1726 AMY: So you want the-
 - 1727 TAMMY: The volume of the stock solution, right?
 - 1728 AMY: Yeah. You need the volume of diluted. Is that V_D we're finding?
 - 1729 TAMMY: So volume of the stock solution is gonna be concentrate cause of the Vc.
 - 1730 AMY: Mm-hmm.
 - 1731 TAMMY: Concentrated solution, and it says here, volume of the stock solution, right here on this side says Vc. (points to the model)
 - 1732 AMY: Okay. Would you need to prepare 20? Oh, okay.
 - 1733 TAMMY: Okay then.
 - 1734 AMY: So we're solving for Vc.
 - 1735 TAMMY: Solving for Vc. So then you wanna isolate the equation that way, right?
 - 1736 AMY: Mm-hmm.
 - 1737 TAMMY: So, and it already gives it right the back. What that is, right here. (points to equation in the model)
 - 1738 AMY: Dang.
 - 1739 TAMMY: So M_D...

1740 AMY: Alright, that's nice.

1741 TAMMY: M_D is V_D over Mc.

1742 AMY: Right, okay.

1743 TAMMY: Okay.

1744 MAI: So what would our Mc be?

1745 TAMMY: That is a good question. [TAMMY laughs]

1746 MAI: So are we using Model 2?

1747 AMY: Yeah.

1748 MAI: To like, we're gonna replace...Basically the top what I'm understanding and then we use 0.5625 as-, Uh, I'm sorry, my brain is moving too fast.

1749 AMY: Which one is which?

1750 TAMMY: Okay, so hold on. Oh, you want volume of the stock solution?

1751 AMY: Mm-hmm.

1752 TAMMY: Would you need to prepare 20 milliliters of the diluted solution-

1753 AMY: So that's-

1754 TAMMY: Of the molarity.

1755 AMY: Alright. So that's V_D and M_D that they give us.

1756 TAMMY: So molarity of the diluted solution is M_D.

1757 TAMMY: And then there's the molarity of the dilution. So the molarity is

going to be 0.1406 M, okay?

1758 AMY: Yeah, yeah.

- 1759 TAMMY: That's that one. Okay. So that's M_D , then V_D volume of the dilute solution-
- 1760 AMY: That'd be the 20 milliliters, right?
- 1761 TAMMY: Okay. So 20 milliliters of that solution. That makes sense to me. Cause that's the volume of the dilute solution. Okay.
- 1762 AMY: So that means we just copy over the Mc.
- 1763 TAMMY: Right? What is the Mc?
- 1764 AMY: Oh cause it's a stock solution of .565 moles.

1765 TAMMY: Yeah. Yep, yep, yep, yep.

- 1766 AMY: That makes sense.
- 1767 TAMMY: That makes sense, so that is the stock solution. So Mc equals 0.5625 molarity. Okay. Then you just plug those in.
- 1768 AMY: And the unit should cancel that for-
- 1769 TAMMY: Yes. Yes. Absolutely. Yes. Um, we need to convert milliliters to liters.
- 1770 AMY: You're so right.
- 1771 TAMMY: Yes. You need to convert that cause otherwise, um, it's gonna be the wrong answer.
- 1772 AMY: Yeah.
- 1773 TAMMY: So I need to do that before, milliliters.

1774 MAI: Do we need to convert it to milliliters?

1775 TAMMY: Yes. Because molarity will always be moles over liters, always

- 1776 MAI: But we're not solving for molarity, we're solving for volume.
- 1777 AMY: Oh, you're right. So we only need milliliters, yeah.
- 1778 MAI: We don't need to convert that-
- 1779 AMY: Okay, and in the example they, they kept it as milliliters.
- 1780 TAMMY: Oh, all right. Thank you.
- 1781 AMY: Like one less step.
- 1782 TAMMY: Perfect. And then Mc is 0.5625. Perfect and then you just do math from there.
- 1783 AMY: Yeah.
- 1784 AMY: Did you get 4.999?
- 1785 ZOEY: Yeah but I'm thinking since it's a sig fig, or like do we need to do that?
- 1786 AMY: Oh yeah.
- 1787 TAMMY: Yep. How many sig figs would we have? Three.
- 1788 AMY: You're right. I was thinking the decimals.
- 1789 AMY: So 4.99.
- 1790 MAI: So, I was thinking cause it's like nine and nine, right?
- 1791 AMY: Oh.
- 1792 MAI: So would it be like five?

1793 ZOEY: 5.-

1794 TAMMY: 5.00?

- 1795 AMY: Yeah. Just throw in extra zeros to make it.
- 1796 MAI: Okay. So I just wanted to make sure.

Appendix C: Supporting Information for Chapter 6

Hydrogen Atom Activity

(One Electron Atoms)

Goals:

- To understand the relation between Cartesian and spherical polar coordinates
 - To identify the mathematical form of $d\tau$ and the integration limits in both coordinate systems
- To understand conceptually the components of the Hamiltonian for the hydrogen atom
- To be able to explain degeneracy and identify degenerate states
- To articulate the relation between quantum numbers and energy levels
- To understand the relation between ψ , quantum numbers, and orbitals
- To be able to evaluate average radius of an electron in the 1s orbital of the hydrogen atom
- To be able to calculate the most probable radius of an electron in the 1s orbital of the hydrogen atom
- To articulate what average and most probable radius represent conceptually
 - To be able to describe the difference between these two radii

Model 1:



Questions 1 and 2 will help reinforce your understanding of the Cartesian and spherical polar coordinate systems. You will also be able to identify the volume element $d\tau$ and the limits of integration in both coordinate systems.

1. a) Write down the volume element $d\tau$ for the Cartesian coordinate system.

b) What are the limits of integration over all space for the Cartesian coordinate system?

c) Write down the volume element $d\tau$ for the spherical polar coordinate system.

d) What are the limits of integration over all space for the spherical polar coordinate system?

2. a) Look at the integral below:

$$\iiint e^{-2r}\cos^2\theta d\tau$$

Does this integral use Cartesian or spherical polar coordinates?

b) Evaluate the above integral over all space:

These integrals may be helpful in solving this:

$$\int \cos^2 ax \, dx = \frac{1}{2}x + \frac{1}{4a}\sin^2 ax$$
$$\int \cos^m ax \sin ax \, dx = -\frac{(\cos^{m+1}ax)}{(m+1)a}$$
$$\int_0^\infty x^n e^{-ax} dx = \frac{n!}{a^{n+1}}$$

Model 2:

Hamiltonian for Hydrogen Atom $\widehat{H} = \frac{-\hbar^2}{2\mu} \nabla^2 + \frac{-e^2}{4\pi\varepsilon_0 r} \qquad \mu = \frac{m_p m_e}{m_p + m_e}$ $m_p: mass of proton = 1.67 \times 10^{-27} kg$ $m_e: mass of electron = 9.11 \times 10^{-31} kg$

Questions 3 and 4 will help you to conceptually understand the individual terms in the Hamiltonian of the hydrogen atom.

- 3. a) Identify and write down the potential energy term in the Hamiltonian.
 - b) What is the source of the potential energy in the hydrogen atom model?
- 4. a) This Hamiltonian contains a reduced mass term, μ . Calculate the reduced mass for a hydrogen atom.

b) For the hydrogen atom, we typically replace μ with m_e in calculations. Based on your answer in part a, is this a valid assumption? Explain.

Model 3:



Questions 5-10 will help you apply the quantum number rules to understand the definition of degeneracy and to be able to identify degenerate states. You will also understand how quantum numbers relate to energy.

5. Are the following hydrogen atom wavefunctions (ψ_{n,l,m_l}) allowed? Use the quantum number rules to explain your reasoning.

a) $\psi_{1,0,0}$

b) $\psi_{1,-1,0}$

c) $\psi_{4,3,-1}$

d) $\psi_{0,0,0}$

6. Is it possible for the energy of the hydrogen atom to be zero? If not, why not? If so, under what conditions?

7. a) Identify the value of the quantum numbers and the associated wavefunction corresponding to the ground state (lowest energy state) of an electron using the *3-dimensional particle in a box model.*

b) Write the energy expression for the ground state of an electron using the 3dimensional particle in a box model.

8. a) Identify the value of the quantum numbers corresponding to the ground state (lowest energy state) of a *hydrogen atom*.

b) Write the energy expression for the ground state of a hydrogen atom.

- 9. a) Write down the quantum numbers for the three possible wavefunctions (n, l, m_l) for the <u>first excited state</u> of an *electron using the 3-dimensional particle in a box model*.
 - b) Write down the energy expressions for each wavefunction.

c) What can you say about the energy states of the wavefunctions you determined in 9b?

d) Are these wavefunctions degenerate? Use the definition of degeneracy to explain your answer.

- 10. Use the following steps to write down the quantum numbers for all possible wavefunctions for the <u>first excited state</u> of a *hydrogen atom*.
 - a) What is *n* for the first excited state?
 - b) What are the possible values of l for the first excited state?
 - c) What are the possible values of m_l for each value of l noted in 10b?

d) Using your responses from 10a-c, write down all the possible wavefunctions.

e) Write out the energy term of each wavefunction and determine whether or not these energy states are degenerate.

Questions 11-15 are designed to help you interpret the quantum numbers n, l, m_l *conceptually.*

11. The energy expression for the hydrogen atom in Model 3 can be re-written as:

$$E_n = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m_e a_o^2} \cdot \frac{1}{n^2}$$

a) What term(s) in this expression can change?

b) Write the energy expression for an electron at n = 2 and n = 3.

c) Given that the principal quantum number (n) reflects the average relative distance between the electron and the nucleus, describe what is happening to the energy with increasing n.

12. a) Explain ionization energy in terms of the quantized energy levels of the hydrogen atom model. (Hint: what is happening to the electron during ionization?)

b) Is the ionization energy greater for a hydrogen atom in the state $\psi_{2,1,0}$ or $\psi_{4,3,2}$? Explain.

13. The images below represent the probability distribution of an electron with azimuthal quantum number (*l*) equal to zero and one. What concept or idea from General Chemistry do the azimuthal quantum numbers correspond to?

i. l = 0





14. a) How many possible magnetic quantum numbers (m_l) are there when l = 0?

b) How many possible magnetic quantum numbers (m_l) are there when l = 1?

c) Given your answers to parts a and b as well as question 13, how might you describe what the m_l quantum number corresponds to?

Model 4:



Questions 15-19 are intended to help you understand conceptually and mathematically what average and most probable radius mean.

15. a) Is $\psi_{1,0,0}$ an eigenfunction of the operator r?

b) Recall that when a wavefunction is NOT an eigenfunction of an operator, then a measurement of the property of the operator gives a range of values. Figure 1 (Model 4) plots the results of many measurements of the radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state. What concept from quantum mechanics does this correspond to? c) Using Figure 1, what radius would be measured most frequently?

We can see from question 15 that not all radii are equally probable. Therefore, an average radius must be weighted to account for this distribution. Question 16 will walk you through the mathematical steps to determine the average radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state.

16. a) Use the average value theorem and the wave functions in Model 4 to write out the expression for the average radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state. Make sure your expression includes the limits of integration for each variable.

b) Recall that the expression in the denominator, $\int^{all \ space} \psi^* \psi d\tau$, is the probability of the electron being present over all space and determines the normalization constant. If the function is normalized, this expression equals 1. $\psi_{1,0,0}$ has already been normalized. (You can prove this to yourself if you choose). Given this information, simplify the expression for average radius from part a.

c) Separate the radial and angular components (collect terms by like variables, i.e., collect all r terms together, all θ terms, etc).

d) Evaluate the angular components from part c. What does your result tell you?

e) Evaluate your simplified expression to determine the average radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state.

Challenge Problem:

17. Define the most probable radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state.

- 18. This question takes you through steps to determine the most probable radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state.
 - a) Write the general expression for the probability density of the electron.

b) The *radial* probability density is the probability of the electron being at a specific radius r. Write down the expression for the radial probability density.

c) Consider the diagram of a sphere below. Is the magnitude of the radius to any point on the sphere affected by the angular components θ and ϕ ?



d) Since the s orbital is spherical, the electron could be located at any point in a shell of radius r. Write an expression for the area of this shell.

e) Using your answers in parts a-d, write an expression for the *total* probability density of an electron at radius r.

f) Using Figure 1, how would you mathematically determine the most probable radius?

g) Calculate the partial derivative with respect to r of the probability density expression.

h) Use your answers in parts f and g to determine the most probable radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state.

19. Taking into account the values of the average and most probable radius from questions 16 and 18, give an explanation for the difference in these values.

Hydrogen Atom Activity – KEY

(One Electron Atoms)

Goals:

- To understand the relation between Cartesian and spherical polar coordinates

 To identify the mathematical form of dτ and the integration limits in both coordinate systems
- To understand conceptually the components of the Hamiltonian for the hydrogen atom
- To be able to explain degeneracy and identify degenerate states
- To articulate the relation between quantum numbers and energy levels
- To understand the relation between ψ , quantum numbers, and orbitals
- To be able to evaluate average radius of an electron in the 1s orbital of the hydrogen atom
- To be able to calculate the most probable radius of an electron in the 1s orbital of the hydrogen atom
- To articulate what average and most probable radius represent conceptually
 - To be able to describe the difference between these two radii

Model 1:



Questions 1 and 2 will help reinforce your understanding of the Cartesian and spherical polar coordinate systems. You will also be able to identify the volume element $d\tau$ and the limits of integration in both coordinate systems.

1. a) Write down the volume element $d\tau$ for the Cartesian coordinate system.

```
d\tau = dx \, dy \, dz
```

b) What are the limits of integration over all space for the Cartesian coordinate system?

The limits of integration are $-\infty$ to $+\infty$ for x, y, and z.

c) Write down the volume element $d\tau$ for the spherical polar coordinate system.

$$d\tau = r^2 sin\theta \ dr \ d\theta \ d\phi$$

d) What are the limits of integration over all space for the spherical polar coordinate system?

The limits of integration are: Zero to ∞ for r Zero to π for θ Zero to 2π for ϕ

2. a) Look at the integral below: $\iiint e^{-2r} \cos^2\theta d\tau$

Does this integral use Cartesian or spherical polar coordinates?

This integral has r and θ . Therefore, it is in spherical polar coordinates.

b) Evaluate the above integral over all space:

These integrals may be helpful in solving this:

$$\int \cos^2 ax \, dx = \frac{1}{2}x + \frac{1}{4a}\sin^2 ax$$
$$\int \cos^m ax \sin ax \, dx = -\frac{(\cos^{m+1}ax)}{(m+1)a}$$
$$\int_0^\infty x^n e^{-ax} dx = \frac{n!}{a^{n+1}}$$

$$\int_0^{2\pi} \int_0^{\pi} \int_0^{\infty} e^{-2r} \cos^2\theta \, r^2 \sin\theta \, dr \, d\theta \, d\phi$$
$$= \int_0^{2\pi} d\phi \int_0^{\pi} \cos^2\theta \sin\theta \, d\theta \int_0^{\infty} r^2 e^{-2r} dr$$

$$= [2\pi] \left[\frac{-\cos\theta}{3} \right]_0^{\pi} \int_0^{\infty} r^2 e^{-2r} dr = [2\pi] \left[\frac{2}{3} \right] \left[\frac{2!}{2^3} \right] = \frac{\pi}{3}$$

Model 2:



Questions 3 and 4 will help you to conceptually understand the individual terms in the Hamiltonian of the hydrogen atom.

3. a) Identify and write down the potential energy term in the Hamiltonian.

The potential energy term is:

$$\frac{-Ze^2}{4\pi\varepsilon_o r}$$

b) What is the source of the potential energy in the hydrogen atom model?

The potential energy term comes from the Coulombic attraction between the proton and electron in the hydrogen atom.

4. a) This Hamiltonian contains a reduced mass term, μ . Calculate the reduced mass for a hydrogen atom.

$$\mu = \frac{m_p m_e}{m_p + m_e} = \frac{(1.67 \times 10^{-27} kg)(9.11 \times 10^{-31} kg)}{(1.67 \times 10^{-27} kg) + (9.11 \times 10^{-31} kg)}$$
$$= 9.11 \times 10^{-31} kg$$

b) For the hydrogen atom, we typically replace μ with m_e in calculations. Based on your answer in part a, is this a valid assumption? Explain.

Yes, it is a valid assumption. Since the calculated value of the reduced is equal to the mass of the electron (to 2 significant figures), it is valid to make this assumption.

Model 3:



Questions 5-10 will help you apply the quantum number rules to understand the definition of degeneracy and to be able to identify degenerate states. You will also understand how quantum numbers relate to energy.

5. Are the following hydrogen atom wavefunctions (ψ_{n,l,m_l}) allowed? Use the quantum number rules to explain your reasoning.

a) $\psi_{1,0,0}$

Yes, this is allowed. n, l, m_l all follow the quantum number rules.

b) $\psi_{1,-1,0}$

No, this is not allowed. *l* cannot be a negative value.

c) $\psi_{4,3,-1}$

Yes, this is allowed. n, l, m_l all follow the quantum number rules.

d) $\psi_{0,0,0}$

No, this is not allowed. *n* cannot equal zero.

6. Is it possible for the energy of the hydrogen atom to be zero? If not, why not? If so, under what conditions?

No, this is not possible. Since $E = -\frac{Z^2\hbar^2}{2m_e n^2 a_o^2}$ and the lowest value for *n* is 1, and all other values in the expression are non-zero, the energy of the hydrogen atom can never be zero.

7. a) Identify the value of the quantum numbers corresponding to the ground state (lowest energy state) of an electron using the *3-dimensional particle in a box model.*

The ground state would be when $n_x = n_y = n_z = 1$

b) Write the energy expression for the ground state of an electron using the 3dimensional particle in a box model.

$$E_{1,1,1} = \frac{h^2}{8ma^2}(3) = \frac{3h^2}{8ma^2}$$

8. a) Identify the value of the quantum numbers corresponding to the ground state (lowest energy state) of a *hydrogen atom*.

The ground state would be when $n = 1, l = 0, m_l = 0$

b) Write the energy expression for the ground state of a hydrogen atom.

$$E_1 = -\frac{(1^2)\hbar^2}{2m_e(1)^2 a_o^2} = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m_e a_o^2}$$

9. a) Write down the quantum numbers (n, l, m_l) of the three possible wavefunctions for the <u>first excited state</u> of an electron using the *3-dimensional particle in a box model*.

The first excited state would be when n_x or n_y or $n_z = 2$ and the other two are equal to 1.

2, 1, 1 1, 2, 1 1, 1, 2

b) Write down the energy expressions for each wavefunction.

$$\psi_{2,1,1} \to (2^2 + 1^2 + 1^2) = \frac{6h^2}{8ma^2} = \frac{3h^2}{4ma^2}$$
$$\psi_{1,2,1} \to \frac{h^2}{8ma^2} (1^2 + 2^2 + 1^2) = \frac{6h^2}{8ma^2} = \frac{3h^2}{4ma^2}$$
$$\psi_{1,1,2} \to \frac{h^2}{8ma^2} (1^2 + 1^2 + 2^2) = \frac{6h^2}{8ma^2} = \frac{3h^2}{4ma^2}$$

c) What can you say about the energy states of the wavefunctions you determined in 9b?

The energy states of all three wavefunctions are the same.

d) Are these wavefunctions degenerate? Use the definition of degeneracy to explain your answer.

Yes. If multiple wavefunctions (i.e., electrons) have the same energy, that energy state is degenerate.

- 10. Use the following steps to write down the quantum numbers for all possible wavefunctions for the <u>first excited state</u> of a *hydrogen atom*.
 - a) What is *n* for the first excited state?

The first excited state would be when n = 2

b) What are the possible values of l for the first excited state?

In the first excited state, l = 0 and l = 1

c) What are the possible values of m_l for each value of l noted in 10b?

For $l = 0, m_l = 0$. For $l = 1, m_l = -1, 0, and 1$.

d) Using your responses from 10a-c, write down all the possible sets of quantum numbers.

2, 0, 0	2, 1, 0
2, 1, 1	2, 1, -1

e) Write out the energy term of each wavefunction and determine whether or not these energy states are degenerate.

n = 2 for all four wavefunctions. Therefore, for all functions

$$E_2 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{8m_e a_o^2}$$

All four wavefunctions have the same n and therefore fill the same energy state. The energy states for the first excited state of the hydrogen atom are degenerate.

Questions 11-15 are designed to help you interpret the quantum numbers n, l, m_l conceptually.

11. The energy expression for the hydrogen atom in Model 3 can be re-written as:

$$E_n = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m_e a_o^2} \cdot \frac{1}{n^2}$$

a) What term(s) in this expression can change?

Only the $\frac{1}{n^2}$ term changes. All other terms remain constant.

b) Write the energy expression for an electron at n = 2 and n = 3.

For
$$n = 2$$
: $E_2 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m_e a_0^2} \cdot \frac{1}{4}$
For $n = 3$: $E_3 = -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m_e a_0^2} \cdot \frac{1}{9}$

c) Given that the principal quantum number (n) reflects the average relative distance between the electron and the nucleus, describe what is happening to the energy with increasing n.

As n increases, meaning the average relative distance between the electron and nucleus increase, the energy of the hydrogen atom is decreasing. This makes sense since part of the energy is the Coulombic attraction to the nucleus (see the Hamiltonian) which will decrease as the electron is further from the nucleus.

12. a) Explain ionization energy in terms of the quantized energy levels of the hydrogen atom model. (Hint: what is happening to the electron during ionization?)

Ionization energy is the energy to remove the electron from the atom. Since increasing the quantum number *n* suggests that the relative distance between the electron and nucleus is increasing, an infinitely high *n* would mean that the electron has been removed from the atom. Since $E \alpha \frac{1}{n^2}$, at an infinitely high n, $E_{\infty} = 0$. Therefore, the energy to remove the electron at some specified E_n from the atom (ionization energy) would be $E_{\infty} - E_n = -E_n$. b) Is the ionization energy greater for a hydrogen atom in the state $\psi_{2,1,0}$ or $\psi_{4,3,2}$? Explain.

For
$$\psi_{2,1,0}$$
: $n = 2, E_2$
= $-\frac{1}{4}\frac{\hbar^2}{2m_e a_o^2}$ and the ionization energy is $\frac{1}{4}\frac{\hbar^2}{2m_e a_o^2}$

For
$$\psi_{4,3,2}$$
: $n = 4$, E_4
= $-\frac{1}{16}\frac{\hbar^2}{2m_e a_o^2}$ and the ionization energy is $\frac{1}{16}\frac{\hbar^2}{2m_e a_o^2}$

The ionization energy for the electron at n = 2 is greater. This makes sense since the n = 2 electron is closer to the nucleus than the n = 4electron and would require more energy to remove it from the atom.

13. The images below represent the probability distribution of an electron with azimuthal quantum number (*l*) equal to zero and one. What concept or idea from General Chemistry do the azimuthal quantum numbers correspond to?

iii.
$$l = 0$$




The shapes of these probability distributions are the same as the s and p orbitals from General Chemistry. Therefore, the azimuthal quantum number corresponds to the shape of the region of space occupied by an electron.

14. a) How many possible magnetic quantum numbers (m_l) are there when l = 0?

When l = 0, there is only one possible value for $m_l = 0$.

b) How many possible magnetic quantum numbers (m_l) are there when l = 1?

When l = 1, m_l has three possible values: -1, 0, and 1.

c) Given your answers to parts a and b as well as question 13, how might you describe what the m_l quantum number corresponds to?

Since *l* represents the different orbital types (l = 0 for the s orbital and l = 1 for the p orbital), and there is one m_l value for the s orbital and three m_l values for the p orbital, this corresponds to the orbital orientations. Since the s orbital is a sphere, there is only one orientation. However, the p orbitals have three equivalent (degenerate) orbitals, each oriented in a different direction (x, y, and z).





Questions 15-19 are intended to help you understand conceptually and mathematically what average and most probable radius mean.

15. a) Is $\psi_{1,0,0}$ an eigenfunction of the operator r?

No, it is not an eigenfunction because $r \cdot \psi_{1,0,0}$ does not give a constant value.

b) Recall that when a wavefunction is NOT an eigenfunction of an operator, then a measurement of the property of the operator gives a range of values. Figure 1 (Model 4) plots the results of many measurements of the radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state. What concept from quantum mechanics does this correspond to?

This plot is the same as a probability distribution in quantum mechanics.

c) Using Figure 1, what radius would be measured most frequently?

From Figure 1, the highest number of occurrences is at a radius of 1.

We can see from question 15 that not all radii are equally probable. Therefore, an average radius must be weighted to account for this distribution. Question 16 will walk you through the mathematical steps to determine the average radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state.

16. a) Use the average value theorem and the wave functions in Model 4 to write out the expression for the average radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state. Make sure your expression includes the limits of integration for each variable.

Note that $\psi^* = \psi$ for this wavefunction

$$\langle \hat{r} \rangle = \frac{\int_{0}^{2\pi} \int_{0}^{\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} R_{1,0}^{*}(r) Y_{0,0}^{*}(\theta,\phi) r R_{1,0}(r) Y_{0,0}(\theta,\phi) r^{2} \sin\theta \, dr \, d\theta \, d\phi}{\int_{0}^{2\pi} \int_{0}^{\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} R_{1,0}^{*}(r) Y_{0,0}^{*}(\theta,\phi) R_{1,0}(r) Y_{0,0}(\theta,\phi) r^{2} \sin\theta \, dr \, d\theta \, d\phi}$$

$$= \frac{\int_{0}^{2\pi} \int_{0}^{\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} 2(1/a_{o})^{3/2} e^{-\frac{r}{a_{o}}} (1/4\pi)^{1/2} r 2(1/a_{o})^{3/2} e^{-\frac{r}{a_{o}}} (1/4\pi)^{1/2} r^{2} \sin\theta \, dr \, d\theta \, d\phi}{\int_{0}^{2\pi} \int_{0}^{\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} 2(1/a_{o})^{3/2} e^{-\frac{r}{a_{o}}} (1/4\pi)^{1/2} 2(1/a_{o})^{3/2} e^{-\frac{r}{a_{o}}} (1/4\pi)^{1/2} r^{2} \sin\theta \, dr \, d\theta \, d\phi}$$

$$\langle \hat{r} \rangle = \frac{\int_{0}^{2\pi} \int_{0}^{\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} 4(1/a_{o})^{3} e^{-\frac{2r}{a_{o}}}(1/4\pi) r^{3} \sin\theta \, dr \, d\theta \, d\phi}{\int_{0}^{2\pi} \int_{0}^{\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} 4(1/a_{o})^{3} e^{-\frac{2r}{a_{o}}}(1/4\pi) r^{2} \sin\theta \, dr \, d\theta \, d\phi}$$

b) Recall that the expression in the denominator, $\int^{all \, space} \psi^* \psi d\tau$, is the probability of the electron being present over all space and determines the normalization constant. If the function is normalized, this expression equals 1. $\psi_{1,0,0}$ has already been normalized. (You can prove this to yourself if you choose). Given this information, simplify the expression for average radius from part a.

$$\langle \hat{r} \rangle = \int_{0}^{2\pi} \int_{0}^{\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} 4 (1/a_{o})^{3} e^{-\frac{2r}{a_{o}}} (1/4\pi) r^{3} \sin\theta \, dr \, d\theta \, d\phi$$

c) Separate the radial and angular components (collect terms by like variables, i.e., collect all r terms together, all θ terms, etc).

$$\langle \hat{r} \rangle = \left[(\frac{1}{4\pi}) \int_{0}^{2\pi} d\phi \int_{0}^{\pi} \sin\theta \, d\theta \right] \left[4 (\frac{1}{a_0})^3 \int_{0}^{\infty} r^3 \, e^{-\frac{2r}{a_0}} \, dr \right]$$

d) Evaluate the angular components from part c. What does your result tell you?

$$\binom{1}{4\pi} \int_{0}^{2\pi} d\phi \int_{0}^{\pi} \sin\theta \, d\theta = \binom{1}{4\pi} [2\pi] [-\cos\theta]_{0}^{\pi} = \binom{1}{4\pi} [2\pi] [1-(-1)]$$

= **1**

Because this integral is equal to one, we know that the angular components are normalized.

e) Evaluate your simplified expression to determine the average radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state.

$$\langle \hat{r} \rangle = 4 (1/a_0)^3 \int_0^\infty r^3 e^{-\frac{2r}{a_0}} dr$$

$$\langle \hat{r} \rangle = 4 / a_o^3 \int_0^\infty r^3 e^{-\frac{2r}{a_o}} dr$$

$$\langle \hat{r} \rangle = \frac{4}{a_o^3} \int_0^\infty r^3 e^{-\frac{2r}{a_o}} dr$$

Using the integral tables:

$$\langle \hat{r} \rangle = \frac{4}{a_o^3} \left[\frac{3!}{(2/a_o)^4} \right] = \left(\frac{4}{a_o^3} \right) \left(\frac{6a_o^4}{16} \right) = \frac{3}{2} a_o$$

Challenge Problem:

17. Define the most probable radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state.

This is the radial position where the electron is most likely to be.

- 18. This question takes you through steps to determine the most probable radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state.
 - a) Write the general expression for the probability density of the electron.

The probability density expression is $\psi^*\psi$.

Recall that for this wavefunction $\psi^* = \psi$.

b) The *radial* probability density is the probability of the electron being at a specific radius r. Write down the expression for the radial probability density.

Radial probability density = $R^*R = 2(1/a_0)^{3/2} e^{-\frac{r}{a_0}} 2(1/a_0)^{3/2} e^{-\frac{r}{a_0}} = (4/a_0^3) e^{-\frac{2r}{a_0}}$

c) Consider the diagram of a sphere below. Is the magnitude of the radius to any point on the sphere affected by the angular components θ and ϕ ?



No, the magnitude of the radius will be the same for any point on the sphere. Therefore, the values of θ and ϕ will not affect the magnitude of r.

d) Since the s orbital is spherical, the electron could be located at any point in a shell of radius r. Write an expression for the area of this shell.

 $4\pi r^2$

e) Using your answers in parts a-d, write an expression for the *total* probability density of an electron at radius r.

$$\psi^*\psi \ 4\pi r^2 = R^*R \ 4\pi r^2 = \left(\frac{4}{a_o^3}\right)e^{-\frac{2r}{a_o}}\ 4\pi r^2$$

f) Using Figure 1, how would you mathematically determine the most probable radius?

You can determine the most probable radius by determining where the maximum is. This can be done by calculating the derivative and setting it equal to zero.

g) Calculate the partial derivative with respect to r of the probability density expression.

$$R^*R = 2(1/a_o)^{3/2} e^{-\frac{r}{a_o}} 2(1/a_o)^{3/2} e^{-\frac{r}{a_o}} = \left(\frac{4}{a_o^3}\right) e^{-\frac{2r}{a_o}}$$

Remember to include the $4\pi r^2$ term to account for the surface area of the atom:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial r} \left(\frac{4}{a_o^3}\right) e^{-\frac{2r}{a_o}} (4\pi r^2) = \frac{\partial}{\partial r} \left[\frac{16\pi}{a_o^3} \left(r^2 e^{-\frac{2r}{a_o}}\right)\right]$$

Using the Chain Rule:

$$=\frac{16\pi}{a_{o}^{3}}\left[2re^{-\frac{2r}{a_{o}}}+r^{2}\left(-\frac{2}{a_{o}}\right)e^{-\frac{2r}{a_{o}}}\right]$$

h) Use your answers in parts f and g to determine the most probable radius of the hydrogen atom in the 1s orbital state.

$$\frac{16\pi}{a_o^3} \left[2re^{-\frac{2r}{a_o}} + r^2 \left(-\frac{2}{a_o}\right) e^{-\frac{2r}{a_o}} \right] = 0$$
$$\left[2re^{-\frac{2r}{a_o}} + r^2 \left(-\frac{2}{a_o}\right) e^{-\frac{2r}{a_o}} \right] = 0$$
$$e^{-\frac{2r}{a_o}} \left(2r - \frac{2r^2}{a_o} \right) = 0$$

$$\left(2r - \frac{2r^2}{a_o}\right) = 0$$
$$2r\left(1 - \frac{r}{a_o}\right) = 0$$
$$\frac{r}{a_o} = 1$$

 $r = a_o$ Most probable radius

19. Taking into account the values of the average and most probable radius from questions 16 and 18, give an explanation for the difference in these values.

The average radius is $\frac{3}{2}a_o$, and the most probable radius is a_o . This difference is because the average radius takes into account all possible radial positions that the electron can occupy and the probability at each of these radii. This means that the average radius is really a *weighted* average. The most probable radius is a single radius where the electron is most likely to occur.

Harmonic Oscillator Worksheet

Prior Knowledge:

These questions are to help you review information you have learned previously and will be helpful in this activity.

- 1. a) What is the mathematical relation between wavelength (λ) and frequency (v)?
 - b) What are the units of each variable?
- 2. a) Describe in your own words how wavenumber relates to wavelength and frequency and provide an equation showing the relation. (Note that although chemists refer to IR "frequencies", these numbers are actually reported in units of *wavenumbers*).
 - b) What are the units for wavenumber (\tilde{v}) ?

3) The Newton (N) is a derived unit composed of SI base units. Break down the Newton into its component units.

Goals:

- To recognize that the quantum harmonic oscillator provides a model for the quantized vibrational energy of diatomic molecules
 - To recognize that wavelength, frequency, and wavenumber are all used as different representations of energy
 - To understand the influence of reduced mass on the magnitude of a vibrational frequency
- To articulate how the relation between force constant and frequency allows for the identification of molecules through infrared spectroscopy
- To use knowledge of vibrational energy levels to explain IR spectra



Key Questions

1. What is the relation between reduced mass (μ) and frequency? Describe in your own words.

2. What is the relation between force constant (k) and frequency? Describe in your own words.

3. A C - N single bond, C = N double bond, and $C \equiv N$ triple bond will have IR frequencies at roughly 1100 cm⁻¹, 1660 cm⁻¹, and 2220 cm⁻¹, respectively. Use your knowledge of the relation between frequency and force constant to match each force constant to its corresponding C-N bond. NO CALCULATION NECESSARY!

1. $C \equiv N$	A. 1047.6 <i>N/m</i>
2. $C = N$	B. 1873.7 N/m
3. <i>C</i> − <i>N</i>	C. 460.0 N/m

Exercises

- 4. a) Calculate the reduced mass of a single hydrogen <u>molecule</u>. Include units in your answer. (molar mass of hydrogen = 1.008 g/mol). Report your answer in kilograms.
 - b) Calculate the reduced mass of a single deuterium <u>molecule</u>. Include units in your answer. (molar mass of deuterium = 2.014 g/mol). Report your answer in kilograms.

5. a) Compare the values you calculated for the reduced mass of the hydrogen and deuterium molecules. What do you notice?

b) The IR frequencies of hydrogen and deuterium are 4159.5 cm⁻¹ and 2990.3 cm⁻¹, respectively. Calculate the force constants for a hydrogen and deuterium molecule. Force constants should be reported in units of N/m.

c) Compare the values you calculated for the force constants of the hydrogen and deuterium molecules. What do you notice?

d) Based on the harmonic oscillator model and your calculated values for reduced mass and force constants, what variable is primarily responsible for the difference in IR frequencies for hydrogen and deuterium?

- 6. The force constant for a CO molecule is 1860 N/m.
 - a) Calculate the zero-point energy for the CO molecule (in J/molecule). (Molar mass of carbon = 12.01 g/mol; molar mass of oxygen = 16.00 g/mol). REMEMBER UNITS!

b) How much energy (in J) is needed for a single CO molecule to move from the ground vibrational state to the first excited vibrational state?

c) What wavenumber does this correspond to? (This would be the peak position on an IR spectrum).

Problems

7. The figure below shows high-resolution IR spectra of the C-O vibrational peaks for a carbon monoxide molecule and a formaldehyde molecule (H₂CO). (Splitting of the peak is due to rotational transitions which will be addressed later in this course). As a first approximation, you can assume the reduced mass of CO and H₂CO are roughly the same. Use your knowledge of the harmonic oscillator model to explain why the C-O vibrational peaks are not at the same position. NO CALCULATIONS NEEDED!



Bonus Question: Use your understanding of the harmonic oscillator model and the provided spectrum to predict the ratio of force constants of H₂CO and CO.

Harmonic Oscillator Worksheet – KEY

Prior Knowledge:

These questions are to help you review information you have learned previously and will be helpful in this activity.

1. a) What is the mathematical relation between wavelength (λ) and frequency (v)?

$$\lambda = \frac{c}{v}$$

b) What are the units of each variable?

 λ has units of m or nm.

v has units of 1/s or Hz.

2. a) Describe in your own words how wavenumber relates to wavelength and frequency and provide an equation showing the relation. (Note that although chemists refer to IR "frequencies", these numbers are actually reported in units of *wavenumbers*).

Wavenumber is the inverse of wavelength.

$$\tilde{v} = \frac{1}{\lambda} = \frac{v}{c}$$

b) What are the units for wavenumber (\tilde{v}) ?

Units of wavenumber are cm⁻¹.

3) The Newton (N) is a derived unit composed of SI base units. Break down the Newton into its component units.

$$N = \frac{kg \cdot m}{s^2}$$

Goals:

- To recognize that the quantum harmonic oscillator provides a model for the quantized vibrational energy of diatomic molecules
 - To recognize that wavelength, frequency, and wavenumber are all used as different representations of energy
 - To understand the influence of reduced mass on the magnitude of a vibrational frequency
- To articulate how the relation between force constant and frequency allows for the identification of molecules through infrared spectroscopy
- To use knowledge of vibrational energy levels to explain IR spectra



Key Questions

1. What is the relation between reduced mass (μ) and frequency? Describe in your own words.

Reduced mass is inversely related to frequency. As reduced mass increases, the frequency decreases as the square root of the mass.

2. What is the relation between force constant (k) and frequency? Describe in your own words.

Force constant is directly proportional to frequency. As force constant increases, frequency increases as the square root of force constant.

3. A C - N single bond, C = N double bond, and $C \equiv N$ triple bond will have IR frequencies at roughly 1100 cm⁻¹, 1660 cm⁻¹, and 2220 cm⁻¹, respectively. Use your knowledge of the relation between frequency and force constant to match each force constant to its corresponding C-N bond. NO CALCULATION NECESSARY!

4. $C \equiv N$	D. 1047.6 <i>N/m</i>
5. $C = N$	E. 1873.7 N/m
6. $C - N$	F. 460.0 <i>N/m</i>

1 - B, 2 - A, 3 - C

Exercises

4. a) Calculate the reduced mass of a single hydrogen <u>molecule</u>. Include units in your answer. (molar mass of hydrogen = 1.008 g/mol). Report your answer in kilograms.

$$\mu = \frac{\left(1.008\frac{g}{mol}\right)\left(1.008\frac{g}{mol}\right)}{1.008\frac{g}{mol} + 1.008\frac{g}{mol}} = 0.504\frac{g}{mol} \times \frac{1\ mol}{6.02\ \times 10^{23}\ molecules} \times \frac{1\ kg}{1000\ g}$$
$$= 8.37\ \times 10^{-28}kg$$

b) Calculate the reduced mass of a single deuterium <u>molecule</u>. Include units in your answer. (molar mass of deuterium = 2.014 g/mol). Report your answer in kilograms.

$$\mu = \frac{(2.014 \frac{g}{mol})(2.014 \frac{g}{mol})}{2.014 \frac{g}{mol} + 2.014 \frac{g}{mol}} = 1.007 \frac{g}{mol} \times \frac{1 \text{ mol}}{6.02 \times 10^{23} \text{ molecules}} \times \frac{1 \text{ kg}}{1000 \text{ g}}$$
$$= 1.67 \times 10^{-27} \text{ kg}$$

5. a) Compare the values you calculated for the reduced mass of the hydrogen and deuterium molecules. What do you notice?

The reduced mass of the deuterium molecule is about double that of the hydrogen molecule.

b) The IR frequencies of hydrogen and deuterium are 4159.5 cm⁻¹ and 2990.3 cm⁻¹, respectively. Calculate the force constants for a hydrogen and deuterium molecule. Force constants should be reported in units of N/m.

$$\upsilon = \frac{1}{2\pi} \sqrt{\frac{k}{\mu}} \to k = 4\pi^2 \upsilon^2 \mu$$

Hydrogen force constant:

$$\upsilon = c\tilde{\upsilon} = \left(3 \times \frac{10^8 m}{s}\right) \left(4159.5 \frac{100 \ cm}{1m}\right) = 1.25 \times 10^{14} Hz$$

 $k = 4(3.14159)^2(1.25 \times 10^{14} Hz)^2(8.37 \times 10^{-28} kg) = 514.5 \frac{kg}{s^2} = 514.5 N/m$

Deuterium force constant:

$$\upsilon = c\widetilde{\upsilon} = \left(3 \times \frac{10^8 m}{s}\right) \left(2990.3 \frac{100 \ cm}{1m}\right) = 8.97 \times 10^{13} Hz$$

$$k = 4(3.14159)^2(8.97 \times 10^{13} Hz)^2(1.67 \times 10^{-27} kg) = 530.6 \frac{kg}{s^2} = 530.6 N/m$$

c) Compare the values you calculated for the force constants of the hydrogen and deuterium molecules. What do you notice?

They are relatively close to each other in magnitude with deuterium being slightly larger than hydrogen.

d) Based on the harmonic oscillator model and your calculated values for reduced mass and force constants, what variable is primarily responsible for the difference in IR frequencies for hydrogen and deuterium?

Since there is a large difference between the IR frequencies, the force constants are fairly similar, and the reduced mass of deuterium is double that of hydrogen, it makes sense that the inverse relation of reduced mass and frequency would be primarily responsible for the difference in IR frequencies. When plugged into the harmonic oscillator model, the frequency of hydrogen would be larger than the frequency of deuterium. Since frequency and wavenumber (ie: IR frequency) are directly proportional to one another, the IR frequency of hydrogen would be larger than the IR frequency of deuterium as well.

- 6. The force constant for a CO molecule is 1860 N/m.
 - d) Calculate the zero-point energy for the CO molecule (in J/molecule). (Molar mass of carbon = 12.01 g/mol; molar mass of oxygen = 16.00 g/mol). REMEMBER UNITS!

$$\mu = \frac{(12.01\frac{g}{mol})(16.00\frac{g}{mol})}{12.01\frac{g}{mol} + 16.00\frac{g}{mol}} = 6.86\frac{g}{mol} \times \frac{1 \ kg}{1000 \ g} \times \frac{1 \ mol}{6.02 \ x \ 10^{23} molec}$$
$$= 1.14 \ x \ 10^{-20} \ kg$$

$$v = \frac{1}{2\pi} \sqrt{\frac{1860 N/m}{1.14 x \, 10^{-20} \, kg}} = 6.43 \, x \, 10^{13} \, Hz$$

$$Eo = \frac{1}{2}hv = \frac{1}{2}(6.626 \ x \ 10^{-34}J \cdot s)(6.43 \ x \ 10^{13}Hz) = 2.13 \ x \ 10^{-20} \ J$$

e) How much energy (in J) is needed for a single CO molecule to move from the ground vibrational state to the first excited vibrational state?

$$Eo = \frac{1}{2}hv; E1 = \frac{3}{2}hv$$
$$\Delta E = \frac{3}{2}hv - \frac{1}{2}hv = hv = (6.626 \ x \ 10^{-34} \ J \cdot s)(6.43 \ x \ 10^{13} \ Hz) = 4.26 \ x \ 10^{-20} \ J$$

f) What wavenumber does this correspond to? (This would be the peak position on an IR spectrum).

$$\tilde{v} = \frac{v}{c} = \frac{6.43 \times 10^{13} \text{ Hz}}{3 \times 10^8 \text{ m/s}} = \frac{214,333.33}{m} \times \frac{1 \text{ m}}{100 \text{ cm}} = 2143.3 \text{ cm}^{-1}$$

Problems

7. The figure below shows high-resolution IR spectra of the C-O vibrational peaks for a carbon monoxide molecule and a formaldehyde molecule (H₂CO). (Splitting of the peak is due to rotational transitions which will be addressed later in this course). As a first approximation, you can assume the reduced mass of CO and H₂CO are roughly the same. Use your knowledge of the harmonic oscillator model to explain why the C-O vibrational peaks are not at the same position. NO CALCULATIONS NEEDED!



In the CO molecule, the C-O bond is a triple bond, and in the H₂CO molecule, the C-O bond is a double bond, meaning that the C-O triple bond is stiffer (higher force constant) than the C-O double bond. Since force constant is directly proportional (by the square root) to the frequency, the CO molecule should have a higher frequency (and IR frequency) than the H₂CO molecule (assuming reduced masses are approximately equal).

Bonus Question: Use your understanding of the harmonic oscillator model and the provided spectrum to predict the ratio of force constants of H₂CO and CO.

Taking the ratio of the peak positions from the spectra:

$$\frac{v(CO)}{v(H2CO)} \cong \frac{2150}{1750} = 1.23$$

And assuming k is approximately proportional to bond order:

$$\frac{v(CO)}{v(H2CO)} = \frac{\frac{1}{2\pi}\sqrt{\frac{k(CO)}{\mu}}}{\frac{1}{2\pi}\sqrt{\frac{k(H2CO)}{\mu}}} = \sqrt{\frac{k(CO)}{k(H2CO)}} \cong \sqrt{\frac{3 \text{ bonds}}{2 \text{ bonds}}} = 1.22$$

We can argue that the ratio of the peak positions is a good first approximation for the ratio of the force constants.